# Washington University in St. Louis Washington University Open Scholarship

Arts & Sciences Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Arts & Sciences

Winter 12-15-2018

# The Essential Roles of the Chromatin Factor Gon4l in Heart Development

Terin Elise Budine *Washington University in St. Louis* 

Follow this and additional works at: https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/art\_sci\_etds Part of the <u>Developmental Biology Commons</u>

**Recommended** Citation

Budine, Terin Elise, "The Essential Roles of the Chromatin Factor Gon4l in Heart Development" (2018). Arts & Sciences Electronic Theses and Dissertations. 1689. https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/art\_sci\_etds/1689

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Arts & Sciences at Washington University Open Scholarship. It has been accepted for inclusion in Arts & Sciences Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Washington University Open Scholarship. For more information, please contact digital@wumail.wustl.edu.

#### WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY IN ST. LOUS

Division of Biology and Biomedical Sciences Developmental, Regenerative, and Stem Cell Biology

> Dissertation Examination Committee: Lilianna Solnica-Krezel, Chair Kristen Kroll, Co-Chair Patrick Jay Stacey Rentschler Andrew Yoo

The Essential Roles of the Chromatin Factor Gon4l in

Heart Development

by

Terin Elise Budine

A dissertation presented to The Graduate School of Washington University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> December 2018 St. Louis, Missouri

© 2018, Terin Budine

List of Figures	v
List of Abbreviations	vii
Acknowledgements	xi
Abstract of the Dissertation	XV
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Congenital Heart Defects	1
1.2 Mesoderm specification and patterning	4
1.3 Anterior Lateral Plate Mesoderm Patterning	
1.4 Bilteral Heart Field Merging and Heart Looping	
1.5 Expansion of the Cardiomyocyte Population	
1.6 Cardiac Chamber Patterning	
1.7 Epigenetic Regulation of Heart Development	
1.8 Gon4l	
1.8.1 gon-4 in C. elegans	21
1.8.2 gon4l/udu in Zebrafish	23
1.8.3 Gon4l in Mouse	24
1.9 Links Between Gon4l and Heart Development	
1.10 Objectives, Results, and Significance of Thesis	
Chapter 2: Chromatin factor Gon4l aides germ layer patterning	29
2.1 Abstract	
2.2 Introduction	
2.3 Material and Methods	

# **Table of Contents**

	36
2.4.1 Loss of maternal and zygotic udu expression affects expression of dorsal-ventral pattern	ing
genes during early embryogenesis	36
2.4.2 MZudu embryos fail to pattern the mesoderm	41
2.4.3 MZudu embryos present abnormal development of	
mesoderm derived organs and tissues	45
2.4.4 Heart development is severely impaired in MZudu mutant embryos	48
2.4.5 Gon4l is required both cell-autonomously and non-cell-autonomously in heart developm	ent.51
2.4.6 Gon4l Motif Finding	54
2.5 Discussion	58
2.6 Supplemental Information	61
3.1 Abstract	()
3.2 Introduction	63
	63 64
3.3 Materials and Methods	63 64 67
3.3 Materials and Methods	63 64 67 73
<ul> <li>3.3 Materials and Methods</li> <li>3.4 Results</li> <li>3.4.1 Zygotic mutations in <i>udu</i> result in reduced cardiomyocyte number and decreased ventrice</li> </ul>	63 64 67 73 .ular
<ul> <li>3.3 Materials and Methods</li> <li>3.4 Results</li> <li>3.4.1 Zygotic mutations in <i>udu</i> result in reduced cardiomyocyte number and decreased ventric fate</li> </ul>	63 64 67 73 ular 
<ul> <li>3.3 Materials and Methods</li></ul>	63 64 67 73 ular 73
<ul> <li>3.3 Materials and Methods</li> <li>3.4 Results</li> <li>3.4.1 Zygotic mutations in <i>udu</i> result in reduced cardiomyocyte number and decreased ventric fate</li> <li>3.4.2 Cell death is not responsible for the reduced cardiomyocyte numbers in <i>udu</i> mutants</li> <li>3.4.3 Cardiomyocyte proliferation is reduced in <i>udu</i> mutants</li> </ul>	63 64 67 73 73 78 83
<ul> <li>3.3 Materials and Methods</li> <li>3.4 Results</li> <li>3.4.1 Zygotic mutations in <i>udu</i> result in reduced cardiomyocyte number and decreased ventric fate</li> <li>3.4.2 Cell death is not responsible for the reduced cardiomyocyte numbers in <i>udu</i> mutants.</li> <li>3.4.3 Cardiomyocyte proliferation is reduced in <i>udu</i> mutants.</li> <li>3.4.4 Expression of nkx2.5 and nkx2.7 is reduced in <i>udu</i> mutants following heart tube formation</li> </ul>	63 64 67 73 73 73 73 83 on 87
<ul> <li>3.3 Materials and Methods</li></ul>	63 64 67 73 73 
<ul> <li>3.3 Materials and Methods</li></ul>	63 64 67 73 

3.6 Supplemental Information	
Chapter 4: Discussion	105
4.1 Perspective	
4.2 Gon4l in germ layer induction and mesoderm patterning	
4.3 udu and nkx2.5	
4.4 Zygotic functions of Gon41	
4.5 Defining how Gon4l modifies the epigenetic landscape	
4.6 The roles of GON4L in human disease and development	
4.7 Conclusions	
References	115

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Heart development in zebrafish
Figure 1.2 Mesoderm patterning in zebrafish 10
Figure 1.3 Gon4l protein 22
Figure 2.1 MZudu embryos form germ layers but aberrantly express mesoderm and
endoderm patterning genes
Figure 2.2 Mesoderm patterning is disrupted in MZudu mutant embryos
Figure 2.3 MZudu mutant embryos present abnormal development of mesoderm derived
organs and tissues 45
Figure 2.4 MZudu mutant embryos present an almost complete loss of heart development
Figure 2.5 Gon4l has both cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous roles in heart
development
Figure 2.6 DamID-seq analysis and motif finding identify conserved genomic regions of
Gon4l association
Figure 2.7 Cardiomyocytes fail to converge at the midline in MZudu mutant embryos 62
Figure 3.1 Loss of zygotic <i>udu</i> affects cardiac chamber patterning and results in a
reduction in the number of cardiomyocytes75
Figure 3.2 The reduced number of cardiomyocytes in <i>udu</i> mutant embryos is not caused by
<i>tp53</i> -dependent apoptosis
Figure 3.3 EdU incorporation in reduced in the hearts of <i>udu</i> mutant embryos

Figure 3.4 Expression of <i>nkx</i> 2.5 and <i>nkx</i> 2.7 is initiated normally in the nascent
cardiomyocytes of <i>udu</i> mutants but becomes reduced following heart tube formation88
Figure 3.5 <i>udu</i> genetically interacts with <i>nkx2.5</i> to maintain ventricular identity
Figure 2.6 Ectopic <i>nkx2.5</i> expression is not sufficient to restore ventricular identity in <i>udu</i>
mutant embryos
Figure 2.7 Roles of Gon4l in heart development
Figure 2.8 <i>udu</i> mutant embryos exhibit cardiac defects102
Figure 2.9 Apoptosis level is unchanged in the hearts of <i>udu</i> mutant embryos 103
Figure 2.10 Genetic interaction between <i>nkx2.5</i> and <i>udu</i> in not dose-dependent in
maintenance of ventricular identity104
Figure 4.1 Schematic representation of the phenotypes associated with zygotic and
maternal-zygotic removal of <i>udu</i> expression106

# List of Abbreviations

μ	microgram
μL	microliter
μm	micrometer
μΜ	micromolar
ALPM	anterior lateral plate mesoderm
amhc	atrial myosin heavy chain
AV	atrioventricular
BMP	bone morphogenetic proteins
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CHDs	congenital heart defects
CPCs	cardiac progenitor cells
ccnd	cyclin d
ccne	cyclin e
cmcl2	cardiac myosin light chain 2
Co-IP	co-immunoprecipitation
DamID	DNA adenine methyltransferase identification
DAPI	2-(4-Amidinophenyl)-1H-indole-6-corboxamidine
dpf	days post fertilization
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
DV	dorsal-ventral

EdU	5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine
ESCs	embryonic stem cells
hESCs	human embryonic stem cells
FGF	fibroblast growth factors
G1	growth 1
G2	growth 2
GFP	green fluorescent protein
gsc	goosecoid
GO	gene ontology
Gon4l	Gonad-4-like
НАТ	histone acetyltransferase
HDAC	histone deacetyltransferase
hpf	hours post fertilization
hsp	heat shock promoter
kny	knypek
LPM	lateral plate mesoderm
LSK	Lilianna Solnica-Krezel
MCM	minichromosome maintenance complex
МО	morpholino
myl7	myosin light chain 7
myh6	myosin heavy chain 6
myh7	myosin heavy chain 7

MZ	maternal-zygotic
ng	nanogram
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PBT	phosphate buffered saline with tween
РСР	planar cell polarity
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PFA	paraformaldehyde
qRT-PCR	quantitative real-time PCR
RA	retinoic acid
S	somite
SANT	Swi3, Ada2, Cor, and TFIIIB
S-phase	synthesis phase
Tg	transgene
tp53	tumor protein 53
TGFβ	transforming growth factor beta
TUNEL	terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase biotin-dUTP nick end-
	labeling
udu	ugly duckling
vmhc	ventricular myosin heavy chain
WISH	whole-mount in situ hybridization
WT	wild type
Yv1	Ying-yang 1

YY1AP Ying-yang 1 Associated Protein

Z zygotic

# **Acknowledgements**

This dissertation required the unwavering support, encouragement, and guidance of many, many people over the last six years. Firstly, I would like to thank my mentor Dr. Lilianna Solnica-Krezel for her guidance and advising. Your dedication to the greater scientific community and Developmental Biology department is inspiring. Thank you for teaching me to love and appreciate zebrafish and for the independence to pursue an unusual project in the lab.

To my committee members; Drs. Kris Kroll, Stacey Rentschler, Patrick Jay, and Andrew Yoo: I thank you for you time, suggestions, and advice. Your boundless expertise in heart development and epigenetics strengthened my project.

To my LSK lab mates, thank you for everything. You made even the hardest experiments and longest days bearable. You became my scientific family in St. Louis, and I will miss the days in the break room, eating popcorn, and talking about zebrafish development and politics. Diane, thank you for being my scientific aunt. I will miss our conversations about science, the history of archaic techniques, and your ability to find the answers to my most difficult problems in research and life. Margot, we came into the lab at the same time, and we were bound together by working on the same projects and the long nights screening. I could not have tackled *udu* without your advice, suggestions, and dedication to excellent research. I appreciated deeply how you pushed me to be the best possible scientist. I cannot wait to see what you achieve with your own lab in a few years because you will be the most amazing mentor. Yinzi, you taught me so much in lab. I don't think there was a research question you didn't have an answer for. I've never met such a passionate and intelligent individual, and your friendship meant the world to me. Gina, you are the little sister I never wanted and always needed. Seriously, we were the same person from a love of sarcasm, diet coke, and flamboyant sneakers. I will miss the late nights and weekends in

lab with you and those conversations where we somehow complained our way to solutions and then reverted right back to talking about our pets. Thank you Jimann and Jiakun our resident molecular geniuses. Thank you to Anna, Marianna and John for running the lab as a tight ship, and Isa for showing me the ropes in lab and your warm personality.

To the entire Development Biology Program and Department, thank you for making WashU a warm home. Especially to the "babes" of DB and the "kitty mentoring family", the times we spent at Bissenger's and Froyo were highlights of grad school. And to my cohort and board game buddies, thanks for the smiles and laughs.

Lindsey and Caitlyn, you guys provided support from afar. Ten years of friendship, and your compassion and warmth still surprise me. Caitlyn, you are the very model of a modern woman with a Phd in analytical chemistry, a jet-setting job at the Pentagon, and great recipes you happily share. You rocked it and inspire me daily. Lindsey, you took me to my first rock show and to get my first set of stitches. You are an amazing steadfast friend and always on my side, even when that meant telling me I was being an idiot. We have shared so much from punk-rock bands to musicals and even separated for so long, we have never lost the ability to just connect. I look forward to the adventures the three of us will have together.

Ryan, you were my strength in graduate school because you got it without having to be part of it anymore. It has been a wonderful journey with you from meeting in the hallway between our labs to standing together at the church alter. The passion you have for teaching continues to inspire me, and I grudgingly admit you will probably always have more publications than me. I love you. You were the best cat dad. Thank you to my cat Starr and Theo for your love and purrs. Starr, I never would have through you would be there for my graduation from 5<sup>th</sup> grade and my thesis defense. You always reminded me about what was really important in life:

xii

petting and feeding you. Theo, I'm glad we stole you from my parents. You make us happy with your aggressive and clumsy affection.

Lastly, to my family, you were always there for me. You love me unconditionally and have always supported my dreams. No matter how ridiculous, like getting a PhD in developmental biology. Kyle, we gave each other a hard time as kids, and I love you, but your wife, Caitie, is far cooler than you. Kenneth, my brother, I miss you so much. I miss how your laugh would echo off the walls and the crazy schemes you came up with. I wish we had had more time together. Mom, thank you for always being there for me and encouraging me in everything I pursued. Padre, you taught me how to work hard and I learned to love science through baking with you, wandering the woods, fishing, and your deep appreciation for nature. I owe you all the pie you want to make up for the years I've been away. Words cannot express the gratitude I have for you all and the sacrifices you made for me.

Terin Elise Budine Washington University

December 2018

Dedicated to my parents and Ryan Except Ryan told me to dedicate it to the cats So, dedicated to my parents, Starr, and Theo For their unconditional love and support

## **ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION**

The essential roles of the chromatin factor Gon4l in

heart development

by

Terin Elise Budine

Doctor of Philosophy in Biology in Biomedical Sciences Developmental, Regenerative, and Stem Cell Biology Washington University in St. Louis, 2018 Professor Lilianna Solnica-Krezel, Advisor Professor Kristen Kroll, Chair

Heart development and the genetic pathways underlying it are highly conserved among vertebrates. During heart development, an embryo must induce mesoderm formation, pattern the mesoderm, specify cardiomyocytes, increase the population of cardiomyocytes through proliferation, and pattern the cardiac chambers. It is becoming increasingly clear that chromatin modifications help mediate the complex processes of heart development by providing spatiotemporal regulation of gene expression. My thesis work focuses on characterizing functions of the chromatin factor Gonad-4-like (Gon41), encoded by the gene *ugly duckling* (*udu*), in zebrafish heart development. Previous works established a requirement for Gon41 in the formation of many mesoderm derivatives including somites and blood. My studies define novel roles for maternal and zygotic Gon41 function in zebrafish heart development. Embryos lacking both maternal and zygotic *udu* (MZ*udu*) expression have perturbations in the formation of all

three germ layers, but this thesis focused on the disruptions in mesoderm development. MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos have abnormal mesoderm patterning that results in defects in the development of mesoderm derived tissues and organs. MZudu mutant embryos present an almost complete loss of anterior lateral plate mesoderm formation, and subsequently heart development. RNAsequencing performed on MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos uncovered broad misregulation of genes including morphogens and transcription factors. Cell autonomy transplants indicated that Gon4l has both cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous functions in heart development, which suggests that disruption of multiple signaling pathways contributes to the defects in heart development. In addition, this work establishes separate zygotic functions for Gon4l in cardiomyocyte proliferation and maintenance of ventricular identity. Notably, these deficiencies in heart development are not due to increased expression of tp53, unlike the hematopoiesis defects in zygotic *udu* (Zudu) mutant embryos. Cardiomyocyte proliferation is reduced in Zudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. Differential expression of *ccnd3* and *ccne2* and evidence that Gon4l associates with regulatory regions of these *cyclins* posits that Gon4l may be required for progression through the G1/S cell cycle checkpoint. Analysis of nkx2.5; udu compound mutant phenotypes revealed that nkx2.5 and udu genetically interact in the maintenance of ventricular identity. However, ectopic expression of nkx2.5 failed to restore ventricular patterning in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos, which indicates that Gon41 could regulate multiple pathways to maintain ventricular identity. Altogether my work establishes novel roles for Gon4l in regulating mesoderm patterning, cardiomyocyte proliferation, and maintenance of ventricular identity during vertebrate heart development.

# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

#### **1.1 Congenital Heart Defects**

The heart is the first organ to form and function in the developing vertebrate embryo. Human embryos have a beating heart tube by day 21 of development. Unfortunately, cardiac development is prone to errors. Many of these errors are incompatible with survival of the fetus or lead to congenital heart defects (CHDs), which are the most common human birth defect affecting approximately one percent of newborns (Pierpont et al., 2007). The cost of CHDs in monetary terms and in human suffering is enormous.

The majority (72%) of CHDs have no known genetic cause (Russell et al., 2018). Defects during any stage of heart development from mesoderm specification and patterning to the later maturation of the heart can result in CHDs. Treatment has traditionally been surgery or transplantation of a donor heart (Agrawal et al., 2017), and these interventions carry risk to the patient as well as long-term follow-up care (Seghaye, 2017). New methods, which take advantage of improved cell differentiation methods, offer the potential of tissue-engineering defect valves or using cardiomyocytes derived from stem cells to regenerate parts of the heart (Seghaye, 2017). To better diagnose and treat CHDs and to improve methods to generate cardiomyocytes in culture, it is essential to identify the genes that regulate cardiac development. The developmental networks underlying heart development are complex and require myriad proteins including secreted molecules, cell-surface molecules, and transcription factors.

involved in these critical process of cardiogenesis. Therefore, developing new methods for treating and diagnosing CHDs requires understanding the role chromatin factors in heart development.

Zebrafish are an excellent model with which to study CHDs. Heart development is rapid: by 24 hours post fertilization (hpf), the embryos have a beating heart tube (Bakkers, 2011). The small size of the embryo allows for passive diffusion of oxygen and survival up to 5 days post fertilization (dpf) without a functioning cardiovascular system. This physiology makes it possible to study even the most severe cardiac defects. Despite the morphological differences - the zebrafish heart containing only two chambers compared to the four chambers of the mammalian heart - the genetic and morphogenesis programs that specify and shape the heart are highly conserved across vertebrates (Figure 1.1). The amenability of the zebrafish to genetic manipulation and forward genetic screens make it an ideal system to identify and investigate novel regulators of heart development.

This dissertation focuses on the role of the chromatin factor Gon4l in heart development. Our studies indicate novel roles for Gon4l at many stages of heart development from the earliest patterning of the mesoderm through cardiomyocyte proliferation and patterning of the heart chambers. Results suggest that Gon4l is essential for zebrafish heart development and it helps mediate many developmental processes and signaling networks.



#### Figure 1.1 Heart development in zebrafish

- A. One-cell stage zebrafish embryo
- B. Mesoderm induction in zebrafish embryo at sphere stage
- C. Dorsal-ventral patterning of the mesoderm at shield stage
- D. Anterior lateral plate mesoderm specification at 6-somite stage
- E. Heart tube formation at 24 hpf
- F. Zebrafish heart at 48 hpf with cardiac chambers patterning

#### 1.2 Mesoderm specification and patterning

One of the first tasks of an embryo during development is specifying the three germ layers, mesoderm, endoderm and ectoderm. Germ layer formation begins the process of transforming cells from their naïve totipotent state to fully specified and differentiated mature fates (Kimelman, 2006). The three germ layers establish a blueprint for the embryonic body plan and provide the material from which the organs of the body derive. Fate mapping studies have shown that at the blastula stage, preceding gastrulation, the cells of the embryo are loosely organized into the nascent germ layers, but that the cells are not yet fully specified (Kimmel, 1988). At this stage of development (4 hpf), the zebrafish blastula consists of a large syncytial yolk cell, topped with a mound of blastomeres, and the zygotic genome has been activated. The prospective endoderm is closest to the yolk. The mesoderm arises from the cells lying just above the endoderm (Figure 1.1 B). And ectoderm will derive from the cells furthest from the yolk. Initially, the future mesoderm and endoderm are co-mingled and are referred to as the mesendoderm (Warga and Kimmel, 1990).

Gastrulation is the process by which the specified germ layers move to achieve their three-dimensional arrangement and are shaped into the nascent body plan. At the start of gastrulation in zebrafish, the mesendoderm will ingress through the blastopore at the blastoderm/yolk margin in a synchronized manner (Solnica-Krezel and Sepich, 2012). Following ingression, the mesendoderm separates into two layers. The mesoderm will migrate as singlecells away from the blastopore via directed migration while endoderm cells migrate between the yolk surface and mesoderm through random-walk movements towards the animal pole (Pezeron et al., 2008; Solnica-Krezel and Sepich, 2012). After gastrulation, endoderm will be the deepest germ layer, ectoderm will be the most superficial, and mesoderm will be sandwiched between

the two (Williams and Solnica-Krezel, 2017). The endoderm is the origin layer of the gut and its derivatives including the liver and pancreas. Mesoderm differentiates into the muscles, skeleton, connective tissues, heart, kidney, and blood. The ectoderm will become the epidermis and neural tissues. By the end of gastrulation, the germ layers of the embryo have been committed to their fate and have migrated to establish the basic structure that will underlie the remainder of embryogenesis.

Specification and morphogenesis of the germ layers during gastrulation requires contributions from many signaling pathways, but, perhaps, the most important of these signaling pathways is the TGF $\beta$  superfamily (Kiecker et al., 2016). The TGF $\beta$  superfamily includes many sub-families including Nodals, Bone Morphogeneic Proteins (BMPs), Vg-1, and Activin (Kiecker et al., 2016). Broadly, TGF $\beta$  signaling acts through ligand-receptor complexes that upon ligand binding transduce signals through SMAD proteins that bind to other transcription factors and epigenetic modifiers that will initiate or maintain gene expression (Massague, 2012). Many members of the TGF- $\beta$  family have critical functions during embryogenesis from germ layer specification and patterning to organogenesis (Dosch, 1997; Prall, 2007; Shen, 2007).

Studies in *Xenopus*, zebrafish, and mouse indicate that Nodal signaling is likely the main mesendoderm inducer (Conlon, 1994; Feldman, 1998; Kiecker et al., 2016). Ectopic Nodal expression in *Xenopus* and zebrafish is capable of inducing expression of mesodermal genes (Agius, 2000; Toyama, 1995). Perhaps the more convincing support for the role of Nodal signaling in mesoderm specification is the strong reduction in mesoderm formation that occurs when Nodal signaling is disrupted. In mouse, genetic disruption of Nodal signaling causes a failure of mesoderm specification and early embryonic death (Conlon, 1994; Shen, 2007; Zhou, 1993). In zebrafish,  $\beta$ -catenin localized in the nuclei of the dorsal yolk syncytial layer and

blastomeres induce expression of the *nodal-related* genes *squint* (*ndr1*) and *cyclops* (*ndr2*) (Chen, 2000; Shen, 2007) dorsally and still unidentified mechanisms activate broader expression of these two genes around the blastoderm margin. Zebrafish embryos double mutant for these two genes exhibit a nearly complete loss of dorso-lateral mesoderm and endoderm specification. Embryos lacking Nodal ligands fail to express markers of axial, paraxial and intermediate mesoderm (Feldman, 1998). Furthermore, genetic loss of the transducers of TGF $\beta$  signaling *smad2*, *smad3*, and *smad4* leads to severe defects in mesoderm development (Dunn et al., 2004; Vincent et al., 2003). In summary, these experimental results indicate that Nodal signaling is required in vertebrate embryos for proper mesoderm specification.

In addition to Nodal signaling, other members of the TGF- $\beta$  superfamily are capable of mesoderm induction. Experiments in *Xenopus* demonstrated the ability of mature Vg-1 protein to induce mesoderm in animal cap explants (Dohrmann, 1996; Kessler, 1995), and in zebrafish, maternal Vg-1 is required for endogenous Nodal signaling and mesendoderm induction (Montague and Schier, 2017). Other TGF $\beta$  family members including Bmps are weak mesoderm inducers when injected into animal cap explants (Kiecker et al., 2016; Nishimatsu, 1998). There remains debate regarding the ability of Bmps to induce mesoderm in animal caps; with some studies finding that injections of *Bmp-4* and *Bmp-2* into *Xenopus* animal cap explants can induce mesoderm formation and ventralize the embryo (Dale, 1992) while others suggest that the mesoderm inducing activities only occur when *Bmp2/7* and *Bmp4/7* heterodimers can form (Nishimatsu, 1998). Loss of Bmp signaling components in zebrafish perturbs, but does not block, mesoderm formation, suggesting that Bmp is not required for mesoderm induction (Ober and Schulte-Merker, 1999). Indeed, as will be described later extensive genetic and biochemical

studies in zebrafish implicate Bmp2/7 and Bmp 2/4 heterodimers in mesoderm patterning (Tuazon and Mullins, 2015).

Notably, loss of Nodal signaling and other members of the TGFβ superfamily does not result in a complete loss of mesoderm in mouse, frog, or fish, implying that other pathways are involved (Feldman, 1998; Kiecker et al., 2016; Zhou, 1993). Overexpression of Fibroblast Growth Factor (Fgf) signaling is competent to induce mesoderm in *Xenopus* animal cap explants, but experiments point to Fgf signaling being permissive for mesoderm development rather than inductive (Kimmelman, 1987; LaBonne, 1995). In *Xenopus* and zebrafish embryos lacking Fgf signaling, the expression of pan-mesodermal genes such as *brachyury* is reduced and some mesodermal structures are not formed (Cao et al., 2004; Griffin, 1995; Schulte-Merker, 1995), but when Fgf signaling is chemically inhibited prior to mesoderm formation, axial mesoderm and the organizer are able to form (Fletcher and Harland, 2008). In the absence of Fgf, early mesoderm induction is intact, but expression of mesodermal genes is reduced during later stages of development indicating that Fgf is primarily involved with mesoderm patterning and/or maintenance (Schier, 2005).

Concurrent with mesoderm induction, the developing embryo establishes the dorsalventral (DV) axis and begins to pattern the nascent mesoderm along the DV axis (Figure 1.1C). DV patterning is achieved by competition between a broad ventralizing Bmp activity gradient and a restricted dorsalizing activity from the shield/dorsal organizer largely driven by the maternal  $\beta$ -catenin/Wnt signaling (Agathon, 2003; Ding et al., 2017; Kimelman, 2006; Schneider, 1996; Thisse and Thisse, 2015). The egg is patterned with an Animal-Vegetal axis around which it is radially symmetric. The initial radial polarity of the embryo is broken during fertilization; entry of the sperm through a micropyle at the animal pole causes maternally

deposited dorsal determinants to be transported to one side of the embryo, where they stimulate the accumulation of  $\beta$ -catenin (Kelly, 2000; Schier, 2005; Schneider, 1996). This is accomplished via transport along a polarized set of microtubules in the vegetal region of the zebrafish embryo (Pelegri, 1998). The accumulation of  $\beta$ -catenin on one side of the embryo induces a transcriptional program that specify formation of the gastrula or Spemann-Mangold organizer that promotes dorsal gene expression, inhibits Bmp activity, and represses expression of ventralizing factors (Agathon, 2003; Thisse and Thisse, 2015). Although Bmp signaling is initially spread throughout the embryo, it later becomes restricted in the ventral mesoderm (Langdon and Mullins, 2011; Tuazon and Mullins, 2015). The Bmp heterodimers induce phosphorylation of Smad1/5, which accumulates in the nucleus and acts as a transcription factor to drive expression of ventricle patterning genes. In turn, additional ventral determining factors including *fgf* and *wnt8a*, which initially are expressed along the embryo circumference with dorsally expressed Bozozok transcription factor and secreted Sqt, Cyc, and Bmp-antagonists, including Chordin and Noggin, set up a gradient of ventral to dorsal identity, and will pattern the nascent mesoderm along the DV axis (Leung, 2003; Thisse and Thisse, 2015).

It is important to note that during induction and DV patterning of the mesoderm, an important change in gene expression is taking place in the developing embryo-maternal to zygotic transition (Lee et al., 2014). For the first 2 hours of development, the mother deposited the genes expressed in the embryos in the egg. Following zygotic activation of the genome, the embryo begins to transcribe and translate its own genome. Some genes are required only zygotically in the genome, others maternally, and a high percentage of the zebrafish genome is required maternally and zygotically (Vesterlund, 2011). Mesoderm induction and patterning requires both maternally and zygotically expressed genes, often requiring a maternally deposited

protein to repress the expression of a zygotically expressed gene, as in the case of B-catenin repressing *wnt8a* (Abrams and Mullins, 2009). Discerning the full role of a protein or gene in this process can require removing both maternal and zygotic function (Ciruna et al., 2002).

The arrangement of mesodermal progenitor fates along the DV axis is conserved from fish to mammals (Figure 1.2, adapted from (Schier, 2005) (Schier, 2005; Solnica-Krezel and Sepich, 2012; Tam, 1997). The dorsal organizer becomes the axial mesoderm and gives rise to the notochord and prechordal mesoderm. Flanking the axial mesoderm is the paraxial mesoderm, which gives rise to somites which go onto form the muscles and connective tissues. Laterally next to this is the intermediate mesoderm that gives rise to reproductive system and the kidney. Flanking that is the lateral plate mesoderm that will differentiate into the heart, body wall, blood, and other parts of the circulatory system (Dosch, 1997; Kimelman, 2006; Schier, 2005). The most ventrally located mesoderm will contribute to the tailbud and more posterior embryonic tissues in zebrafish, or to the extra embryonic mesoderm in the mouse. With the initial organization of the mesoderm (as well as endoderm and ectoderm) established, the embryo will begin specifying the organs and tissues that arise from each germ layer.



## Figure 1.2 Mesoderm patterning in zebrafish

Organization of mesoderm sub-types is maintained in zebrafish embryos after gastrulation.

#### **1.3 Anterior Lateral Plate Mesoderm Patterning**

After mesoderm induction and broad DV patterning, the next step the embryo undertakes in forming the heart is generating cardiac competent mesoderm. Fate-mapping studies in chick, frog, zebrafish and mouse (Evans et al., 2010; Keegan et al., 2004) have demonstrated that the future cardiomyocytes and endocardium are located in bilateral regions of the anterior lateral plate mesoderm (ALPM), a subset of the described above lateral plate mesoderm, during gastrulation (Haack and Abdelilah-Seyfried, 2016). Many secreted factors coordinate to demarcate the ALPM region including Wnt, Bmp, Fgf, and retinoic acid (RA) (Begermann, 2001; Liu and Stainier, 2012). Bmps and Fgfs act as pro-cardiac signals, while Wnt and RA signaling primarily act to restrict the areas of cardiac-competent mesoderm (Bakkers, 2011; Brade et al., 2006; Reifers et al., 2000; Scott, 2012). The gradient of morphogens set-up by the ventral and dorsal patterning regions of the embryo will induce expression of cardiomyocyte transcription factors.

During gastrulation, the nascent cardiomyocytes will migrate from the margin in an organized manner that preserves the spatial distribution of the future ventricle and atrial cardiomyocytes established during DV patterning (Keegan et al., 2004). On bilateral sides of the embryo, the presumptive cardiomyocytes closest to the margin will internalize first subsequently followed by the further away levels (Keegan et al., 2004; Sepich, 2000). Directed mesoderm morphogenesis movements will move the nascent cardiomyocytes away from the margin towards to dorsal embryonic midline (Sepich, 2000; Solnica-Krezel and Sepich, 2012; Zeng et al., 2007). The cardiac competent mesoderm from both sides of the embryo will be arranged in bilateral stripes flanking the paraxial mesoderm. Once gastrulation movements have arranged the nascent cardiomyocytes, expression of cardiomyocyte specific genes will commence.

At the beginning of somitogenesis, cardiac transcription factors are expressed in the ALPM; these proteins will drive the specification of cardiomyocytes within the ALPM (Figure 1.1 D) (Bodmer, 1993; Ueyama et al., 2003). The first cardiac transcription factor to definitively label the cardiac progenitor cells (CPCs) in both vertebrates and invertebrates is Nkx2.5, a highly conserved homeobox domain protein required in heart development from fruit flies to humans (Bakkers, 2011; Bodmer, 1993; Tanaka, 1999). As the ALPM begins to differentiate, genes encoding cardiac transcriptions factors are expressed in the nascent cardiomyocytes of the embryo including those encoding the zinc-finger proteins of the Gata family (*gata4, gata5*, and *gata6*) (Evans, 1997), and others such as *mef2c, nkx2.7, tbx5* and *hand2* (Bruneau, 1999; Durocher et al., 1997; Kyu-Ho, 1996; Yelon, 2000). The cardiac transcription factors delineate the ALPM field from which cardiomyocytes emerge and initiate expression of the downstream cardiac cascade.

These cardiac transcription factors occupy unique, yet partially overlapping niches in shaping the heart (Bruneau, 2013). There is a vast array of cardiac transcription factors that are required for heart development and fulfill tasks from differentiation of the cardiomyocytes to cardiac chamber patterning (Roche et al., 2013). For example, the evolutionarily conserved Nkx2.5 is required for the terminal differentiation of the myocardium. However, while Nkx2.5 is required for heart formation in invertebrates, vertebrates still form a partial heart in the absence of Nkx2.5 suggesting that other cardiac transcription factors can compensate for it (Bodmer, 1993; Roche et al., 2013). Hand2 regulates differentiation of the cardiac chambers and is necessary for proper merging of the cardiac fields, while loss of Gata4 results in gross abnormal heart morphology in mouse (Bruneau, 2013; Roche et al., 2013). The overlapping expression patterns of cardiac transcription factors, their ability of some of them to form heterodimers, and

other experimental evidence point to their overlapping activity and co-regulation of the cardiac transcription factors by each other during heart development (Brown et al., 2004; Bruneau, 2013). In addition, chromatin immunoprecipitation studies indicate that Nkx2.5, Tbx5, Mef2c, and Gata4 bind one another and cooperatively activate each others' transcription (Brown et al., 2004; Bruneau, 2013; He, 2011; McCulley and Black, 2012).

The co-regulation and heterodimerization of cardiac transcription factors has implications in heart development and disease. Hypomorphic and heterozygous mutations in the human *NKX2.5* homolog can result in disease states (Balci and Akdemir, 2011; Bruneau, 2013; Jay, 2003; Lyons, 1995). Heterozygous mutations in *TBX5* result in defects in both heart and limb formation know as Holt-Oram Syndrome (Bruneau, 2013; Steimle and Moskowitz, 2017). The combinatorial and redundant functions of cardiac transcription factors make heart development robust while also requiring tight regulation of gene expression levels that can make the process vulnerable to defects.

#### 1.4 Bilteral Heart Field Merging and Heart Looping

Once the cardiac transcription factors have differentiated the cardiomyocytes and endocardium, the bilateral heart fields must next merge through migration towards the embryonic midline (Figure 1.1 E) (Scott, 2012). In zebrafish, when the two heart fields merge, they form a structure known as the cardiac cone (Holtzman et al., 2007). The inner most cells of the cardiac fields are the endocardium, and they may help guide the cardiomyocytes to the midline (Holtzman et al., 2007). The medial most cardiomyocytes of the cone become the atrium of the heart and the surrounding cardiomyocytes form the ventricle. The cardiac cone then undergoes elongation and reorganization through a series of morphogenetic movements to shape

the primitive heart tube into its two chambers with the endocardium lining them (Glickman, 2002; Holtzman et al., 2007).

Merging of the first heart field from two bilateral regions is driven by migration of the cardiomyocytes atop the endoderm (Holtzman et al., 2007). Abnormal endoderm development and migration is observed in many zebrafish mutants that also manifest with cardia bifida (Reiter, 1999; Varner and Taber, 2012; Ye and Lin, 2013). Endoderm has both an instructive role in cardiomyocyte migration as well as providing a physical substrate over which the cardiomyocytes migrate (Varner and Taber, 2012; Ye and Lin, 2013). It is has been hypothesized that endoderm releases as yet unknown signaling molecules that guide the cardiomyocytes to the embryonic midline (Lin et al., 2005).

Once the cardiac tube is formed, it must undergo a series of morphogenetic movements to shape the cardiac chambers (Bakkers, 2011; Bakkers et al., 2009). The cardiac tube will extend right and then undergo a rotation that drives rightward looping of the heart. The rotation results from conformation changes in the cardiomyocytes of the atrium and ventricle (Haack and Abdelilah-Seyfried, 2016). The endocardium will form the atrioventricular (AV) valve that will separate the two chambers, and endocardial cells will balloon through proliferation to increase the size of the heart (Bakkers, 2011). By the end of this process, the heart will contain two visually distinct cardiac chambers that will have different genetic profiles and functions.

#### **1.5 Expansion of the Cardiomyocyte Population**

The embryonic heart forms from two genetically and spatially distinct populations of cells, the first and second heart fields (Buckingham et al., 2005; Guner-Ataman et al., 2013). The

first heart field consists of nkx2.5 and gata4 positive cardiomyocytes specified in the ALPM mesoderm during early somitogenesis; these cardiomyocytes will form the initial heart tube and ultimately contribute to the main chambers of the heart (de Pater et al., 2009; Kelly et al., 2014; Matrone et al., 2017). The first mechanism by which the heart tube will grow is by additional specification of cardiomyocytes from the undifferentiated ALPM surrounding the heart tube (Kelly et al., 2014). These cardiomyocytes comprise the second heart field and contribute mainly to the outflow tract of the heart (Buckingham et al., 2005; Mjaatvect, 2001). The second heart field is genetically distinct from the first heart field as its initial progenitors express *islet1* rather than nkx2.5 like the first heart field (Cai, 2003).

After heart looping, heart growth is driven solely by proliferation of existing cardiomyocytes (Foglia and Poss, 2016). In zebrafish, cardiomyocyte proliferation is relatively high after heart tube formation with the heart gaining approximately 100 cardiomyocytes per day from 24 hpf through 96 hpf (Bennett et al., 2013; Matrone et al., 2015). As the heart matures, proliferation becomes reduced until it is nearly absent in the adult heart (Takeuchi et al., 2011).

As in other cells, cardiac cell proliferation is regulated through a collection of proteins called Cyclins (Bertoli et al., 2013; Hydbring et al., 2016; Ponnusamy et al., 2017). Cyclins derive their name from their cyclical expression during the proliferation; expression and protein levels of Cyclins rise during certain stages of the cell-cycle and fall as they are degraded (Lim and Kaldis, 2013). Cyclin proteins complex with Cyclin-dependent kinases at specific times in the cell-cycle and regulate progression through cell-cycle checkpoints and by phosphorylation of proteins and transcriptional regulation of genes (Lim and Kaldis, 2013). In vertebrates and invertebrates, *Cyclin D* is expressed highest during G1 of the cell cycle. *Cyclin E* is upregulated during the transition between G1 and S-phases. *Cyclin A* is expressed from S-phase through M-

phase, and *Cyclin B* is primarily expressed during M-phase (Bertoli et al., 2013). Regulation of Cyclins is key in the later post-mitotic state of the heart after birth in higher level vertebrates with specifically G/1 S-Phase *Cyclins* and G2/M-phase *Cyclins* have reduced expression levels.

Through studies in mouse and fish, a few of the cardiac transcription factors have been implicated in controlling cardiomyocyte proliferation (McCulley and Black, 2012). Depending on the stage, both Nkx2.5 and Gata4 can regulate the expression of *cyclin D2* (McCulley and Black, 2012; Rojas et al., 2008), Furthermore, Gata4 is a co-factor of Cyclin D2 during cardiogenesis (Yamak et al., 2014). The regulation of Cyclins by cardiac transcription factors may help explain how cardiomyocytes exit the cell-cycle after birth in mouse and human.

## **1.6 Cardiac Chamber Patterning**

The heart tube undergoes a series of morphology changes that will shape the heart into discrete chambers with unique functions, geometries, and genetic signatures. In jawed fish, such as the zebrafish, the heart is comprised of two chambers: a single atrium and ventricle. In amphibians the heart has three chambers with two atria and a single ventricle. The mammalian and avian hearts contain four chambers with two atria and two ventricles.

Briefly, in zebrafish, heart looping occurs by the bending and twisting rightward of the linear heart tube. The two chambers become visually distinguishable when the heart tube expands by ballooning, and the chambers are separated by the constriction of the atrioventricular valve (Bakkers, 2011). Cell comprising the two chambers will have unique shapes and express distinct myosins, which are expressed differentially, even prior to heart field merging (Targoff et al., 2008). The ventricular cells will express *ventricle myosin heavy chain/myosin heavy chain 7* (*vmhc/myh7*) while atrial cells express *atria myosin heavy chain/myosin heavy chain 6* 

(*amhc/myh6*) (Figure 1.1 F) (Bakkers, 2011). A third population of cardiac cells, the endocardium, lines the two chambers and is critical in forming the valves that separate the two chambers (Harris and Black, 2010).

Several of the cardiac transcription factors that initially help differentiate cardiomyocytes are repurposed during later heart development to pattern and maintain cardiac chamber identity (Bao, 1999; Bruneau, 1999; Bruneau et al., 2001; George et al., 2015; McCulley and Black, 2012; Stainier, 2001; Yutzey, 1994, 1995). Transcription factors Hey2, and Tbx5 repress atrial fate while Irx4 activates a ventricle specific genetic suite (Bruneau et al., 2001; McCulley and Black, 2012; Targoff et al., 2008). The cardiac transcription factors Nkx2.5 and its semi-redundant homolog, Nkx2.7, maintain ventricular identity in the zebrafish (Targoff et al., 2013; Targoff et al., 2008). Removal of both *nkx2.5* and *nkx2.7*, results in an almost complete loss of ventricular identity (Kyu-Ho, 1996; Targoff et al., 2013; Tu et al., 2009). Notably, loss-of-function mutations in cardiac genes often lead to a reduction in the expression levels of ventricle specific genes, indicating that atrial identity could be the default fate of cardiomyocytes (Stainier, 2001; Yutzey, 1994, 1995).

## **1.7 Epigenetic Regulation of Heart Development**

Heart development requires that diverse processes from mesoderm patterning to cardiac chamber specification occur with precise spatiotemporal regulation. This in turn demands exquisite coordination of expression of hundreds of genes during early development. Questions still remain regarding how the embryo coordinates this process. Studies increasingly point to chromatin modifications playing essential roles in regulating the expression of genes during heart development to coordinate spatiotemporal expression necessary for building the heart. Transcription is strongly influenced by modifications of DNA associated proteins. DNA in the nucleus is wrapped around histones containing nucleosomes that both compact the DNA as well as regulating the ability of DNA to be transcribed. The addition of covalent histone modifications such as H3K4me1, H3K4me3, H3K27me1, H3K27me3, H3K9ac, and H3K27ac open the chromatin structure allowing access of the transcriptional machinery and are considered "activating"(Harr et al., 2016). Chromatin modifications that inhibit transcription of the DNA include H3K9me2, H3K9me3, H3K27me2, and H3K27me3 are considered "repressive". Methyltransferase proteins place and remove methyl marks on histones while histone acetyltransferase (HATs) place acetyl marks and histone deacetyltransferases (HDACs) remove acetyl marks (Bannister and Kouzarides, 2011).

In addition to proteins that covalently alter histone modifications, a suite of proteins called nucleosome remodelers regulate gene expression by moving or assembling nucleosome, eight histone protein cores around which DNA is wrapped, to either make genes more or less accessible to transcription and replication machinery (Becker and Workman, 2013). The four major sub-types of nucleosome remodelers implicated in heart development are SWI/SNF, ISWI, CHD, and INO80 (Hota and Bruneau, 2016). Tissue-specific isoforms of nucleosome remodelers enable the complexes to initiate expression of a suite of genes during heart development (Hota and Bruneau, 2016).

Histone modifiers and nucleosome remodelers function in mesoderm development and ALPM patterning. Activin/Smad2 may modulate mesoderm development by reducing H3K27me3 levels, as it does in direct differentiation of embryonic stem cells into mesendoderm (Wang et al., 2017). Mesodermal genes are poised for expression through co-marking with repressive and activating histone modifications. The resolution of these bivalent histone marks, is
a key step in mesoderm induction (Barrero et al., 2010). The mesodermal fate specification and patterning genes *Brachyury, Gata4, Gata5, Nkx2.5, Tbx5*, and *Mef2C* contain bivalent histone modifications during early development (Barrero et al., 2010). Histone modifiers act to regulate gene expression and ready the genome for rapid activation towards expression of genes promoting mesoderm fate.

The cardiac lineage of mesoderm appears particularly sensitive to epigenetic regulation. Many chromatin remodelers, methyltransferases, and acetyltransferases are expressed in the heart during development, and they provide spatiotemporal attenuation of gene expression that is essential for heart formation (Chang and Bruneau, 2012; Han et al., 2011). Mutating or knocking-down a range of nucleosome remodelers including Baf60c sub-unit of the SWI/SNF complex result in abnormal heart formation such as reduced expansion of the second heart field (Lickert et al., 2004). Cardiac transcription factors control the expression of some chromatin modifiers. For example, Nkx2.5 inhibits the expression of Histone demethylase *Jarid2* during outflow tract development (Barth et al., 2010). Cardiac transcription factors appear to be codependent on histone modifiers and epigenetic markers both being regulated by them and acting with them to regulate expression of their target genes (Liu et al., 2009; Paige et al., 2012; Schlesinger et al., 2011).

Chromatin factors modulate other processes necessary for cardiogenesis, notably, cardiomyocyte proliferation. There are several instances of cell proliferation being influenced epigenetically. Histone demethylase *Jarid2* represses cardiomyocyte proliferation by removing methylation of the *Cyclin D* promoter (Jung et al., 2005; Nakajima et al., 2011). Furthermore, HDACs are associated with the promoter regions of cell cycle genes during development (Oyama et al., 2014). Together, these examples and others suggest that epigenetic modifiers

modulate the cell cycle during development as well as silencing proliferation post cardiomyocyte differentiation (Oyama et al., 2014).

## **1.8 Gon4l**

Gon4l is a putative chromatin remodeler (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2010). This evolutionarily protein is comprised of more than 2,000 amino acids and consists of several domains (Figure 1.3). Similarity to other epigenetic modifiers hints at a function as a chromatin modifier (Lu et al., 2011). These domains include a YY1 binding domain, paired amphipathic domains, and a SANT-domain (Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2010). SANT domains are a 50-amino acid motif commonly found in chromatin modifying proteins and allow interaction with the lysine-containing histone tails (Boyer, 2004). Paired amphipathic domains function as protein-protein interaction domains for transcriptional repressors (Le Guezennec et al., 2006). Such paired amphipathic domains are found in the Sin3a transcriptional repressor protein (Le Guezennec et al., 2006). Finally, the YY1 binding domain in Gon4l shares homology with the primate specific YY1AP (Liu et al., 2007b; Wang et al., 2004). YY1AP binds the transcription factor YY1, which has both activating and repressing roles, and enhances the transcriptional activating function of YY1 (Wang et al., 2004). YY1 is notable as a transcription factor with diverse roles in development, including links to heart development, as well as the capability to both activate and repress genes expression depending on the context (Beketaev, 2015; Gordon et al., 2006; Gregoire et al., 2013; Nan and Huang, 2009).

Gon4l is an evolutionarily conserved gene among animals and shares domains with genes found in land plants (Brownfield et al., 2009) vertebrates and invertebrates (Friedman et al., 2000; Liu et al., 2007b). In both plants and animals, Gon4l and its homologues are required for

proper cell-cycle regulation (Barr et al., 2017; Brownfield et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). However, in animals, the protein has likely evolved additional functions.

#### 1.8.1 gon-4 in C. elegans

The *gonad-4* (*gon-4*) gene was discovered in a *C. elegans* screen for mutations in gonad development (Friedman et al., 2000). While overall animal morphology is grossly unaffected, the *gon-4* mutant worms fail to differentiate their germline, and neither the males nor the hermaphrodites produce progeny. The severity of the phenotype is highly variable with males containing as few as five undifferentiated germ cells to other males having germ line containing hundreds of undifferentiated germ cells. Likewise, the hermaphrodites exhibit a range of phenotypes including vulva-less, protruding vulva, and multiple vulvae.

Defects in germline differentiation in *gon-4* mutant *C. elegans* were traced to a failure of somatic gonad development (Friedman et al., 2000). Dramatic delays were observed in the initial divisions of the somatic germline precursors at the Z1/Z4 stage, but later steps of gonadogenesis proceed normally. Other cell divisions are normal in the developing worm. Experiments in *C. elegans* indicated that the Gon-4 protein localizes to the nucleus and likely acts cell-autonomously during gonad development.



# Figure 1.3 Gon4l protein

Gon4l contains a nuclear localization domain, YY1-binding domain, paired amphipathic domains, and a SANT domain. The  $udu^{vu66}$  creates a premature stop at the 753 amino acid.

#### 1.8.2 gon4l/udu in Zebrafish

The first mutant for the zebrafish homolog of *gon-4*, known as *gonad-4-like* (*gon4l*) or *ugly duckling* (*udu*), was identified as a tail morphogenesis mutant in the large-scale forward genetic screen in Tubingen during the early 1990s (Hammerschimidt et al., 1996). In contrast to the overtly normal morphology of the *gon-4* mutant in *C. elegans, udu* mutant zebrafish have pronounced morphological defects including a shortened body axis, severe heart edema, somite formation defects, smaller head, and misshapen tail (Hammerschimidt et al., 1996; Liu et al., 2007b; Williams et al., 2018).

Identification of additional zebrafish *udu* mutant alleles revealed defects in hematopoiesis, specifically a failure to differentiate erythroid cells (Liu et al., 2007b). Both increased cell death and decreased proliferation were noted in the *udu* mutant zebrafish embryos, but the defects in hematopoesis appear to be largely due to increased cell death (Liu et al., 2007b). *udu* mutant zebrafish embryos injected with transcription blocking morpholino oligos against *p53*, an essential component of the cell death pathway, exhibit a partial restoration of blood development (Liu et al., 2007b). Lim et al. found that *p53* upregulation in *udu* mutant zebrafish embryos is due to activation of the Atm-Chk2 damage response pathway (Lim et al., 2009). Apoptosis could also be reduced in the *udu* mutant zebrafish embryos by inhibiting the Atm-Chk2 pathway via injection of morpholino oligos against *chk2*. Together, these results indicate that Gon4l promotes cell survival during hematopoiesis and enables terminal differentiation of blood cells.

In examining hematopoietic defects in *udu* mutant embryos, it was noted that the blood stem-cells displayed a decreased level of proliferation (Lim et al., 2009). Intriguingly, the researchers identified minichromosome maintenance complex (MCM) proteins MCM3 and

MCM4 as binding partners of Gon41. MCM proteins are essential for DNA replication and bind to the DNA during G1/S phase of the cell-cycle and become dislodged as replicated proceeds (Forsburg, 2004). MCM3 is believed to be phosphorylated by Cyclin E, which regulates initiation of S-phase of the cell cycle (Li et al., 2011). *udu* mutant zebrafish erythropoetic (blood cells) accumulate in the G2/M phase of the cell cycle, indicating a blockage in the cell-cycle, but it has not be demonstrated if overcoming this blockage can restore blood development (Lim et al., 2009). Despite the defects in blood development and somites, it has not be tested in Gon41 has functions in other mesoderm tissues including the heart.

#### 1.8.3 Gon4l in Mouse

Hypomorphic mutations in the murine *Gon4l* homolog result in embryos with hematopoietic defects confirming an evolutionarily conserved function for the gene in blood development (Lu et al., 2010). The *Gon4l*-deficient mouse embryos are viable, although by 6 months of age, 25% have developed spontaneous salivary tumors (Simons et al., 2013). The *Gon4l* mutant mouse fail to differentiate B-cells and only develop T-cells, hence the name *Justy* for this hypomorphic allele (Lu et al., 2010). Unlike in zebrafish embryos, suppressing cell death by blocking *TP53* expression did not restore blood development in the Justy mouse mutants (Barr et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2007b). However, similar to zebrafish, BrdU labeling of mouse prepro-B cells revealed that a reduction of proliferation in the *Gon4l* mutant cells relative to WT with fewer cells in S-phase and G2 of the cell-cycle (Barr et al., 2017; Lim et al., 2009).

The expression of many cyclins, which are the major regulators of the cell cycle, was downregulated in *Gon41* mutant B-cell progenitors suggesting a potential mechanism for the reduced number of erythroid cells (Barr et al., 2017). Notably, *Ccnd1, Ccnd2, Ccnd3, Ccna2, Ccnb1, Cnnb2*, and *Ccnf* all have reduced expression levels (Barr et al., 2017). Enforced

expression of the G1/S-phase regulators *Cnnd3* and *Ccne1* in cultured cells significantly promotes B-cell development in *Gon4l* deficient cells. Interestingly, enforced expression of *Ccna2* and Cnnb1 has no effect on B-cell development in Gon4l-deficient cells. This result indicated that overcoming the mitotic block was sufficient to restore B-cell development but that Gon4l is not required to induce the B-cell differentiation process (Barr et al., 2017).

Gon4l has no DNA binding domains, implying that interactions between Gon4l and DNA must be mediated by binding partners (Lu et al., 2011). Co-sedimentation studies likewise found that the majority of Gon4l protein is found to stably interact with other proteins (Lu et al., 2011). The protein structure of Gon4l contains a region that is 78% similar to YY1 associated protein (YY1AP), a primate-specific partial duplication of Gon4l (Lu et al., 2011). YY1AP, as the name suggests is able to bind the transcription factor YY1 (Wang et al., 2004). Coimmunoprecipitation (Co-IP) revealed that Gon4l binds YY1 in the M12 cells, and that the interaction requires the YY1AP homology domain of Gon4l (Lu et al., 2011). Additional binding partners identified in Co-IP studies were the histone deactylase HDAC1 and transcriptional regulator Sin3a, which were shown to form a complex with Gon4l and YY1. This Gon4l, Sin3a, HDAC1, and Yy1 complex represses gene expression (Lu et al., 2011).

## **1.9 Links Between Gon4l and Heart Development**

The interaction between Gon4l and YY1 is notable from the perspective of mesoderm and heart development. YY1 is a ubiquitously expressed zinc-finger transcription factor and member of the Polycomb Repressive Complex with multiple roles in development, cancer, differentiation, and proliferation (Aoyama et al., 2010; Atchison et al., 2003; Calame and Atchison, 2007; Gordon et al., 2006; Lee et al., 1995; Liu et al., 2007a; Lu et al., 2011; Nan and Huang, 2009; Shi et al., 1991; Yao et al., 2001). YY1 protein contains DNA-binding domains and has been extensively demonstrated to have both activating and repressing roles (Gordon et al., 2006). When complexed with E1A, YY1 induces activation of transcription, but without E1A, YY1 is known to act as a transcriptional repressor (Chang 1989, Shi, 1997).

In 2013, Gregoire et al. identified YY1 as a key transcriptional regulator of cardiac differentiation. Loss of YY1 results in a failure of Natural Killer ESCs to differentiate into cardiomyocytes. Similarly, YY1 loss-of-function mice are embryonic lethal and fail to specify the cardiac lineage (Gregoire et al., 2013). The critical role of YY1 in heart development might be attributed to the enrichment of YY1 at the enhancer region of the essential cardiac transcription factor Nkx2.5 (Gregoire et al., 2013). This binding and activation of *Nkx2.5* by YY1 is partially mediated through interactions with cardiac transcription factor Gata4. YY1 and Gata-4 co-occupy regions at the *Nkx2.5* enhancer and can be pulled down together through a Co-IP. In addition to its regulation of *Nkx2.5* expression, YY1 also binds at the enhancer regions of a suite of developmentally important cardiac genes including *Mef2c*, *Pitx2*, *Tbx3*, and *Tbx5* (Gregoire et al., 2013). Further analysis of the function of YY1 in cardiac development revealed regulation of downstream cardiac genes such as *SRF*, *Mesp1*, *eHand*, *Cited* and *Dll1* suggesting that YY1 sits atop a large cascade of cardiac genes (Beketaev, 2015).

Despite the evidence demonstrating that Gon4l complexes with the required cardiac transcription factor YY1 and the broad disruption of mesoderm derived tissues in Gon4l mutant animals including blood and somites, little research has been conducted into the roles of Gon4l in mesoderm differentiation and thus far nothing has broached its potential roles in heart development. This thesis project addresses both.

## 1.10 Objectives, Results, and Significance of Thesis

Gon4l is a highly conserved protein with defined functions in the development of mesodermal tissues, cell death, and cell-cycle regulation. Despite these known functions, the role of Gon4l in heart development remains poorly understood. This work defines distinct roles for maternal and zygotic expression of Gon4l in heart development. We demonstrate that Gon4l is required maternally to pattern the mesoderm and zygotically to regulate ventricular identity and cardiomyocyte proliferation. These investigates provide insights into the complex regulation underlying heart development and how the chromatin factor Gon4l is involved in regulating these processes.

Firstly, this study implicates maternal Gon4l function in mesoderm patterning. Previous work on Gon4l in zebrafish was carried out using only zygotic loss of function embryos (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). Here in Chapter 2 and in a recent publication Williams, et al., 2018 we elucidate a hereunto known function for Gon4l in mesoderm patterning and ALPM specification. Through RNA-seq we demonstrate that loss of Gon4l function results in differential expression of 5-11% of the genome during development with mesoderm genes being especially affected.

Secondly, this study elucidates novel role for zygotic Gon4l function in heart development. *udu* mutant embryos have smaller hearts with reduced ventricular identity. We demonstrate that unlike in hematopoiesis, blocking apoptosis is not sufficient to restore heart development in udu mutant embryos. We identify reduced proliferation in udu mutant cardiomyocytes and cardiomyocyte-specific differential expression of the cyclins *cnne2* and *ccnd3*. We establish a role for Gon4l in maintaining ventricular identity of cardiomyocytes.

Through genetic interaction studies we establish that *udu* and *nkx2.5* genetically interact in maintaining ventricular identity in heart development.

This work investigates the roles of Gon4l in heart development in zebrafish, providing critical insight into a novel chromatin factor in heart development. Heart development necessitates careful spatiotemporal regulation of multiple processes from mesoderm induction through cardiomyocyte proliferation. This studies shed light onto how Gon4l regulates many of the complex genetic pathways underlying heart development and provides a new genetic target for future studies to better understand the developmental origins CHDs.

# Chapter 2: Chromatin factor Gon4l aides germ layer patterning

Terin E. Budine\*, Margot L. K. Williams\*, Paul Gontarz, Lilianna Solnica-Krezel

## **2.1 Abstract**

One of the first tasks of embryogenesis is to induce formation of the three germ layers: endoderm, mesoderm, and ectoderm. Chromatin modifications play an important role in formation and patterning of the germ layers, but many of the genes involve remain unknown. Here we define a novel role of the chromatin factor Gon4l, encoded by *ugly duckling (udu)*, in germ layer development with a focus on its functions in mesoderm patterning and specification of mesoderm derived tissues. We demonstrate that maternal and zygotic loss of Gon4l perturbs germ layer induction. Furthermore, complete loss of Gon4l function results in broad misreuglation of mesoderm tissues from the initial dorsal-ventral patterning of the embryo to the development of mesoderm derived organs. Cell autonomy transplantation experiments reveal that Gon4l is required both cell-autonomously and non-cell-autonomously in heart development. Finally, motif analysis of Gon4l associated sites reveals that Gon4l has motifs in common with transcription factors that act in segment specification and heart development.

## **2.2 Introduction**

During gastrulation, the differentiation of totipotent cells begins with the specification of the three germ layers: endoderm, mesoderm, and ectoderm. Nodal ligands secreted from the yolk syncytial layer and the marginal blastomeres of the zebrafish blastula are the main inducer of germ layer specification (Conlon, 1994; Mizuno, 1999; Ober and Schulte-Merker, 1999; Shen, 2007; Thisse and Thisse, 2015). In the blastoderm shaped like an inverted cup residing on the

yolk syncytial cell, the future endoderm resides closest to yolk, followed by a broader band of mesoderm while ectoderm will be comprised of the animal most cells. The germ layers give rise to defined tissues (Williams and Solnica-Krezel, 2017). The ectoderm becomes the epidermis and neural tissues. The endoderm differentiates into the guts and its derivatives. Mesoderm derivatives include blood, somites, kidney, and heart, among many other tissues.

Dorsal and ventral organizing signals pattern the mesoderm into its sub-types. The dorsal organizer secretes *wnt* and *bmp* antagonists that inhibit action of morphogens expressed from the ventral side of the embryo and establishes a gradient of genes expression levels that will pattern the emerging mesoderm into its sub-types (Feldman, 1998; Kelly, 2000; Thisse and Thisse, 2015). Prior to gastrulation, the nascent mesoderm is organized with the future sub-types residing in loosely defined regions of the margin (Schier, 2005). From dorsal to ventral the mesoderm sub-types are: axial, paraxial, intermediate, lateral plate, and ventral. Axial mesoderm consists of the dorsal organizer and will form the notochord. Paraxial mesoderm differentiates into somites. The intermediate mesoderm will become the kidney and gonads. Anterior lateral plate mesoderm will give rise to the heart and blood vessels, while the ventral lateral plate mesoderm will give rise to the blood.

Epigenetic regulation provides a potential mechanism to ensure proper spatiotemporal expression of morphogens that can specify and pattern the germ layers, including mesoderm. Increasingly studies performed in model organisms are identifying roles for epigenetic modifiers in modulating gene expression and priming genes to facilitate rapid specification of the mesoderm during gastrulation. Essential mesoderm genes, including *ntl*, contain bivalent chromatin domains during early differentiation suggesting that epigenetic modifiers may help poise the genome for rapid differentiation of tissues during embryogenesis (Golob et al., 2008).

Epigenetic modifiers have been shown to modulate expression of the transcription factors that regulate the genetic cascade that controls specification of the paraxial, intermediate, lateral plate mesodermal territories from which subsequently differentiation of the somites, kidney, blood, and heart with arise (Chang and Bruneau, 2012; Delgado-Olguin et al., 2006; Harada et al., 2017; Hota and Bruneau, 2016; Hu, 2016; Ranghini and Dressler, 2016).

Here we propose a role for the chromatin factor, Gon4l, encoded by the zebrafish gene *ugly duckling (udu)*, in facilitating germ layer and mesoderm patterning in the zebrafish embryo (Hammerschimidt et al., 1996; Liu et al., 2007b). In zebrafish, removal of only zygotic function of *udu (Zudu)* results in defects in somite and blood formation (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). A hypomorphic allele of Gon4l in mouse demonstrates a conserved role in hematopoiesis (Lu et al., 2010). In a previous publication, our lab showed that removal of maternal and zygotic function of *udu* in zebrafish caused defects in notochord boundary formation, but other roles in mesoderm development were not fully explored in the MZ*udu* embryos (Williams et al., 2018). Here we show that Gon4l function is essential for germ layer patterning mesoderm with a special focus on mesoderm and its derivatives. While initial specification of the germ layers, including mesoderm is normal in MZ*udu* mutant embryos, the subsequent process of patterning of the mesoderm is disrupted, resulting in drastic abnormalities or loss of most mesoderm-derived tissues.

## **2.3 Material and Methods**

#### Zebrafish strains and embryo staging

Adult zebrafish were raised and maintained according to established methods in compliance with standards established by the Washington University Institutional Animal Care and Use

Committee. Fish were fed with rotifers during larval stages and rotifers and dry food during adulthood. Embryos were obtained from natural matings, maintained at 28.5° C, and staged according to Kimmel's stages (Kimmel, 1995). All WT studies were carried out in AB\*or AB\*/Tübingen backgrounds. Additional lines used include  $udu^{vu66}$  and Tg(myl7:eGFP) (Huang et al., 2003; Williams et al., 2018).

#### Generation of maternal-zygotic (MZ) udu embryos

Germline replaced fish harboring  $udu^{vu66/vu66}$  germ cells, were generated by the method described in (Ciruna et al., 2002). Briefly, donor embryos from  $udu^{+/vu66}$  intercrosses or females and males with  $udu^{vu66/vu66}$  germline were injected with synthetic *GFP-nos1-3* '*UTR* RNA encoding Green Fluorescent Protein to fluorescently label the germline, and WT host embryos were injected with a morpholino oligonucleotide targeting *dead end1* (MO1-*dnd1*) to eliminate host germ cells. Between 50-100 cells were transplanted from the embryonic margin of donor blastulae to the embryonic margin of hosts at sphere stage (4 hpf). Both hosts and donors were cultured in agarose-coated plates in 0.3X Danieau treated with  $100\mu$ g/mL penicillin streptomycin. Host embryos were screened for GFP+ germ cells at 36-48 hpf, and the genotype of corresponding donors was determined by phenotype. All putative  $udu^{vu66/vu66}$  germline hosts were raised to adulthood and confirmed by crossing to  $udu^{vu66/v}$  animals prior to use in experiments. More than 25 females and 25 males with a replaced germline were generated and used during the course of these studies.

#### Whole mount in situ hybridization (WISH)

Embryos were fixed overnight at 4°C in 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) in 1X phosphate buffered saline (PBS). Embryos older than 24 hpf were bleached after fixation to remove pigment solution containing 3% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and 0.5% KOH prior to carrying out the WISH (Thisse and Thisse, 2008). WISH was performed as previously described using 65% formamide solution and 70°C hybridization temperature for the following probes: *myosin light chain 7 (myl7)* (Yelon et al., 1999), *myosin heavy chain 6 (myh6)* (Yelon et al., 1999) and *myosin heavy chain 7 (myh7)* (Yelon, 2000), *nkx2.5* (Chen and Fishman, 1996), *nkx2.7* (Reifers et al., 2000), *hand2 (Yelon, 2000)*, *gata4 (Serbedzija G., 1998)*, *gata5* (Pack, 1996), and *bmp4* (Chen, 1997). Embryos were imaged using a Nikon AZ100 dissecting microscope.

#### **Cell Autonomy Transplantations**

Cell transplantations were performed as previously described (Ho, 1990; Thomas et al., 2008). In summary, donor embryos carrying the Tg(*myl7:eGFP*) transgene were injected at one-cell stage with 1µL of 5% tetramethylrhodamine (rhodamine) dextran (10,000 MW). At shield stage, 40-50 cells were transplanted from the margin of the host to the margin of the donor. Embryos were maintained in 0.3X Danieau with penicillin streptomycin until they were analyzed by compound microscopy at 48 hpf to assess contribution of donor cells to the heart based on Tg(*myl7:eGFP*) expression. Images were taken using a using a Zeiss Imager Z1 outfitted with RFP and GFP filters. 50 1µm Z-slices were taken per embryo and channels were overlaid and analyzed using FIJI.

#### **Cardiomyocyte Counting**

Hearts were manually dissected from embryos carrying a *myl7:eGFP* transgene using 29G needles and briefly fixed in 4% PFA (Yang and Xu, 2012). Hearts were washed three times with phosphate buffered saline containing 0.1% tween (PBST). 2-(4-amidinophenyl)-1H -indole-6- carboxamidine (DAPI) was added for three minutes to label the nuclei. Then hearts were washed three times with PBT and mounted in 2% methylcellulose for imaging on a coverslip. Hearts were imaged using at 20X objective using an Olympus IX81 inverted spinning disc confocal microscope. Cardiomyocytes were manually counted in FIJI.

#### **Cell Tracking and Analysis**

Tg(*myl7:eGFP*) embryos at the 16-somite stage, according to Kimmel's stages, were mounted dorsal-down in 1% low melt agarose (Holtzman et al., 2007; Kimmel, 1995). Embryos were imaged using an Olympus IX81 inverted spinning disc confocal microscope with 40-50 slices of 0.5µm. 3 hour time-lapse movies were created and analyzed using FIJI. 15-20 cardiomyocytes were followed from each WT embryo. All possible cardiomyocytes were followed in MZ*udu* mutant embryos. Data was calculated in Python.

#### **RNA-sequencing**

RNA was isolated from 50-100 WT or MZ*udu* embryos per sample at shield and 15-somite stage according to instructions for the Dynabeads mRNA direct kit (Ambion). Two biological replicates per genotype were split into two technical replicates each to yield a total of four independently prepared libraries. Libraries were prepared according to instructions for the Epicentre ScriptSeq v2 RNA-seq Library preparation kit (Illumina). RNA was enzymatically fragmented prior to cDNA synthesis. Next, the cDNA was 3' tagged and purified using

Agencourt AMPure beads. Sequencing indexes were added to cDNA during PCR amplification. Purified indexed libraries were submitted to the Washington University Genome Technology Access Center (GTAC) for sequencing using an Illumina HiSeq 2500 to obtain single-ended 50bp reads. Using STAR (2.4.2a) with default parameters raw reads were mapped to the GRCz10 reference genome. FeatureCounts (v1.4.6) from the Subread package was used to quantify uniquely mapped reads (phred score≥10) to gene features based on the Ensembl annotations (v83). Differentially expressed genes were identified by using DESeq2 in the negative binomial distribution model with a cutoff of adjusted p- 5 value≤0.01 and foldchange≥2.0. Heatmaps were built using the heatmaps2 package in R, and other plots were built using the ggplot2 package in R.

## **Statistical analyses**

Statistical tests were conducted using GraphPad Prism v.4, R, and Microsoft Excel.

# **2.4 Results**



ventral patterning genes during early embryogenesis





(A) WISH markers for nascent mesoderm (*ntl*), mesendoderm (*gata5*), and endoderm (*sox17*) during early gastrulation stages. Dorsal view of ventral (*bmp4* and *wnt8a*) and dorsal (*gsc*) WISH markers at early gastrulation stages. (B) Plot of gene expression changes in MZ*udu* embryos compared to WT at shield stage. Red dots represent genes with significantly different expression levels than WT ( $p\leq0.05$  and  $\geq2$  fold change). Plot showing gene ontology enriched terms among the genes differentially expressed in shield stage MZ*udu* embryos. Categories shown are biological process (red), cellular component (green), and molecular function (blue). Bubble size represents number of genes per category. Log p-value plotted along Y-axis and Z-score plotted along X-axis. (D) Plot of "Developmental Process" GO-term and percentage of genes within each sub category. (E) Percent of genes associated with GO-terms associated with mesoderm induction that are differentially expressed in shield-stage RNA-seq. (F) Heat map of genes associated with the margin and shield anatomical structures upregulated (blue) and downregulated (red) at shield stage. Scale bar represent 50µm.

Zebrafish embryos lacking only zygotic expression of *udu* have defects in the formation of mesoderm-derived tissues including somites, blood, and heart (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). Our lab has previously reported that full removal of Gon4l function through generation of embryos lacking both maternal and zygotic (MZ) contribution of Gon4l via germline replacement exhibit defects in axial extension, axial mesoderm cell polarity and notochord boundary formation (Williams et al., 2018). We wanted to understand the earliest perturbation in mesoderm development that arise in the MZ*udu* mutant embryos and if the defects in mesoderm tissues extend beyond the notochord and somites.

The nascent mesoderm is induced in zebrafish embryos soon after the onset of zygotic expression, such that just prior to the start of gastrulation mesodermal and endodermal precursors are intermixed at the blastoderm margin in a tissue layer known as mesendoderm. We sought to characterize mesoderm from the induction through dorsal-ventral (DV) and anteroposterior patterning phases. Through WISH we analyzed the expression of the nascent mesoderm and endoderm. We found that at the shield stage the presumptive mesoderm as marked by *ntl* exhibited comparable expression patterns in MZ*udu* (n=20/20) mutant embryos as in WT (n=32/32) (Figure 2.1 A). *gata5*, which marks mesendoderm, also had normal expression patterns at 80% epiboly stage in MZ*udu* (n=4/4) mutant embryos relative to WT (n=4/4). However, at the same 80% epiboly stage, *sox17*, an endoderm marker, presented a slightly reduced expression domain in MZ*udu* mutant gastrulae (n=13/13) relative to WT (n=23/23). These results indicate that MZ*udu* mutant embryos are able to induce mesoderm and endoderm, but germ layer formation is mildly perturbed.

Having established that mesoderm and endoderm germ layers are induced in MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos, we wanted to interrogate if the expression domains of genes that pattern the nascent mesoderm along the dorsal-ventral (DV) axis are disrupted. b-catenin and then Bone morphogenetic protein (BMP)-dependent DV patterning breaks the initial radial symmetry of the embryo and provides the initial instructions that will drive the mesoderm towards its later component sub-types (Langdon and Mullins, 2011; Solnica-Krezel and Sepich, 2012; Thisse and Thisse, 2015). We employed WISH labeling for *gsc* to examine formation of the shield, equivalent of the dorsal gastrula organizer in zebrafish in the MZudu mutant and test if the embryos are establishing the dorsal organizer. We observed that all of the WT (n=25/25) and MZudu (n=18/18) mutant embryos expressed *gsc*. We then observed the expression patterns of the *bmp4* and *wnt8a* genes encoding secreted factors that promote ventral and posterior fates and found that both displayed reduced domains in MZudu embryos (n=17/20, n=13/13) relative to WT embryos (n=17/17, n=18/18) (Figure 2.1 A). Together, these results indicate a disruption in genes expressed early in mesoderm patterning.

As a chromatin factor, Gon4l could be affecting the expression of many genes during early gastrulation. We wondered if these deviations in the expression domains of mesoderm related genes could reflect wider changes in gene expression during early gastrulation. To provide a more comprehensive view of how loss of Gon4l affects gene expression we performed RNA-seq on shield-stage WT and MZ*udu* embryos. Analysis of relative transcription levels revealed that approximately 6% (1684 genes) of the zebrafish genome was differentially expressed in shield-stage MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos (p<0.05, >2-fold). Approximately 75% of the differentially expressed genes were upregulated at this stage (Figure 2.1 B).

Gene ontology (GO) term analysis of the genes differentially expressed at shield-stage in MZ*udu* embryos enriched for cellular component and molecular function related to metal ion binding and transcription factor activity (Figure 2.1 C) (Huang da et al., 2009a, b). We were particularly interested in developmental process with differentially expressed genes in MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. GO term analysis of the differentially expressed genes also identified enrichment for functional annotations for terms related to mesoderm and ectoderm development (Figure 2.1 D) (Doerks et al., 2002).

We used Zebrafish Expression Ontology of Gene Sets (ZEOGs) (Prykhozhij, 2013), a zebrafish-specific annotation tool, to compile lists tissue-specific genes associated with mesoderm in the shield stage embryo, including the margin, presumptive mesoderm, germ ring, shield, and presumptive paraxial mesoderm. These genes lists were compared to the genes differentially expressed in RNA-seq datasets from shield stage embryos. We then determined the number of genes in each tissue list that were differentially expressed in MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos (Figure 2.1 E). We found that of these five tissues, all but the margin were associated with higher the average percentage (6%) differentially expressed genes (Figure 2.1 E).

To determine if differentially expressed genes involved in mesoderm development and patterning tended to be more up or down regulated we constructed heat maps for genes associated with shield and margin (Figure 2.1 F). Genes related to the shield tended to be upregulated (blue) while the margin genes were nearly evenly split between upregulated and downregulated (red) genes. This suggests that Gon4l acts to both activate and inhibit genes during mesoderm development; this result is consistent with our lab's previously published work (Williams et al., 2018)



## 2.4.2 MZudu embryos fail to pattern the mesoderm



(A) Plot showing gene ontology enriched terms among the genes differentially expressed in tailbud stage MZ*udu* embryos. Categories shown are biological process (red), cellular component (green), and molecular function (blue). Bubble size represents number of genes per category. Log p-value plotted along Y-axis and Z-score plotted along X-axis. (B) Schematic of the localization of mesoderm sub-types at the start of somitogenesis (C) Graph showing the percentage of genes differentially expressed by mesoderm sub-type: axial (purple), paraxial

(blue), intermediate (green), ALPM (red), ventral (orange). (D) Dorsal view of embryos with WISH for genes for mesoderm patterning at tailbud through early somite stages. Scale bar represent 50μm.

After gastrulation, the mesoderm is organized in the embryo along the DV axis. The axial mesoderm is the dorsal most tissue with the paraxial, lateral plate mesoderm, and intermediate mesoderm radiating from it (Figure 2.2 A) (Schier, 2005). We wanted to test if the early perturbations in mesoderm patterning genes affected the later derivatives of the mesoderm and if particular sub-types were more strongly affected. Our research group previously published an RNA-seq dataset for tailbud stage WT and MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> zebrafish embryo (Williams et al., 2018). By tailbud stage, the percentage of genes differentially expressed in MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos has doubled from 5% of genes differentially expressed at shield stage compared to more than 11% of genes at tailbud stage. This suggests that the defects caused by loss of Gon4l become more widespread in later development.

GO analysis examining terms related to molecular function, biological process, and cellular component was performed on the previously published tailbud stage MZ*udu* RNA-seq data sets (Figure 2.2 A) (Huang da et al., 2009a, b; Williams et al., 2018) and identified enrichment in terms related to nucleosomes and DNA-binding. We wondered how the widespread genomic changes affected mesoderm development at tailbud stage through early somitogensis. At these stages of development, the embryo has formed the mesoderm and it is being patterned it into the axial, paraxial, intermediate, anterior lateral plate mesoderm (ALPM), and ventral mesoderm (Figure 2.2 B). Using ZEOGs we annotated genes expressed in mesoderm-derived tissues at tailbud stage and calculated the percentage of these genes that were differentially expressed (Williams et al., 2018). Our analysis found that the majority (n=10/11) of the mesoderm tissues we analyzed had a higher than average (11%) percentage of differentially expressed genes (Figure 2.2 C). In particular, the two regions of the lateral plate mesoderm-anterior and ventral- appeared to be most strongly affected.

Expression domains of genes related to each mesoderm sub-type were evaluated using WISH at stages from tailbud through mid-somitogenesis (Figure 2.2 D). shh, a marker for axial mesoderm, appears to be expressed normally in the MZ $udu^{-/-}$  embryos (n=26/26) compared to WT (n=13/13) at tailbud stage. Paraxial mesoderm, labeled with *myod*, was also expressed in  $MZudu^{-/2}$  embryos (n=12/12), albeit lacking segmental expression consistent with the failure of  $MZudu^{-/-}$  embryos to form somites as in WT (n=19/19) at the 6-somite stage. Intriguingly, the expression domains of more ventral mesoderm sub-types: the intermediate, ALPM, and ventral mesoderm were absent or strongly reduced in nearly all of the MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. Intermediate mesoderm as marked by pax8, was strongly reduced compared to WT embryos (n=8/9) but still present in MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos (n=7/7) at 2-somite stage. nkx2.5 expression, which labels the nascent cardiomyocytes in the ALPM, was undetectable in the majority of MZudu mutant embryos (n=72/72) relative to the bilateral domains observed in WT embryos (n=42/54) at 6somite stage. Ventral and anterior lateral plate mesoderm, marked by *hand2*, are also strongly reduced in the MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos (n=26/26) compared to WT (n=28/28) at 6-somite stage. These defects in mesoderm patterning are not due to the previously reported roles of Gon41 in regulating tp53 expression (Liu et al., 2007b), as inhibiting apoptosis through injection of bcl-xl is not sufficient to restore either axial or ALPM mesoderm formation (Williams et al., 2018).

These results suggested that while Gon4l is not necessary for mesoderm formation, it is required for later patterning of the mesoderm into its sub-types. Notably, the mesoderm sub-types that would reside more closely to the margin at shield stage are the most intact. We noted that at shield stage the dorsal organizer appears less affected than the ventral organizing signals (Figure 2.1 B).

# 2.4.3 MZudu embryos present abnormal development of mesoderm derived organs



and tissues

Figure 2.3 MZ*udu* mutant embryos present abnormal development of mesoderm derived organs and tissues

(A) Plot of gene expression changes in MZudu embryos compared to WT at shield stage. Red dots represent genes with significantly different expression levels than WT ( $p\leq0.05$  and  $\geq2$  fold change) (B) Plot showing gene ontology enriched terms among the genes differentially expressed in tailbud stage MZudu embryos. Categories shown are biological process (red), cellular component (green), and molecular function (blue). Bubble size represents number of genes per category. Log p-value plotted along Y-axis and Z-score plotted along X-axis. (C) GO enriched terms for differentially expressed genes in the sub-category of developmental process. (D) Graph showing the percentage of genes differentially expressed by mesoderm sub-type: axial (purple), paraxial (blue), intermediate (orange), ALPM (red), and ventral (green). Heat map of genes associated with mesoderm tissues upregulated (blue) and down regulated at the15-somite stage. (F) WISH for organs derived from mesoderm from 15-somite stage through 52 hpf. Scale bars represent 50µm.

Next, we wanted to probe whether early defects in mesoderm patterning in MZudu mutant embryos affected the later development of mesoderm-derived organs and tissues. We performed RNA-seq on 15-somite stage MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> and WT embryos to gain and understanding how the transcriptome is altered in MZudu mutant embryos at this stage. 2388 genes were differentially expressed in 15-somite stage MZudu mutant embryos ( $p \le 0.05$  and  $\ge 2$  fold change), comprising approximately 9 percent of the zebrafish genome. The differentially genes are split between up (52%) and down regulation (48%) and further supports our previous work which showed that Gon4l is capable of both activating and repressing transcription (Williams et al., 2018) (Figure 2.3 A). Biological process, cellular component, and molecular function analysis highlights the role of Gon4l in regulating transcription and epigenetics with DNA-binding, chromosomes, and regulation of transcription among the most highly enriched terms (Figure 2.3 B). Further GO term functional analysis of the differentially expressed genes identified endoderm, mesoderm, and ectoderms as enriched clusters (Figure 2.3 C). We wanted to focus on the abnormalities in mesoderm development, so we then analyzed the percent of misregulated genes per mesoderm-derived tissue and found that the majority (n=15/18) of the categories had a higher percentage of differentially expressed genes than the average level of 9% (Figure 2.3 D). ALPM appeared, in general, to have a higher percentage of misregulated genes relative to the other mesoderm sub-types. We generated a heatmap to visualize the differentially expressed genes in the different mesoderm sub-types (Figure 2.3 E). Overall, the differentially expressed genes in the MZudu mutant embryos did not strongly group towards up or down regulated in any of the mesoderm types. Taken together our RNA-seq and DamID-seq data suggest that Gon41 both activates and represses genes during mesoderm patterning as we previously showed in notochord boundary formation (Williams et al., 2018)..

Using WISH and O-diansidine, we probed how the early deviations in mesoderm formation affected the development of mesoderm derivatives at later stages of embryogenesis(Figure 2.3 D) Labeling for *myod*, a marker of somites, was expressed, but lacks somite domains in the MZ*udu* mutant embryos. *pax2a*, a marker for the pronephros is expressed in the expected domains in MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos and possibly with higher staining intensity than in WT embryos. Markers for blood, *gata1* and O-diansidine, were almost completely absent in MZ*udu* mutant embryos. Together these results suggest that almost all mesoderm derivatives have disrupted gene expression levels. Yet, the phenotypes and severity of the defects in the mesoderm tissues and organs varies among the different types with some appearing normal while others are absent.

## 2.4.4 Heart development is severely impaired in MZudu mutant embryos



**Figure 2.4 MZ***udu* **mutant embryos present an almost complete loss of heart development** (A) WISH markers for heart genes at 24 hpf (dorsal view) and 48 hpf (ventral view). (B) DIC lateral view of WT and MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryo hearts at 48 hpf. (C) Graph showing number of cardiomyocytes at 48 hpf in WT (grey) and MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos (blue). (D) Heat map showing up (blue) and down (red) genes associated with heart primordium from 15-somite stage RNA-seq. (Scale bar represent 50μm.

Our group previously described the heart defects in Zudu mutant embryos (Budine et al., *in submission*). Zudu mutant hearts form hearts with a smaller number of cardiomyocytes and deficiencies in maintenance of ventricular identity. We, therefore, wondered how MZ loss of Gon4l would influence heart development. First, we examined heart formation using WISH labeling (Figure 2.4 A) and DIC microscopy (Figure 2.4 B). Together, these revealed a severely dysmorphic and smaller heart in the MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. Notably, the hearts can beat which suggests that at the MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos can form at least some mature cardiomyocytes.

At 24 hpf, expression domains of the pan-cardiac *myl7* gene are much smaller in the MZ*udu* (n=5/5) mutant embryos than in WT (n=16/20), and the cardiomyocytes have failed to converge at the midline to assemble the heart tube. Likewise, the atrium specific *myh6* and ventricle specific *myh7* were also expressed in severely reduced domains in the MZ*udu* (n=5/5, n=4/4) mutant embryos at 24 hpf relative the expression domains of WT embryos (n=14/15, n=21/21). At 48 hpf, the expression domains of *myl7*, *myh6*, and *myl7* were still strongly reduced in MZ*udu* mutant embryos (n=5/5, n=5/5, n=4/4) relative to WT (n=44/44, n=57/57, n=48/48). The MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos present ectopic development of cardiomyocytes as revealed at both 24 and 48 hpf by *myl7*, *myh6*, and *myh7* WISH (Figure 3 B). The ectopic heart regions observed in mutant embryos likely arise from the failure of the cardiomyocytes to converge from the bilateral heart fields during somitogenesis to the embryonic midline (Figure 2.7) and could be a result of the reduction in endoderm noted at 80% epiboly stage (Figure 2.1 A) (Holtzman et al., 2007; Ye et al., 2015).

To quantify the number of cardiomyocytes,  $MZudu^{-/-}$  females were crossed to a  $udu^{+/-}$  male carrying Tg(*myl7*:eGFP) transgene, which labels cardiomyocytes. Dissected hearts were counter stained with DAPI to enable nuclei counting, and hearts were imaged on a confocal

microscope. Cardiomyocytes were counted by overlaying the GFP channel with DAPI. At 48 hpf we found that MZ*udu* (63.4 $\pm$ 14, n=7) (mean $\pm$ S.E.M) mutant hearts contained on average fewer than one third the number of cardiomyocytes as WT (220 $\pm$ 4.6, n=33) (p<0.0001).

We were especially interested in the expression of genes involved in heart development during gastrulation and segmentation. From our 15-somite stage RNA-seq data, we examined the expression levels of genes associated with the heart primordium and found a widespread misregulation of these genes (Figure 2.4 D). The differentially expressed genes associated with heart development tended to be downregulated in MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. This finding contrasts with other mesoderm derivatives, which had more even split between genes with higher and lower expression levels (Figure 2.4 E).

2.4.5 Gon4l is required both cell-autonomously and non-cell-autonomously in heart development



# Figure 2.5 Gon4l has both cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous roles in heart development

Cell autonomy transplants showing incorporation of Tg(*myl7*:GFP) cells into the hearts of donors. (A) Experiment schematic (B) Images showing the incorporation of rhodamine dextran (B1-B3), Tg(*myl7*:*eGFP*) (B1'-B3'), and merged (B1''-B3'') in transplanted host embryos (lateral view). (C) Graph showing the percentage of hearts from each transplant group that incorporated transplanted cardiomyocytes into the heart. Scale bar represent 50µm.

Given the abnormal expression of genes encoding both morphogens and cardiac transcription factors in  $MZudu^{-/-}$  embryos in our RNA-seq datasets, we wanted to determine if

the observed cardiac defects arise through cell-autonomous or non-cell autonomous functions of Gon41. To conduct cell autonomy experiments, MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> females were crossed to Zudu males carrying the Tg(myl7:eGFP) (Huang et al., 2003) transgene (Figure 2.5 A). These donor embryos were injected at one-cell stage with rhodamine dextran as a lineage marker. Cells were then transplanted from the margin to the margin of unlabeled host embryos (Figure 2.5 A) (Ho, 1990; Thomas et al., 2008). We first established the baseline rate of transplanted donor cells integration into the donor heart in WT to WT transplants (Figure 2.5 B1-B1''). 14.8% (n=26/176) of hosts had transplanted cardiomyocytes. Next, to test if Gon4l is required non-cell autonomously, we transplanted cells from WT embryos carrying the *myl7*:eGFP transgene into MZudu mutant embryos. We found that at 48 hpf, WT cells in MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos (Figure 2.5 B2-B2", C) had a lower rate of incorporation into the heart (n=10/159) than WT cells transplanted into a WT host (Figure 2.5 C) (n=26/176) (p=0.001, chi-square). These results indicated that Gon4l has non-cell autonomous roles in heart development. Then we transplanted MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> cells into WT hosts. MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> cells incorporated into the hearts of WT hosts at a lower rate (n=6/173) than WT cells into WT hosts (n=26/176) (Figure 3 B3-B2'') (p=0.0002, chi-square). These results argue for Gon4l having cell autonomous roles in heart development.

In hematopoiesis cell-autonomy transplants in Zudu mutant embryos, only a cellautonomous requirement for Gon4l was discerned (Liu et al., 2007b). Our findings for a noncell-autonomous role for Gon4l in heart development could reflect a couple of possible explanations. One potential explanation is that Gon4l has different mechanisms in hematopoiesis versus heart development. Perhaps the more likely explanation is that the non-cell-autonomous functions originate in the maternal functions of Gon4l in mesoderm development.

Altogether these results support a model whereby Gon4l regulates heart development through both cell autonomous and non-cell autonomous roles. These findings provide additional support to our studies that find both expression of the early mesoderm patterning genes are disrupted in MZ*udu* mutant embryos as well as the cardiac transcription factors. These transplantation experiments suggest that both the non-cell autonomous patterning defects and cell-autonomous disruptions in cardiac transcription factors contribute to the heart defects in MZ*udu* mutant embryos.

#### 2.4.6 Gon4l Motif Finding

Previously our lab identified potential Gon4l binding sites using DNA adenine methyltransferase identification paired with sequencing (DamID-seq) (Steensel, 2001; Williams et al., 2018). DamID-seq uses a protein of interest fused to an *Escherichia coli* Dam, which methylates adenine residues in the genomic DNA in close physical proximity to the fusion protein (Steensel, 2001). The methylation provides a history of where the protein localized within the genome. Our DamID-seq was performed on RNA collected from tailbud stage embryos (Williams et al., 2018). From these data we were able to predict genes that are potential Gon4l targets.


Figure 2.6 DamID-seq analysis and motif finding identify conserved genomic regions of **Gon4l** association

Figure 2.6. Dam-ID analysis and Motif finding identify conserved genomic regions of Gon4l association. (A) Plot showing fold enrichment for GO terms for Gon4l associated genes in DamID-seq dataset (B) Gon4l association motifs and their p-values. (C) PANTHER GO analysis

for gene function for Gon4l-Dam associated genes (D) Chart showing the distribution of known the top 50 Gon4l motifs among transcription factor families We decided to further analyze the DamID-seq data to ask if there are trends related to the types of genes with which Gon4l associates in the genome. We performed functional annotation for biological processes using PANTHER and found enrichment in terms related to chromatin assembly and epigenetic regulation of genes (Figure 6 A)(Thomas et al., 2006). This is consistent with our RNA-seq datasets showing that differentially expressed genes are enriched for DNA-binding and transcriptional clusters (Figure 2.6 A). It is also consistent with the RNA-seq datasets from shield, tailbud, and 15-somite stage embryos that found enrichment of differentially expressed genes related to DNA regulation and chromosomes (Figures 2.1, 2.2, 2.3).

Next, we wondered if there were conserved motifs for Gon4l binding. We used HOMER to identify *de novo* enriched DNA sequence motifs from the DamID-seq dataset (Figure 2.6 B) (Heinz et al., 2010). The *de novo* motif sequences were compared to known DNA sequence motifs of transcription factors and the closest matches to the *de novo* Gon4l motifs identified. We also performed functional annotation of the transcription factors to known motifs and identified the closest matches; these transcription factors were highly enriched for functions in segment specification, hearts development, and mesoderm (Figure 2.6 C). The motif for Yy1, a known binding partner of Gon4l (Lu et al., 2010), was among the known motifs that most closely matched the Gon4l *de novo* motifs, which lends further credence to the motifs identified (p<<<0.0001). This result suggests that Gon4l preferentially localizes in the regions of the genome near binding sites for transcription factors that regulate patterning of the mesoderm and its derivatives.

Then we probed if there was enrichment for the Gon4l motifs among different transcription factor structure classes (Figure 2.6 D). For the top 50 known motifs, we determined

the structural class of the transcription factor. 20% of the top 50 motifs were associated with Homeobox (HOX) transcription factors. Homeobox transcription factors have roles in embryonic development, particularly in segment specification and individual expression patterns in organogenesis (Pick, 2016). Other highly represented classes of transcription factors among the motifs were leucine zipper, zinc finger, SOX and FOX. SOX and FOX class transcription factors have well characterized roles in embryonic development and function in the differentiation of all three germ layers (Golson and Kaestner, 2016; Sarkar and Hochedlinger, 2013). Altogether, our motif analysis argues that Gon4l associates with genomic regions enriched for developmentally important transcription factor association sites. This association encompasses broad functional and structural classes of transcription factors. Together, these results suggest that Gon4l could have broad roles in modulating the expression of developmentally important genes during development and could be cooperating with many types of transcription factors to do so.

#### **2.5 Discussion**

Here we show the requirement for Gon4l in germ layer formation and throughout mesoderm development through embryologic, gene expression and genomic analyses. In *MZudu* mutant embryos, germ layer formation occurs relatively normally. However, subtle defects in mesoderm and endoderm can be discerned in MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos during early gastrulation stages. Loss of maternal and zygotic Gon4l function results in defects in DV patterning of mesoderm in zebrafish embryos and ultimately results in an abnormal development of most mesodermal tissues in the embryos. These defects are more severe than those previously noted in zebrafish embryos lacking only zygotic Gon4l (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). The

results reported here indicate that Gon4l has essential roles in germ layer induction, mesoderm patterning, and the development of mesoderm-derived organs.

Through RNA-sequencing we demonstrate MZ loss of Gon4l causes broad misregulation of the genome, particularly in genes related to DNA-binding, chromosome, and mesoderm during zebrafish embryogenesis. The differentially expressed genes are almost equally split between upregulated and downregulated genes. These expand our early finding that Gon4l can both activate and repress gene expression (Williams et al., 2018).

The phenotypes reported here implicate Gon4l in the development of an array of mesoderm derivatives. Intriguingly, lateral plate mesoderm with its constitutive anterior and ventral components, which gives rise to the heart and blood respectively, appears to be among the most strongly disrupted mesoderm sub-types. Heart development in MZ*udu* embryos is strongly disrupted with hearts containing less than one quarter the number of cardiomyocytes as WT embryos, and the cardiomyocytes fail to converge into a beating heart tube by 24 hpf. RNA-seq found that differentially expressed genes related to the heart primordium tend to be downregulated. This suggests that Gon4l could have a role in inducing expression of heart-related genes.

Through cell-autonomy transplants we demonstrate the Gon4l has both cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous roles in heart development. The non-cell-autonomous roles could be in defining the cardiac competent mesoderm during early gastrulation. Previously, Gon4l had been shown to act cell-autonomously during zygotic blood development (Liu et al., 2007b). This could mean that the non-cell-autonomous roles arise through the maternal functions of the protein. The cardiac competent mesoderm is defined through a variety of secreted signaling pathways including *wnt*, *bmp*, and retinoic acid that work together to endue a subset of mesoderm cells

with the competency to become cardiomyocytes (Bakkers, 2011; Liu and Stainier, 2012; Ueno, 2007). The cell-autonomous roles could result from both Gon4l regulating proliferation and modulating the expression of cardiac transcription factors (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2010). In our group's previously published Gon4l DamID-seq data set, we find that Gon4l associates with the regulatory regions of cardiac transcription factors and cell-cycle regulatory genes, among many other genes.

Motif analysis of the DamID-seq data identified *do novo* motifs for Gon4l association within the genome. When these Gon4l motifs were compared to known motifs of transcription factors, we discovered an enrichment in motifs for transcription factors related to segment specification and heart development. This finding could indicate that Gon4l forms complexes with transcription factors involved in these processes. Gon4l has been shown to bind Yy1, Sin3a, and Hdac1 in mouse (Lu et al., 2011), but additional binding partners have not yet been identified. Gon4l forming complexes with different transcription factors could help explain the vast roles of the protein.

Together with our previous work, this study defines the roles of Gon4l in germ layer induction and mesoderm patterning. This study provides analysis of the categories of genes differentially expressed in MZudu mutant zebrafish embryos and demonstrates that loss of Gon4l results in severe disruption of mesoderm tissues patterning. It is important to note that endoderm and ectoderm development also appear to be impacted in MZudu mutant embryos, but these are not analyzed in depth here. It is conceivable that defects in endoderm development contribute to the mesoderm defects describe herein, particularly in the merging of the bilateral cardiac fields. Future experiments will need to be undertaken to elucidate the genetic and phenotypic deficiencies that arise in the development of ectoderm and endoderm.

We demonstrated that both cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous roles of Gon4l are required for the proper development of mesoderm-derived tissues. Finally, novel motif analysis provides evidence that Gon4l preferentially associates with genomic regions where transcription factors involved in segment specification and heart development bind. In conclusion, we demonstrate that maternal and zygotic loss of Gon4l results in loss of mesoderm derived tissues and that the protein is essential for regulating genes that pattern the mesoderm.

#### **2.6 Supplemental Information**



#### Figure 2.7 Cardiomyocytes fail to converge at the midline in MZudu mutant embryos

Cardiomyocytes in WT embryos (A-A''') and MZ*udu* embryos (B-B''') from 16-somite stage through 16-somite stage + 180 minutes.

### <u>Chapter 3: Gon4l/Udu Regulates Cardiomyocyte Proliferation and</u> <u>Maintenance of Ventricular Chamber Identity During Zebrafish</u> <u>Development</u>

#### **3.1 Abstract**

Vertebrate heart development requires temporal regulation of gene expression to specify cardiomyocytes, increase the cardiomyocyte population through proliferation, and establish and maintain the atrial and ventricular cardiac chambers identity. The evolutionarily conserved chromatin factor Gon4l encoded by the zebrafish ugly duckling (udu) locus has previously been implicated in cell proliferation as well as specification of mesoderm-derived tissues including blood and somites, but its role in heart formation has not been studied. Here we report two distinct roles of Gon4l/Udu in heart development: cell proliferation and maintenance of ventricular chamber identity. We show that zygotic loss of *udu* function results in a small decrease in cardiomyocyte number at 1 day post fertilization that becomes exacerbated during later development. We present evidence that the cardiomyocyte deficit in *udu* mutants is due to reduced proliferation and not the TP53-dependent apoptosis implicated in hematopoietic deficiencies. Accordingly, expression of the G1/S-phase cell cycle regulator cyclin E2 is reduced in *udu* mutant hearts and DNA adenine methyltransferase identification with sequencing demonstrated Gon4/Udu to be associated with cyclin E2 genomic sequences. Furthermore, udu mutant hearts manifest a reduction of ventricular fate, a phenotype associated with progressive reduction of *nkx2.5* expression. Analyses of *udu;nkx2.5* compound mutant phenotypes reveal that udu and nkx2.5 genes interact in maintenance of ventricular identity. Finally, we show that

ectopic expression of *nkx2.5* is not sufficient to restore ventricular chamber identity suggesting that Gon4l acts on multiple genes within the cardiac chamber-patterning pathway. Together, our findings define a novel role for Gon4l in coordinating cardiomyocyte proliferation and chamber identity during heart development.

#### **3.2 Introduction**

The heart is the first organ to form and function in the developing embryo (Bakkers, 2011). Defects in early heart development can result in congenital heart disease (CHD), which is the most common birth defect affecting nearly 1% of newborns (Pierpont et al., 2007). While much progress has been made in identifying the complex gene networks that specify, pattern and shape the heart, the role of chromatin factors and how they regulate these networks are less well understood. Some of the epigenetic modifiers of heart development have been described such as Brg1 of the BAF complex and the histone methyltransferase Jmjd3, but there likely remain many unknown epigenetic regulators (Lickert, 2004; Ohtani et al., 2013; Takeuchi et al., 2011). Advancing knowledge of the gene regulatory cascade underlying normal heart development is essential for better diagnosis, treatment and prevention of CHDs.

The heart develops rapidly in zebrafish embryos, which can survive up to five days without a functioning cardiovascular system, making it an ideal model system in which to study cardiogenesis (Bakkers, 2011). By 24 hours post fertilization (hpf), a beating heart tube is formed. Over the next 24 hours, the heart tube undergoes a series of gene expression and morphology changes that form and pattern the atrium and ventricle (Yelon, 1999). These two cardiac chambers expand in size through *de novo* differentiation of cardiac precursor cells (CPCs) and proliferation of existing cardiomyocytes (Foglia and Poss, 2016). Several cardiac-

specific transcription factors involved in cardiomyocyte specification and patterning of the cardiac chambers have been identified, including Hey2, Irx4, Tbx5 and Nkx2.5 (Bao, 1999; Bruneau, 1999; Bruneau et al., 2001; George et al., 2015; Stainier, 2001; Yutzey, 1994, 1995). Interestingly, loss-of-function mutations in these cardiac genes often lead to reduced expression of ventricle-specific genes, suggesting that atrial fate might be a default state (Stainier, 2001; Yutzey, 1994, 1995). Despite the advances made in understanding the genetic cascades underpinning heart development, it is still unclear how these genes are regulated and their expression coordinated.

Nkx2.5 is of particular interest among these transcriptional regulators as it plays critical roles throughout cardiac development (Harvey, 2002; Targoff et al., 2013). This evolutionarily conserved transcription factor is required for cardiogenesis in fruit flies (Bodmer, 1993), and its homologues in other species including mouse, zebrafish, and human have essential functions in heart development (Balci and Akdemir, 2011; Benson et al., 1999; Bloomekatz et al., 2017; Elliott et al., 2003; Grow, 1998; Jay, 2003; Lyons, 1995; McElhinney et al., 2003; Schott, 1998; Tanaka, 1999; Targoff et al., 2008; Ueyama et al., 2003). In zebrafish, *nkx2.5* and its paralog nkx2.7 are expressed in the nascent cardiomyocytes during early development, (Chen and Fishman, 1996; Reifers et al., 2000) and are later required for maintenance of ventricular identity (Targoff et al., 2013; Targoff et al., 2008). Loss of *nkx2.5* expression results in a heart with reduced expression domains of ventricular genes, and simultaneous inactivation of nkx2.7 further enhances the deficiency of ventricular identity and leads to atrial cell-fate expansion (Targoff et al., 2013; Tu et al., 2009). Overexpression of *nkx2.5* can compensate for loss of both *nkx2.5* and *nkx2.7* indicating that the genes have largely overlapping functions (George et al., 2015; Tu et al., 2009)

How cell fate specification, patterning, morphogenesis, and proliferation are coordinated throughout cardiac development remains an outstanding question in the field. Recent studies point to transcriptional regulation of cardiac transcription factors and proliferation by epigenetic modification, providing a potential mechanism for coordinating cardiac development (Gregoire et al., 2013; Jung et al., 2005; Nakajima et al., 2011).

The zebrafish *ugly duckling (udu)* locus, which encodes the chromatin factor Gon4l, was first identified for its role in tail morphogenesis (Hammerschimidt et al., 1996; Liu et al., 2007b). Subsequent work in zebrafish defined roles for Gon4l in somitogenesis and (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). These defects in zebrafish *udu* mutant embryos were partially ascribed to abnormal cell cycle progression and increased TP53-mediated apoptosis (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). Hypomorphic *Gon4l* mutations in mouse result in a failure of B-cell development and cell cycle arrest, demonstrating a conserved role in blood development (Barr et al., 2017; Lu et al., 2010). Structural analysis of the murine Gon4l protein, identified putative SANT and Yy1-binding domains (Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2010). SANT domains are found in chromatin remodeling complexes (Boyer, 2004), and Yy1-binding domains enable interactions with the transcription factor Yy1, which acts as both a negative and positive regulator of gene expression (Deng, 2010; Gregoire et al., 2013). Studies in mouse have also elucidated the ability of Gon4l to bind HDAC1 and Yy1 (Lu et al., 2011), both of which are known epigenetic regulators of *nkx2.5* and other cardiac genes (Lu et al., 2011; Nan and Huang, 2009).

Despite Gon41's importance in the development of mesoderm-derived tissues, including somites and blood (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b; Williams et al., 2018) the role of Gon41 in heart development has not been addressed. Here we show that Gon41 plays essential roles in patterning the cardiac chambers and regulating cardiomyocyte cell cycle during zebrafish heart

development. Zygotic *udu* mutant embryos present a slight reduction in the total number of cardiomyocytes at 24 hpf. However, the number of cardiomyocytes in *udu* mutant did not increase after 24 hpf, which was due to reduced proliferation, caused by cell cycle disruption. Moreover, at 48 hpf *udu* mutant hearts exhibited expansion of atrial at the expense of ventricular fates. Our studies demonstrate that *udu* genetically interacts with *nkx2.5* to maintain ventricular identity. This work describes Gon4l as a novel modulator of heart development that regulates both cardiac chamber fate maintenance and proliferative decisions.

#### **3.3 Materials and Methods**

#### Zebrafish

Zebrafish were housed and handled according to protocols approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of Washington University School of Medicine. AB\* or AB\*/Tubingen, Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP*) (George et al., 2015), Tg(myl7:GFP) (Huang et al., 2003),  $udu^{vu66}$  (Williams et al., 2018),  $nkx2.5^{vu179}$  (Targoff et al., 2013), and  $tp53^{zdf1}$  (Berghmans et al., 2005) were used. Fish were fed with rotifers during larval stages and rotifers and dry food during adulthood. Embryos were produced through natural matings, maintained at 28.5°C, and staged according to Kimmel's embryonic stages (Kimmel, 1995).

#### Whole-mount in situ hybridization (WISH)

Embryos were fixed overnight in 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) in phosphate buffered saline (PBS). Embryos older than 24 hpf were bleached after fixation until pigment was removed in a solution containing 3% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and 0.5% KOH prior to carrying out the WISH (Thisse and Thisse,

2008). WISH was performed as previously described using 65% formamide solution and 70°C hybridization temperature (Thisse and Thisse, 2008). *Cardiac myosin light chain* 7 (*myl7*) (Yelon et al., 1999), *atrial myosin heavy chain (myh6)* (Yelon et al., 1999) and *ventricular myosin heavy chain (myh7)* (Yelon, 2000) were used at 500 ng/µL, *nkx2.5* at 650 ng/µL (Chen and Fishman, 1996), *nkx2.7* at 150 ng/µL (Reifers et al., 2000). Stained embryos were cleared in 80% glycerol (Pradhan et al., 2017).

#### **O-diansidine** Staining

Embryos were euthanized with 3-amino benzoic acidethylester (tricaine),then placed in a mixture containing O-diansidine (0.06g/mL), sodium acetate (0.01M, pH 4.5), hydrogen peroxide (0.65%) and 40% ethanol, and incubated in the dark at room temperature for 15 minutes (mins) (Detreich W., 1995). Embryos were cleared in 80% glycerol before imaging.

#### Heart Dissection and DAPI Labeling

Embryos were euthanized in tricaine, and hearts were manually extracted using 27G needles as previously described (Yang and Xu, 2012). Dissected hearts were fixed in 4% PFA for 20 mins and then washed 3 times in PBS. Hearts were labeled with 2-(4-Amidinophenyl)-1H-indole-6-corboxamidine (DAPI) for 3 mins and then washed twice with PBS before being mounted in 2% methylcellulose for imaging.

#### *Immunohistochemistry*

For anti-Caspase-3 (Casp3, Cell Signaling, catalogue number:9661S) antibody labeling, hearts were manually dissected as described above and immunostained as previously described (Burns

et al., 2005; Yang and Xu, 2012). Briefly, dissected hearts were fixed in 4% PFA, washed in PBT, and then blocked in 10% goat serum for 1 hr at room temperature. The primary antibody was added (1:200) for 1 hr, whereas the secondary antibody (Life Technologies, catalogue number: A11036) (1:400) for 30 mins, both at room temperature.

MF20 (Developmental Studies Hybridoma Bank, AB\_2147781), S46 (Developmental Studies Hybridoma Bank, AB\_528376) and Mef2 (Abcam, ab64644) labeling was performed in zebrafish embryos at 24 and 48 hpf (Alexander, 1998; Targoff et al., 2013). Embryos were euthanized in tricaine and then fixed for 1 hr in 1% PFA in PBS, permeabilized for one hour in 0.5% Triton-X100 and 10% goat serum in PBS. Embryos were incubated overnight in primary antibodies (1:20 for S40 and MF20, 1:200 for Mef2), then washed 3 times with PBS and incubated in secondary antibodies (Invitrogen, catalogue numbers: A21121, A21144, A21245) (1:200) for 2 hrs at room temperature.

#### EdU Labeling

Embryos were placed in a 12.5% 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine (EdU), 7.5% dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) solution in 0.3X Danieau and incubated for 1 hr on ice. Embryos were washed with 0.3X Danieau for 12 hrs at 28.5°C (Just S., 2016), and then euthanized with tricaine. Hearts were manually dissected and fixed for 20 mins in 4% PFA (Yang and Xu, 2012). The dissected hearts were briefly rinsed 3 times with 3% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in PBS and then permeabilized for 30 mins in 0.25% Triton-X100 and 1% DMSO in PBS. The hearts were then incubated for 30 mins in the Click-It Reaction Buffer, washed 3 times in 3% BSA in phosphate buffer saline (PBT) and labeled with Mef2 antibody as described above.

#### TUNEL

TUNEL (terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase biotin-dUTP nick end-labeling) was performed as previously described (Williams et al., 2018). Briefly, 48 hpf zebrafish embryos were fixed overnight in 4% PFA. Embryos were dehydrated using a series of methanol/PBT washes and stored at -20°C at least overnight. Embryos were then rehydrated using a series of methanol/PBT solutions, permeabilized with proteinase K and ApopTag TUNEL (Millipore Sigma, Catalogue number: S7100) assay was performed according to the instructions provided.

#### Heat shock

Embryos obtained from natural crosses of  $udu^{+/-}$ ; Tg(hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP)<sup>+/-</sup> to  $udu^{+/-}$  (George et al., 2015) were maintained at 28.5°C. At 21-somite stage, 50 embryos were transferred to 1.5 mL of embryo medium into a heat block held at 37°C for one hour. Transgenic embryos were identified by ubiquitous GFP expression. Non-transgenic siblings exposed to heat shock served as experimental controls.

#### Quantitative Real-Time (qRT) PCR

Total RNA was extracted, 400-600 36 hpf Tg(*myl7:GFP*) transgenic embryos were euthanized using tricaine. Hearts were dissociated in L-15 media using gel loading pipette tips, and GFP fluorescence was used to manually isolate the population (Lombardo et al., 2015). Hearts were briefly washed with L-15 media supplemented with 10% BSA and total RNA was extracted using Trizol (Ambion) with phenol/chloroform extraction.

cDNA was synthesized using the iScript Kit (BIO-RAD, catalogue number: 1708841) using 1,000 ng of RNA per 20  $\mu$ L reaction. qRT-PCR was performed using SYBR green (Bio-Rad) using CFX Connect Real-Time machine with a minimum of three independent biological and technical samples. The following primers were used:

ccnd1 F: 5'-TGGGATCTGGCCTCAGTGAC-3'

ccnd1 R: 5'-TGAAGTTGACGTCTGTCGCAC-3'

*ccnd2a* F: 5'-AGCCGTATTAAAGGTCGAAAAGG-3' *ccnd2a* R: 5'-CCTCGCAGACCTCTAACATCCA-3'

ccnd2b F: 5'-ACTGCTGTGGGAGTTGGTGG-3'
ccnd2b R: 5'-AAGGTTTGCGTGTGCTGCG-3'

*ccnd3* F: 5'-CATCGCCCTCACGGCTACAG-3' *ccnd3* R: 5'-ACATGCAGAGAACGCCTTGTCC-3'

*ccne1* F: 5'-TCAGGGCTGAAGTGGTGTGA-3' *ccne1* R: 5'-GGAGTGAACCTTTCCCAGCC-3'

ccne2 F: 5'-GCACTGGACACTGCGGACAA-3' ccne2 R: 5'-GGGACTCTTCTATTGCACTCGCC-3'

#### nkx2.5 F: 5'-CCGGATCCTCTCTCAGCG-3'

#### nkx2.5 R: 5'-CCTGACAAAACCCGATGTCTTT-3'

#### nkx2.7 F: 5'-GCTTCAGTGTATGCAGAACACCC-3'

#### nkx2.7 R: 5'-CGGGGGCCGAAAGGTATCTCTGC-3'

#### Genotyping

DNA was extracted from whole embryos in a solution containing 10 mM Tris-HCL (pH 8), 50 mM KCL, 0.3% Tween-20, 0.3% NPA and 10 mg/mL proteinase K. Embryos subjected to WISH were treated with NaCl to reverse DNA crosslinking prior to DNA isolation (Gansner et al., 2008). The following primers were used:

udu<sup>vu66</sup> F: 5'-GCACTTGCACAAACAGAGTTCCCGTA-3'

udu<sup>vu66</sup> R: 5'-CAAATTAACTACACGGGACAGCAAC-3'

Followed by MaeIII digestion

*p53<sup>zdf1</sup>* mutant F: 5'-AGCTGCATGGGGGGGAA-3'

*p53* WT F: 5'-AGCTGCATGGGGGAT-3'

p53 R: 5'-GATAGCCTAGTGCGAGCACACTCTT-3'

nkx2.5<sup>vu172</sup> F: 5'-TTACCATCCCGAACCAAAAC-3' nkx2.5<sup>vu172</sup> R: 5'-CAAACTCACCTCCACACAGG- 3'

#### Followed by HinfI digest

#### Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP*) F: 5'-*TCACCTCCACACAGGTGAAGATCTG*-3' Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP*) R: 5'-*GGGTCAGCTTGCCGTAGGTGG*-3'

#### Image Analysis

FIJI was used to visualize and manipulate all microscopy images. For dissected hearts labeled with Tg(*myl7*:*GFP*), DAPI, EdU, Caspase, Mef2, MF20, S46 and anti-pH3 antibody, multiple Z-planes were imaged and projected to visualize the heart. Cardiomyocytes transgenic images and immunostainings were manually counted. Figures were prepared in Photoshop CS 6.

#### Statistical Analysis

Statistical tests were conducted with GraphPad Prism v. 6. To compare the means of number of cardiomyocytes, proliferative index, apoptotic index and fold difference we used two-tailed, unpaired Student's t-test and ANOVA. p<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### **3.4 Results**

# 3.4.1 Zygotic mutations in *udu* result in reduced cardiomyocyte number and decreased ventricular fate

Although the nonsense *udu<sup>vu66</sup>* allele in the zebrafish homolog of *ugly duckling/gon4l* locus was identified as a mutation during a forward genetic screen as a recessive enhancer of shortened body axes in noncanonical Wnt/Planar Cell Polarity (Wnt/PCP) mutant *gpc4/knypek (kny)* embryos (Williams et al., 2018), we observed that zygotic *udu<sup>vu66/vu66</sup>* embryos (*udu<sup>-/-</sup>* mutants)

had small, dysmorphic hearts with severe edema at 48 hpf (Figure 3.8 A-D). Given the established roles of Gon41 in hematopoiesis and mesoderm patterning (Barr et al., 2017; Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2010; Williams et al., 2018), we wanted to interrogate the functions of Gon41 in heart development.

To characterize cardiac development in *udu* mutant embryos, we first performed whole mount *in situ* hybridization (WISH) for the cardiac markers *myosin light chain* 7 (*myl7*) (Yelon et al., 1999), *myosin heavy chain* 6 (*myh6*) (Yelon et al., 1999) and *myosin heavy chain* 7 (*myh7*) (Yelon, 2000) in 24 hpf embryos to examine overall heart tube morphology and initial patterning of the atrium and ventricle (Figure 3.1 A-C, E-G) (Yelon, 2000). The heart tube did not appear to fully extend in the majority of *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> (n=19/21) embryos (Figure 3.1 A, E). WISH also revealed that *myh6* (n=15/16) and *myh7* (n=11/12) were expressed in slightly abnormal domains (Figure 3.1 B, F, C, G) compared to WT (de Pater et al., 2009).



Figure 3.1 Loss of zygotic *udu* affects cardiac chamber patterning and results in a reduction in the number of cardiomyocytes

Dorsal view WT (A-C) and  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos (E-G) showing the expression of *myl7*, *myh6*, and *myh7* at 24 hpf by WISH. Immunofluorescence of cardiac chambers at 24 hpf using MF20 (green, atrium) and S46 (red, ventricle) and Mef2 (blue, cardiomyocyte nuclei) antibodies to mark cardiac chambers in WT (D) and  $udu^{-/-}$  (H) embryos. Ventral view of WT (I-K) and *udu* mutant (M-O) embryos, in which expression of *myl7*, *myh6*, and *myh7* was by visualized WISH. Immunofluorescence of cardiac chambers at 48 hpf using MF20, S46, and Mef2 antibodies in WT (L) and  $udu^{-/-}$  (P) embryos. Quantification of cardiomyocytes in WT (grey) and  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos (blue) at 24 hpf and 48 hpf (Q). Percentage of total cardiomyocytes with ventricular identity 24 hpf and 48 hpf in WT (grey) and  $udu^{-/-}$  (blue) embryos (R). \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*\*p<0.001, error bars=SEM. Arrow marks atrial fate expansion. Scale bars represent 50µm.

We next examined heart size and cardiac chamber patterning using MF20 and S46 antibody labeling to visualize morphology of the cardiac chambers together with Mef2 (blue), which labels cardiomyocyte nuclei (Yelon et al., 1999). Ventricular myocardium is indicated by MF20 (red) immunofluorescence signal in the absence of S46 (green). At 24 hpf, we found a decrease in the total of cardiomyocytes in *udu* mutant embryos ( $105\pm4.6$ , n=16) relative to WT ( $130\pm3.1$ , n=13) (Figure 3.1 D, H, Q). However, we found that the percentage of cardiomyocytes with antibody labeling consistent with ventricular identity was unchanged between WT ( $53\pm2.0$ , n=11) and *udu* ( $47\pm3.0$ , n=12) mutant embryos (p=0.14) (Figure 1 R).

Next, we asked how loss of Gon41 function affects heart development after heart tube formation. To this end we performed WISH for *myl7*, *myh6* and *myh7* in *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos at 48 hpf and found that overall heart size was reduced with both the atrium and ventricle being affected. We observed that at this stage, expression of *myl7*, *myh6* and *myh7* were strongly reduced in almost all *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> mutants (Figure 1 M-O) (n=37/38, n=30/32, n=40/41) compared to WT embryos (Figure 1 I-K) (n=38/40, n=48/50, n=41/41). To quantity cardiomyocytes we used Mef2 antibody labeling. The reduction in cardiomyocyte number was greatly exacerbated at 48 hpf, with WT embryos containing  $204\pm4.9$  (n=13) and *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> which contained only  $108\pm5.8$  (n=16) (p=0.0001) (Figure 3.1 L, P, Q). Notably, there was an insignificant increase in the number of cardiomyocytes in *udu* mutant embryos between 24 hpf ( $105\pm4.6$ ) and 48 hpf ( $108\pm5.8$ ) (p=0.70), suggesting that the cardiomyocyte population does not expand after 24 hpf in *udu* mutant embryos. In contrast to the static cardiomyocyte population in *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos, the cardiomyocyte population in WT embryos increased by more than 50 percent between 24 and 48 hpf (Figure 3.1 Q). To interrogate whether cardiac chamber patterning is perturbed at 48 hpf we employed MF20, S46, and Mef2 antibody labeling (Yelon et al., 1999) in the 48 hpf embryos. Ventricular myocardium was reduced in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos (Figure 3.1 P, R) compared to WT (Figure 3.1 L, R). In contrast, S46 antibody, which marks atrial myocardium, labeled an expanded domain in  $udu^{-/-}$  hearts (Figure 1 P). We quantified this difference in chamber patterning by counting Mef2 labeled nuclei and found that the percentage of total cardiomyocytes that are ventricular in reduced in  $udu^{-/-}$  hearts (41±2.0, n=16) relative to WT (50±1.0, n=13) (p=0.0009) (Figure 3.1 Q).

These observations indicate that loss of Gon4l function results in cardiac defects impacting both the size and patterning of the cardiac chambers. At 24 hpf the aberrations in cardiomyocyte number and heart morphology at 24 hpf are moderate. By 48 hpf, the cardiomyocyte number deficiencies became more pronounced with  $udu^{-/-}$  hearts containing approximately half the number of cardiomyocytes observed in WT hearts. Furthermore, the percentage of the cardiomyocytes with ventricular identity is reduced in *udu* mutant embryos at 48 hpf but not at 24 hpf. Based on these findings, we hypothesized that *udu* is required for the expansion of the cardiomyocyte population, either through reducing apoptosis or by increasing proliferation, and for maintenance of ventricular identity.

# 3.4.2 Cell death is not responsible for the reduced cardiomyocyte numbers in *udu* mutants.

Zygotic loss of *udu* function has been shown to increase *tumor protein 53 (tp53)* expression and consequently apoptosis in the 24 hpf zebrafish embryo (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b). Moreover, it was found that reducing *tp53* expression using an antisense morpholino oligonucleotide (MO) partially restored blood development in *udu* mutants at 48 hpf (Liu et al., 2007b). Embryos homozygous for the *udu*<sup>vu66</sup> allele also exhibited the increased cell death (Figure 3.9 A, B) and blood deficiencies (Figure 3.2 A, B) observed previously in the zygotic  $udu^{sq1/sq1}$  mutants at 24 hpf (Liu et al., 2007b). Considering that cardiomyocytes and blood share a developmental origin in the lateral plate mesoderm, we hypothesized that the reduction of cardiomyocytes in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos could share a mechanism with the loss of blood development. Therefore, we tested whether inhibition of TP53-mediated apoptosis would also restore cardiomyocyte number in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos (Van Vliet et al., 2012).



Figure 3.2 The reduced number of cardiomyocytes in *udu* mutant embryos is not caused by *tp53*-dependent apoptosis

Lateral view of showing O-diansidine labeling in WT (A),  $udu^{-/-}$  (B),  $Ztp53^{-/-};udu^{-/-}$  (C) and  $MZtp53^{-/-};udu^{-/-}$  (D) 48 hpf zebrafish embryos. Arrow indicates O-diansidine staining in  $MZtp53^{-/-};udu^{-/-}$  embryos. Dissected hearts labeled with DAPI from Tg(myl7:GFP) WT (E),  $udu^{-/-}$  (F),  $Ztp53^{-/-};udu^{-/-}$  (G) and  $MZp53^{-/-};udu^{-/-}$  (H) embryos at 48 hpf. Quantification of the number of cardiomyocytes in WT,  $udu^{-/-}$ ,  $Ztp53^{-/-};udu^{-/-}$  and  $MZtp53^{-/-};udu^{-/-}$  (K). Casp3 antibody labeling in hearts dissected from 48 hpf WT (I) and udu mutant (J) embryos. Graph showing the percentage of Casp3 positive cardiomyocytes in WT and udu embryos at 48 hpf (L). \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001, error bars=SEM. Scale bars represent 50µm.

To this end, we generated  $udu^{-/-}$ ;  $tp53^{zdf1/zdf1}$  double mutant zebrafish embryos. To first establish that we could reproduce the results obtained using a *tp53* MO, we examined these compound mutants for restoration of blood development by staining for hemoglobin using Odiansidine at 48 hpf (Berghmans et al., 2005). udu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos with loss of zygotic tp53 expression exhibited no O-diansidine staining (Figure 3.2C) (n=17/18) comparable to that observed in single *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> mutants (Figure 3.2 B). These experiments indicated that zygotic loss of *tp53* was not sufficient to suppress the blood development deficiency in zygotic *udu* mutant embryos (Figure 3.2 C). However, the *tp53* morpholino studies described above were conducted with a translation-blocking *p53* morpholino that could, at least partially, block both maternal and zygotic *tp53* function (Liu et al., 2007b). Hence, we next tested if maternal and zygotic (MZ) loss of tp53 could recapitulate the previously described suppression of blood phenotypes in udu mutants (Liu et al., 2007b). We generated *udu<sup>-/-</sup>;MZtp53<sup>-/-</sup>* compound mutant embryos by crossing  $udu^{+/-}$ ;  $tp53^{-/-}$  female to  $udu^{+/-}$ ;  $tp53^{+/-}$  male fish. O-diansidine staining of the resulting embryos followed by genotyping demonstrated that the majority (n=34/44) of  $udu^{-/-}$ ;MZtp53<sup>-/-</sup> embryos displayed a partial restoration of blood development (Figure 3.2 D). This finding verified the earlier morpholino study, which demonstrated that reduced hematopoiesis in udu mutant embryos is largely dependent on TP53 function (Liu et al., 2007b).

Having confirmed the genetic interaction of *tp53* and *udu* in blood development, we next asked if loss of zygotic or maternal and zygotic *tp53* expression would increase the number of cardiomyocytes in *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos at 48 hpf. Using the *myl7:GFP* transgene to visualize cardiomyocytes and DAPI to label nuclei, we counted the cardiomyocytes in confocal images of isolated hearts from WT, *udu, Ztp53;udu* and *MZtp53;udu* mutant embryos (Figure 3.2 E-H,K). We found that zygotic loss of *tp53* in *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos did not result in a significant increase in

cardiomyocyte number (118±7; n=11) (mean ± s.e.m.) compared with  $udu^{-/-}$  hearts with functional tp53 expression (115±6; n=33) (p=0.84) (Figure 3.2 F,G,K). This result indicates that zygotic loss of tp53 is not sufficient to suppress the cardiomyocyte deficiency in udu mutant embryos. Surprisingly, we found that MZtp53;udu compound mutant embryos also had a similar number of cardiomyocytes (107±6; n= 13) as  $udu^{-/-}$  (115±6; n=33) (p=0.41) embryos (Figure 3.2 F,H,K). This indicates that despite restoring blood development, loss of maternal and zygotic tp53 failed to restore cardiomyocyte numbers in udu mutant embryos (Figure 3.2 K). Together, these results demonstrate that the cardiomyocyte deficiency in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos is not the result of tp53-dependent apoptosis.

To further corroborate this finding, we assayed the number of apoptotic cells in WT and *udu* mutant embryos at 48 hpf using Casp3+ immunofluorescent labeling (Figure 3.2 I, J) and found that there was no significant increase in apoptosis of *udu* mutant cardiomyocytes  $(0.58\pm0.22; n=18)$  relative to WT  $(0.34\pm0.13; n=18)$  (p=0.37) (Figure 2 L). Likewise, TUNEL staining in the embryonic hearts found that the vast majority of both WT (Figure 3.9 C) (n=19/21) and *udu* mutant hearts (Figure 3.9 D) (n=28/30) contained no apoptotic cells.

Altogether these data indicate that increased cell death is not responsible for the reduced number of cardiomyocytes observed in *udu* mutant embryos. These findings suggest that the mechanism by which Gon4l increases cardiomyocyte numbers is distinct from its role in hematopoiesis despite their common developmental origin. Furthermore, these results indicate a broader role for Gon4l in the developmental of mesoderm-derived tissues other than repressing cell death.

#### 3.4.3 Cardiomyocyte proliferation is reduced in *udu* mutants

Proliferation is essential for expansion of the cardiomyocyte population following heart tube formation (Leone et al., 2015; Rohr et al., 2006). Based on our finding that the number of cardiomyocytes in *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos is static between 24 and 48 hpf (Figure 3.1 Q), we decided to examine whether the proliferation rate of cardiomyocytes is affected in *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. To this end, we employed EdU incorporation in 36 hpf embryos to mark cardiomyocytes that progress through S-phase of the cell cycle (Figure 3.3 A) (Salic and Mitchison, 2008). We labeled cardiomyocyte nuclei with Mef2 antibody. We then obtained confocal images of the hearts and counted the number of double EdU and Mef2 positive cells.

We found that cardiomyocyte proliferative index - the percent of cardiomyocytes that incorporated EdU - was significantly reduced in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos (Figure 3.3 C, D) (0.59±0.2; n=18) compared to WT (2.6±0.35; n=13) (Figure 3, D white arrow) suggesting that udu-/cardiomyocytes have a reduced capacity to progress through S-phase of the cell cycle (p<0.0001). This reduction in proliferation appears to also affect non-cardiomyocytes in the heart with the presumed endocardium of WT hearts (Figure 3 B, green arrow) having EdU+ cells while udu<sup>-/-</sup> hearts contained fewer EdU+ cells in non-cardiomyocytes as well (Figre 3.3 C).



Figure 3.3 EdU incorporation is reduced in the hearts of *udu* mutant embryos

Experimental workflow for EdU labeling (A). EdU labeling (red) in 48 hpf WT hearts (B) and  $udu^{-/-}$  hearts (C) with cardiomyocytes labeled by Mef2 (blue). Arrows showing EdU+ cardiomyocyte (white) and non-cardiomyocyte (green). Graph showing the proliferative index for EdU in WT (grey) and  $udu^{-/-}$  (blue) cardiomyocytes (D). DamID-seq Genome browser tracks of Gon41-Dam and GFP Control-Dam at *ccnd1* (E), *ccnd2a* (F), *ccnd2b* (G), *ccnd3* (H), *ccne1* (I), and *ccne2* (J) loci. qRT-PCR for *ccnd1* (E'), *ccnd2a* (F'), *ccnd2b* (G'), *ccnd3* (H'), *ccne1* (I'), and *ccne2* (J') performed on RNA extracted from hearts isolated from 36 hpf WT (gray) and  $udu^{-/-}$  (blue) embryos. Results are shown as fold difference in gene expression in *udu* compared

to WT and results were standardized to *gapdh* expression. \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.001, error bars=SEM. Scale bar represents 50μm.

These EdU results indicate that cardiomyocyte proliferation is reduced in *udu* mutant embryos, implicating a failure of cell cycle progression. Previous studies found that the expression of cell cycle regulator *Cyclin D (Cnnd3)* was reduced in multipotent progenitors isolated from *Gon4l* mutant mice (Barr et al., 2017). To test if this defect is conserved in zebrafish hearts, we measured the expression levels of the D and E type cyclins in *udu* mutant embryos: *ccnd1, ccnd2a, ccnd2b, ccnd3, cnne1,* and *cnne2*. We isolated RNA from hearts dissected at 36 hpf from *udu* mutant and WT embryos. Using qRT-PCR analysis we found that levels of *cnnd1, ccnd2a, ccnd2b,* and *ccne1* (Figure 3.3 E', F', G', I') were unchanged at this stage (p>0.05). However, two cyclins were differentially expressed in the *udu* mutant hearts (Figure 3.3 H') compared to WT (p=0.016). We also found that the expression of *cnne2* (Figure 3 J') was significantly reduced in the *udu* mutant hearts relative to WT (p=0.001) (Figure 3 F). *cnne2* expression peaks at the G1/S phase transition and is required for entry into S-phase , thus further corroborating our results from EdU experiments.

We next probed whether D and E type *cyclins* could be direct targets of Gon4l. We analyzed previously published zebrafish DNA adenine methyltransferase identification with sequencing (DamID-seq) data, a which uses methylation from a fusion protein construct to identify regions of protein-genome association, to ask if Gon4l was associated with the regulatory regions of any of these genes (Steensel, 2001; Williams et al., 2018). Our analysis found that by tailbud stage, Gon4l association was enriched at regions near *ccnd2a*, *ccnd2b*, *ccnd3*, and *cnne2* (Figure 3.3 E-J). These data suggest that Gon4l may directly regulate the expressions of these *cyclins*. One caveat is that the DamID-Seq data analyzed was collected at tailbud stage and is from whole gastrulae and may not accurately reflect Gon4l association at

later stages. Nevertheless, these DamID-Seq data together with our qRT-PCR and EdU results indicate a potential role for Gon4l in mediating progression into S-phase through regulating expression of G1/S phase cyclins.

## 3.4.4 *Expression of nkx*2.5 and *nkx*2.7 is reduced in *udu* mutants following heart tube formation

Studies in zebrafish have defined two distinct phases of cardiomyocyte development. First, the primary heart field is specified in bilateral regions of lateral plate mesoderm (LPM) during early segmentation. Then, after heart tube formation, the second heart field extends the two poles of the heart tube and contributes to the development of the two cardiac chambers (Buckingham et al., 2005; Cai, 2003; De La Cruz, 1977). The transcription factors Nkx2.5 and Nkx2.7 play critical roles in the specification of both the primary and second heart fields and are necessary for maintenance of ventricular identity in zebrafish embryos (George et al., 2015; Targoff et al., 2013; Targoff et al., 2008).



Figure 3.4 Expression of *nkx2.5* and *nkx2.7* is initiated normally in the nascent cardiomyocytes of *udu* mutants but becomes reduced following heart tube formation

Dorsal view of whole mount *in situ* hybridized embryos showing *nkx2.5* (A-F) and *nkx2.7* (G-L) expressions and in WT (A, C, E, G, I, K) and *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> (B, D, F, H, J, L) embryos at 12s (A, B, G, H), 16s (C, D, I, J) and 24 hpf (E, F, K, L) stages. DamID-seq Genome browser tracks of Gon4l-Dam and GFP Control-Dam at *nkx2.5* (M) and *nkx2.7* loci. Graph of qRT-PCR results performed on RNA extracted from hearts isolated from 36 hpf and 48 hpf WT and *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos for *nkx2.5* (O) and *nkx2.7* (P) expression; results were standardized to *gapdh* expression. \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001, error bars=SEM. Genome browser tracks of Gon4l-DAM and GFP Control-Dam at *nkx2.5* (M) and *nkx2.7* (N) locus. Scale bars represent 50µm.

Given that previous studies in mouse embryonic stem cells suggest that *nkx2.5* expression can be regulated by the Gon4l binding partner Yy1 (Gregoire et al., 2013; Lu et al., 2011), and the established role of Nkx2.5 in patterning heart chambers and maintaining ventricular fate (Gregoire et al., 2013; Lu et al., 2011; Targoff et al., 2013; Targoff et al., 2008), we next examined the expression domains of *nkx2.5* (Figure 3 A-E) and *nkx2.7* (Figure 3.4 G-L), We performed WISH in *udu* mutants and WT embryos during late segmentation stages through cardiac heart tube formation. During CPC specification at 12-somite stage, the majority of both WT (n= 26/27) and *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> (n=11/14) embryos presented normal bilateral expression domains of *nkx2.5* in the ALPM (Figure 3.4 A,B). Likewise at 16-somite stage, *nkx2.5* was expressed in comparable domains in WT (n=11/11) and *udu* mutant embryos (n=13/13) (Figure 3.4 C,D). At 12-somite stage, *nkx2.7* expression domains in *udu* mutant (Figure 3.4 H) (n=21/22) were similar to WT (Figure 4 G) (n=11/12) embryos. As well, at 16-somite stage *udu* mutant embryos (Figure 4 J) (n=7/7) and WT (Figure 3.4 I) (n=19/19) had equivalent expression domains of *nkx2.7*.

However, by 24 hpf, during cardiac chamber patterning, nkx2.5 (Figure 3.4 E, F) and nkx2.7 (Figure 3.4 K, L) had misshaped expression domains in *udu* mutant embryos compared to WT. To assess whether the differences in expression domains could reflect changes in gene expression levels, we performed qRT-PCR on RNA isolated from hearts of WT and *udu* mutant embryos at 36 hpf and 48 hpf. On hearts from 36 hpf embryos, qRT-PCR revealed that expression of nkx2.5 (Figure 3 O)(p=0.02), but not nkx2.7 (p=0.72) (Figure 3.4 P) was reduced in hearts isolated from embryos compared to WT. qRT-PCR analysis on RNA isolated from hearts found that at 48 hpf expression levels of both nkx2.5 (p=0.0006) and nkx2.7 (p=0.05) were significantly decreased (Figure 3.4 O, P).

We analyzed zebrafish DamID-Seq datasets to ask if either of these genes could be a direct target of Gon41. The analysis showed an enrichment of Gon41 association near nkx2.5 (Figure 3.4 M) but not nkx2.7 (Figure 3.4 N). Previously, Gon41 could be secondarily linked to Nkx2.5 through interactions with Yy1, but these DamID-Seq data provide the evidence that Gon41 could directly regulate expression of the cardiac transcription factor. From these experiments we conclude that Gon41 is involved in maintaining nkx2.5 expression during heart tube formation and cardiac chamber emergence.

#### 3.4.5 udu genetically interacts with nkx2.5 maintain ventricular identity

Nkx2.5 is a key regulator of ventricular fate (Targoff et al., 2013; Targoff et al., 2008; Tu et al., 2009). Considering the reduced expression of *nkx2.5* in *udu* mutant embryos post-heart tube formation (Figure 3.4 O), the reduced ventricular identity observed in these embryos, and expansion of atrial cells (Figure 3.1 P, R), we wanted to interrogate whether *udu* genetically interacted with *nkx2.5*.

To test this, we characterized cardiac chamber patterning in the progeny of  $nkx2.5^{+/-}$ ; $udu^{+/-}$  double heterozygotes using antibodies that label the atrium (S46) and the entire myocardium (MF20) and Mef2 to label cardiomyocyte nuclei (Figure 5 A). We noted that compared to both  $udu^{-/-}$  (Figure 3.5 B) and  $nkx2.5^{-/-}$  (Figure 3.5 C) nkx2.5;udu double mutant embryos appeared to have a more severe loss of ventricular identity than either single mutant.


Figure 3.5 *udu* genetically interacts with *nkx*2.5 to maintain ventricular identity

Ventral view of WT (A),  $udu^{-/-}$  (B),  $nkx2.5^{-/-}$  (C), and  $udu^{-/-}$ ; $nkx2.5^{-/-}$ (D) zebrafish hearts at 52 hpf with immunofluorescence showing the myocardium (MF20, red) and atrium (S46, green). Ventral view of WT (E),  $udu^{-/-}$  (F),  $nkx2.5^{-/-}$  (G), and  $udu^{-/-}$ ; $nkx2.5^{-/-}$ (H) showing the myocardium (MF20, red) and atrium (S46, green) and cardiomyocyte nuclei (Mef2, blue) at 48 hpf. Quantification of the percent of total cardiomyocytes expressing ventricular markers (F, G, H). \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*p<0.0001, error bars=SEM. Scale bar represents 50µm.

In order to better quantify the genetic interaction between nkx2.5 and udu, we employed Mef2 antibody labeling together with MF20 and S26 antibody labeling to enable us to count the number of cardiomyocytes with atrial and ventricular identities (Figure 3.5 E). We found that the percentage of cardiomyocytes with ventricular identity is significantly reduced in both udu (40±1.4, n=30) (p=0.036) (Figure 3.5 F, I) and nkx2.5 (28±1.7, n=13)(p<0.0001) (Figure 3.5 G, I) single mutant embryos relative to WT (48±1.8, n=12) (Figure 3.5 A, I). We then examined nkx2.5; udu double mutant hearts, and we observed an almost complete loss of ventricular identity with domains of atrial cells being expressed throughout the entire heart (Figure 3.5 H). We quantified atrial and ventricular cardiomyocytes we determined that nkx2.5; udu (Figure 3.5 H) (17±1.6, n=11) double mutant embryo hearts had a more severe reduction in the percentage of cardiomyocytes expressing ventricular identity compared to either udu (40±1.4, n=30) (p<0.0001) or nkx2.5 (28±1.7, n=13)(p=0.002) single mutants (Figure 3.5 I).

Heterozygous loss of neither *nkx2.5* nor *udu* has an effect on cardiac chamber patterning in WT or *nkx2.5* or *udu* mutant backgrounds (Figure 3.5 J, K and Figure 3.10 B-H, J). This suggests that the interaction is not dose-dependent and that loss of a single copy of *nkx2.5* or *udu* is not sufficient to perturb cardiac chamber patterning. Taken together, these results intimate that *nkx2.5* and *udu* genetically interact during maintenance of ventricular identity.

#### 3.4.6 Overexpression of nkx2.5 is not sufficient to suppress udu heart defects

Although our results indicate that *nkx2.5* and *udu* genetically interact in maintenance of ventricular identity, these studies do not address whether the effect of the loss of *udu* expression on ventricular fate is solely due to interactions with *nkx2.5*. To this end, we tested if overexpressing *nkx2.5* in *udu* mutant embryos was sufficient to suppress ventricular fate defects.

We generated  $udu^{-/-}$ ; Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-e*GFP)<sup>+/-</sup> embryos using the previously validated Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-e*GFP) transgenic line (George et al., 2015). These embryos ubiquitously express *nkx2.5-eGFP* upon heat shock (George et al., 2015), which enabled us to determine if overexpressing *nkx2.5* was sufficient to restore proper maintenance of ventricular fate in  $udu^{-/-}$ embryos. *nkx2.5* expression was induced via heat shock at 21-somite stage (Figure 3.6 A). GFP expression was visible within an hour of heat shock and was used to select embryos carrying the transgene (George et al., 2015). We analyzed cardiac chamber patterning and cardiomyocyte numbers using MF20, S46 and Mef2 immunostaining in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos with and without Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5*-eGFP) at 48 hpf (Figure 6 B-E).





Experimental workflow (A). Immunofluorescent labeling with S46 (green) labeling the atrium, MF20 (red) labeling the myocardium 48 hpf  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos (B) and merged with Mef2 images (C) and in  $udu^{-/-}$ ;Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP*) mutant embryos (D, E). Graph showing the total cardiomyocytes, number of cells in the atrium and ventricle in udu mutant embryos with and without Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP*) (F). \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, \*\*\*\*p<0.0001, error bars=SEM. Scale bar represents 50µm.

We tested the affects of the ectopic nkx2.5 expression in *udu* mutant embryos. We observed that  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos carrying the Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP*) that where subjected to heat shock (Figure 3.6 D, E) did not exhibit a significant decrease an increase in proportion of cardiomyocytes with ventricular identity (43±2.6, n=15) (Figure 3.6 E) relative to  $udu^{-/-}$  siblings without the transgene (Figure 3.6 B, C) (41±1.6, n=14) (p=0.51) after heatshock (Figure 3.6 E). Likewise, the overall number of cardiomyocytes was unchanged in  $udu^{-/-}$ ; Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5-eGFP*) (104.4±6.7, n=15) embryos compared to *udu* mutant sibling control embryos (106.7±4.4, n=15) (p=0.78) (Figure 3.6 F). This result indicates that exogenous *nkx2.5* expression is not sufficient to increase the number of cardiomyocytes (ventricular or otherwise) in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos.

The inability of exogenous nkx2.5-eGFP expression to suppress the expansion of atrial identity in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos indicates that Gon4l does not maintain ventricular identity solely through modulation of nkx2.5 expression. These results together with the reduced expression of nkx2.5 in udu mutant hearts and the DamID-seq analysis suggesting that Gon4l associates with nkx2.5 genomic locus point to a few possibilities for how Gon4l is acting during maintenance of ventricular identity. Gon4l could potentially regulate the nkx2.5 chamber-patterning cascade at multiple levels, act in a parallel pathway, or combination of both of these possibilities (Figure 7).

#### **3.5 Discussion**

This study establishes a novel role for the chromatin factor Udu/Gon4l in heart development (Figure 7). Gon4l promotes cardiomyocyte proliferation and maintains ventricular identity during zebrafish embryogenesis, functioning independently of TP53-induced apoptosis. In zebrafish embryos lacking zygotic *udu* function, the initial formation and patterning of the heart tube is largely intact. During later stages of heart development, however, Gon4l is necessary for expansion of the cardiomyocyte pool by promoting their proliferation. Furthermore, *udu* genetically interacts with *nkx2.5* to maintain the expression of ventricular fate markers. Our studies, therefore, identify a chromatin factor with multiple novel roles in heart development.

This work highlights the role of Gon41 in cell cycle regulation during cardiomyocyte population expansion. Previous studies established a role for Gon41 in cell-cycle regulation in somitogenesis and blood development (Barr et al., 2017; Hammerschimidt et al., 1996; Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2010), but its contributions to heart development were not previously examined. Many of our findings agree with the roles previously identified in zebrafish and mouse studies in these other contexts. Namely, that Gon41 regulates both cell proliferation and differentiation. However, key differences from preceding work emerge in our data. Our genetic interaction studies with *tp53* found that the reduction in cardiomyocyte numbers is TP53- and apoptosis independent. This result contrasts with the *udu* blood deficiency phenotype, which was partially suppressed by reduction of *tp53* expression using antisense morpholinos (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b) and genetic maternal-zygotic loss of function (Figure 2). Our data, therefore, indicate that the cardiac defects arise through a separate mechanism than the hematopoietic defects observed in the *udu* mutant embryos.



Figure 2.7 Roles of Gon4l in heart development

This study establishes a novel role for the chromatin factor Udu/Gon4l in heart development (Figure 7). In zebrafish embryos lacking zygotic *udu* function, the initial formation and patterning of the heart tube is largely intact. During later stages of heart development, however, Gon4l is necessary for expansion of the cardiomyocyte pool and maintenance of ventricular identity. We presented several lines of evidence that Gon4l promotes cardiomyocyte proliferation, functioning independently of TP53-induced apoptosis. Furthermore, *udu* genetically interacts with *nkx2.5* to maintain the expression of ventricular fate markers. Our studies, therefore, identify a chromatin factor with multiple novel roles in heart development.

Previous studies established a role for Gon41 in cell-cycle regulation in somitogenesis and blood development in zebrafish and mouse (Barr et al., 2017; Hammerschimidt et al., 1996; Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2010), but its contributions to heart development were not previously examined. Many of our findings agree with the roles previously identified in zebrafish and mouse studies in these other contexts. Namely, that Gon41 regulates both cell proliferation and differentiation. However, key differences from preceding work emerge in our data. Our genetic interaction studies with *tp53* found that the reduction in cardiomyocyte numbers is TP53- and apoptosis independent. This result contrasts with the *udu* blood deficiency phenotype, which was partially suppressed by reduction of *tp53* expression using antisense morpholinos (Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b) and genetic maternal-zygotic loss of function (Figure 2). Our data, therefore, indicate that the cardiac defects arise through a separate mechanism than the hematopoietic defects observed in the *udu* mutant embryos.

Our data point to regulation of proliferation by Udu/Gon4l as this distinct mechanism. First, we found that cardiomyocyte proliferation is reduced in  $udu^{-/-}$  embryos at 36 hpf, likely due to a failure to progress through S-phase of the cell cycle (Figure 7). Gon4l has been linked to cell

cycle regulation in both mouse and zebrafish (Barr et al., 2017; Lim et al., 2009), but there has been disagreement regarding which phase or phases of the cell cycle are disrupted upon loss of Gon4l function.

In our study we found that expression of *cnne2*, a gene necessary for the G1/S phase transition (Caldon, 2010), was downregulated in a heart specific manner in udu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos at 36 hpf (Figure 3). Studies of multipotent blood progenitors in Gon4l mutant mouse found that Cnnd homologues are down regulated during B-cell development while Cnne was normally expressed (Barr et al., 2017). The main difference in our results is that *cnnd3* is overexpressed relative to WT levels in hearts of *udu* mutant embryos while *cnne2* expression was downregulated. Altogether our results, in combination with previous studies, support an essential role for Gon41 in regulating G1/S check-point of the cell cycle (Barr et al., 2017; Lim et al., 2009). DNA adenine methyltransferase identification (DamID-seq), a technique that detects protein-chromatin interactions (de Groote et al., 2012; Steensel, 2001), indicates that Gon4l is associated with the promoters of ccnd2a, ccnd2b, ccnd3, and ccne2 during early zebrafish development (Williams et al., 2018). There are important caveats to keep in mind with the DamID-seq data. Namely, that the experiments were performed at tailbud stage, which is long before the phenotypes described herein arise. Additionally, DamID-seq cannot determine if a complex containing Gon4l binds at a given locus, it provides a read out of proximity to a region. Nevertheless, this DamID-seq data suggests that these cyclins could be direct targets of Gon4l regulation.

Our studies also establish a requirement for Gon4l in the maintenance of ventricular identity. In *udu* mutant embryos, there is a decrease in the percentage of cardiomyocytes with ventricular identity compared to WT embryos at 48 hpf. We find that *nkx2.5* and *udu* genetically interact in maintaining ventricular identity, and Gon4l is necessary for the maintenance of *nkx2.5* 

expression after heart tube formation. DamID-seq data indicates that Gon4l is associated with the *nkx2.5* promoter during early zebrafish development (Williams et al., 2018). Previously, Gon4l could be secondarily linked to Nkx2.5 through interactions with Yy1, but these DamID-Seq data provide the evidence that Gon4l could directly regulate expression of the cardiac transcription factor.

The discovery that *nkx2.5* genetically interacts with *udu*, but that exogenous expression of *nkx2.5* using the Tg(*hsp70l:nkx2.5*-eGFP) line is unable to suppress the reduction of ventricular fate opens a few possible explanations for how Gon41 affects cardiac chamber identity. In the simplest model, *nkx2.5* is the main target of Gon41, but it is regulated during many stages of development and additional pulses of ectopic *nkx2.5* would be needed to restore cardiac chamber patterning. A more complex explanation is that Nkx2.5 sits atop a large cascade of cardiac genes including *irx4*, *myl7*, and *hand1* (Harvey, 2002). Given Gon41's role as a chromatin factor (Lu et al., 2011), it is possible that Gon41 regulates both Nkx2.5 and its downstream gene cascade (Figure 7). In an alternative model, other transcription factors such as Gata4 and Hand2 (Brown et al., 2004; Yelon, 2000) work in parallel and interacting pathways to Nkx2.5 in heart development and could potentially be regulated by Gon41. Or it is possible to Gon41 regulates maintenance of ventricular identity through Nkx2.5 and its downstream targets as well as through parallel pathways.

In total, these results highlight the role that epigenetic regulators play in modulating the cardiac chamber identity and open intriguing hypotheses regarding the role of Gon4l in this process.

In conclusion, defining the precise roles of chromatin factors during cardiac development is an on-going process. This study elucidates hereunto unknown and essential roles for Gon4l during the processes of heart development after formation of the heart tube. Our results suggest

that Gon4l both promotes cell proliferation and regulates the expression of cardiac transcription factors to maintain ventricular identity. These findings describe a novel regulator of heart development and provide insights into heart patterning and cardiomyocyte proliferation that offer new targets in understanding congenital heart defects.

# **3.6 Supplemental Information**



Figure 2.8 *udu* mutant embryos exhibit cardiac defects

Lateral view of  $udu^{-/-}$  and WT embryos (A,B) and their heart region (C,D) at 48 hpf.



**Figure 2.9 Apoptosis level is unchanged in the hearts of** *udu* **mutant embryos** TUNEL staining performed in WT (A,C) and *udu*<sup>-/-</sup> (B,D) whole embryo (A,B) and heart (C,D) at 48 hpf. Scale bars represent 50µm.



Figure 2.10 Genetic interaction between *nkx2.5* and *udu* is not dose-dependent in maintenance of ventricular identity

WT heart labeled with MF20, S46, and Mef2 (A). Heterozygous hearts for *nkx2.5* (B), *udu* (C), and both (D). *udu* mutant heart (E) and *udu* mutant heart heterozygous for *nkx2.5* (F). *nkx2.5* mutant heart (shown in main) (G) and *nkx2.5* mutant heart heterozygous for *udu* (H). *nkx2.5;udu* double mutant heart (I). Quantification of the percent of cardiomyocytes with ventricular identity (J). A, E, G, and F shown in main figure 3.5. Scale bar represents 50µm.

# **Chapter 4: Discussion**

# **4.1 Perspective**

Congenital heart defects (CHDs) impart massive costs both in human life and monetarily. The causes of CHDs are varied including both environmental and genetic contributions. The genetic defects can arise during many stages of embryonic development and lead to diverse phenotypes in CHDs (Pierpont et al., 2007; Sadler, 2017). Therefore, it is imperative to more fully understand the process of heart development to improve diagnostics and treatments. Epigenetic modifications likely underpin the regulation of numerous regulatory networks during cardiogenesis, and therefore, provide an avenue by which to dissect the pathways that control heart development. In this dissertation, we define the maternal and zygotic roles of Gon4l in heart development (Figure 4.1). We demonstrate that maternal *udu* expression is needed to pattern the mesoderm and initiate expression of cardiac transcription factors. We also elucidate zygotic functions of Gon4l in regulating cardiomyocyte proliferation and maintaining ventricular identity. Together, these results indicate that Gon4l mediates many aspects of cardiac development and that its expression is essential in vertebrate heart formation.

Gon4l is a highly conserved chromatin factor with homologues present from land plants to humans (Brownfield et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2004). In vertebrates, Gon4l has established functions in hematopoiesis, somitogenesis, apoptosis, and cell-cycle regulation (Barr et al., 2017; Lim et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2010; Williams et al., 2018). Despite the ubiquitous maternal expression of *udu*, other research groups have not explored the early phenotypes in embryos lacking both maternal and zygotic expression of *udu*.



Figure 4.1 Schematic representation of the phenotypes associated with zygotic and maternal-zygotic removal of *udu* expression

### 4.2 Gon4l in germ layer induction and mesoderm patterning

In Chapter 2, we investigate the phenotypes of MZ*u*d*u* mutant embryos and define the functions of Gon4l from germ layer formation through cardiac chamber patterning. We show that mesoderm is induced in MZ*u*d*u* mutant zebrafish embryos, but the expression of the genes that confer DV patterning upon the embryo is perturbed. By the end of gastrulation, MZ*u*d*u*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos present defects in mesoderm-derived tissues. Our RNA-seq studies elucidated broad disruption of the transcriptome in MZ*u*d*u*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. By tailbud stage, more than 10% of the transcriptome is differentially expressed in MZ*u*d*u*<sup>-/-</sup> mutant embryos with genes expression being both up- and down-regulated. Gene ontology (GO) analysis identified an enrichment of differentially expressed genes in terms related to DNA-binding and germ layer development. More specifically, we demonstrate that genes involved in mesoderm development are also broadly differentially expressed. We observed that the lateral plate mesoderm, comprising the anterior (ALPM) and ventral (VLPM), was among the most affected of the mesoderm sub-types. We demonstrated that the heart, the main organ arising from the ALPM, is almost absent at 24 hpf and 48 hpf in MZ*u*d*u* mutant embryos.

Cell autonomy experiments we performed indicated that the severe cardiac phentoypes observed in MZ*udu* mutant embryos have both cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous contributions. This result provides additional support for the notion that Gon4l regulates heart development through many genetic pathways and mechanisms. We attempted to test many of the potential mechanisms of Gon4l in heart development, but we were unable to conclusively suppress any of the cardiac defects through rescue experiments.

The non-cell autonomous role presumably arises during the initial DV patterning of the mesoderm, which acts to define the cardiomyocyte competent region of the mesoderm. Retinoic

acid (RA) signaling is a potential non-cell autonomous regulator of heart development that has aberrant expression in MZudu mutant embryos. RA signaling limits the size of the cardiac competent mesoderm, and when components of the pathway are overexpressed, as in MZudu mutant embryos, heart size is reduced (Begermann, 2001; Liu and Stainier, 2012). We tested if inhibiting retinoic acid signaling using diethlaminobenzaldehyde (DEAB) (Le et al., 2012) could partially restore heart development and axis extension in the MZudu mutant embryos. Adding DEAB to MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos at various stages of gastrulation and in different doses neither restored axis extension nor heart development (Williams and Budine, unpublished). This result strongly suggests that retinoic acid signaling is not largely responsible for the reduced heart size in the MZudu mutant embryos. However, these experiments cannot eliminate RA signaling from playing more subtle roles in the defects observed in MZudu mutant embryos or the inhibition requiring careful temporal or dose titrations. More thorough titrations of DEAB doses and timing of application will be needed as well testing RA signaling in conjunction with other pathways to fully absolve it from causes phenotypes in MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos.

Another secreted pathway of interest in germ layer patterning and heart development is the Wnt pathway. Wnt signaling was disrupted in the MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos at gastrulation stages according to both WISH and RNA-seq results. Genes associated with Wnt signaling tended to be downregulated in MZudu mutant embryos, so Dr. Margot Williams in the LSK lab induced Wnt signaling in the MZudu mutant embryos using lithium chloride (Ross and Bonner, 2012), but this also failed to restore mesoderm development or axis extension in the embryos (Williams, unpublished).

Ultimately, it may be difficult to identify a single pathway that can suppress the mesoderm patterning and cardiac defects in the MZ*udu* mutant embryos. The misregulation of

several morphogens including *fgf*, *bmp*, *wnt*, and RA signaling at early gastrulation stages make it likely that deviations in many pathways contribute the phenotypes. The shear number of misregulated pathways would make it technically difficult to test their ability to ameliorate the phenotypes in MZ*udu*<sup>-/-</sup> embryos, especially if multiple pathways must be tested simultaneously.

## 4.3 *udu* and *nkx2.5*

Many transcription factors are differentially expressed in MZudu and Zudu mutant embryos. In particular, we were interested in the relationship between Gon4l and the cardiac transcription factor nkx2.5. Gon4l is secondarily linked to Nkx2.5 through the transcription factor Yy1, which has been shown in mouse to regulate the expression of *Nkx2.5* (Beketaev, 2015; Gregoire et al., 2013). In Chapters 2 and 3, we show that *nkx2.5* expression is reduced in Zudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos at later stages of development and almost absent in MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos; we also provide evidence that Gon4l interacts with the regulatory regions of *nkx2.5*. With genetic interaction studies, we demonstrate that *nkx2.5* and *udu* interact in the maintenance of ventricular identity. Furthermore, DamID-seq analysis found that Gon4l is associated with the regulatory regions of *nkx2.5* (Williams et al., 2018). Our evidence strongly links Gon41 to the regulation of *nkx2.5* during ALPM patterning and cardiac chamber emergence. Despite this, overexpressing nkx2.5 through heatshock at 22-somite stage is unable to restore ventricular identity in Zudu mutant embryos. Likewise, injecting nkx2.5 into one-cell stage MZudu mutant embryos was not sufficient to restore heart development (Budine, unpublished). In total, these findings argue that despite Gon4l regulating nkx2.5 expression, restoring nkx2.5 expression is unable to suppress any of the overt cardiac phenotypes in either MZudu<sup>-/-</sup> or Zudu<sup>-/-</sup> embryos. A critical piece of information needed to understand the relationship between Gon4l and nkx2.5 is deciphering

when during development Gon4l regulates *nkx*2.5. DamID-seq data collected at tailbud stage indicates Gon4l may directly regulate *nkx*2.5. However, tb stage is before *nkx*2.5 is expressed, which raises the question of why is Gon4l associating at the *nkx*2.5 locus prior to transcription. Additionally, Nkx2.5 is repurposed during heart development from specifying CPCs to maintaining ventricular identity. It would be interesting to determine if Gon4l is regulates *nkx*2.5 at these later stages and if the relationship is activating or repressing.

Data presented in this thesis and a recent publication on udu from our lab (Williams et al., 2018) argues that Gon4l regulates many transcription factors involved in mesoderm development. Exactly how Gon4l modulates the expression of these transcription factors is unknown. DamID-seq data show that Gon4l associates with the regulatory regions of thousands of genes (Williams et al., 2018). However, as a chromatin factor that lacks a DNA-binding domain (Liu et al., 2007b; Lu et al., 2010), Gon4l cannot be directly binding any of these genomic regions. We performed de novo motif analysis on the DamID-seq dataset and identified potential motifs of Gon4l association. These de novo Gon4l motifs were compared to known transcription factor motifs, and the closest matches identified. The known transcription factor motifs most similar to the motifs of Gon4l were enriched for functions in segment specification and heart development. Gon4l is known to complex with Yy1, HDAC1, and Sin3a (Lu et al., 2011); our motif results did identity Yy1 motifs as closely matched to Gon4l motifs, but many additional transcription factor motifs were found. These results open the intriguing question of if Gon4l has other binding partners. If so, could these binding partners provide the chromatin factor with mesoderm specific roles? It is possible that Gon4l complexes with transcription factors involved with cardiogenesis and hematopoiesis and that the partners binding localizes Gon41

within the genome. An interesting follow-up to this discovery would be to use coimmunoprecipitation to test if Gon4l binds any of these transcription factors.

## 4.4 Zygotic functions of Gon4l

In Chapter 3, we present evidence that Gon4l has later zygotic functions in heart development that are separate and have a distinct mechanism from its maternal-zygotic functions. We demonstrate the Zudu mutant embryos have a reduction in the number of cardiomyocytes at 48 hpf that is a result of cell-cycle defects. The cell-cycle defect appears to affect the G1/S phase transition and could be a result of abnormal expression levels of *cyclin* genes. Furthermore, we show that unlike with the hematopoietic defects, the increase in *tp53* expression does not cause reduced number of cardiomyocytes in Zudu mutant embryos. This result suggests that the mechanisms underlying the cardiogenesis and hematopoiesis defects in Zudu mutant embryos are separate. A key outstanding question is if either activating expression of *ccnd3* can rescue this cell-cycle defect.

*Zudu* mutant embryos also exhibit defects in the maintenance of ventricular identity. As discussed above, the defects in cardiac chamber patterning might arise through regulating the expression of *nkx2.5*. However, the inability of ectopic *nkx2.5* expression to suppress the defects in maintain ventricular identity argues for Gon4l regulating this process through additional pathways. Many transcription factors are involved in establishing and maintaining ventricular identity, notably *Hey2* and *Irx4* (Bao, 1999; Bruneau et al., 2001; Wu et al., 2013); full understanding regarding how Gon4l regulates this process will necessitate testing additional genes. The first step in identifying likely candidate genes would be performing RNA-seq on RNA isolated from hearts isolated from *Zudu* mutant embryos and identifying additional cardiac

patterning genes that are differentially expressed in the mutant hearts. Generating transgenic zebrafish lines driving expression of these genes of interest using a heat shock promoter would enable testing to see if these candidate genes can restore cardiac chamber patterning in *Zudu* mutant embryos.

#### 4.5 Defining how Gon4l modifies the epigenetic landscape

It remains unclear Gon4l decides where to localize within the genome and how association with the protein regulates gene expression. The cooperation between Gon4l and Hdac1 (Lu et al., 2011) indicates that it is likely that Gon4l modifies the epigenetic landscape near genes to modify their expressions. It is important to note that this interaction of Gon4l with Hdac1 does not cause ubiquitous loss of acetylation. The phenotypes in  $MZudu^{-/-}$  embryos could not be suppressed through addition of trichtostatin A (TSA), an Hdac1 inhibitor (Budine, unpublished), implying that Gon4l has a level of specificity in regulating acetylation of the genome.

The key outstanding question in defining the role of Gon4l in development is learning how Gon4l association modifies the epigenetic landscape. Does Gon4l preferentially confer one type of chromatin modification? Does association with the chromatin factor make a gene more or less accessible? Assays of chromatin in Gon4l mutant embryos would enable us to define the epigenetic landscape changes that occur in *udu* mutant embryos. Two potential methods to address these questions are Chromatin Immunoprecipitation with sequencing (ChIP-seq) or Assay for Transposase-Accessible Chromatin using sequencing (ATAC-seq), both of which present benefits and challenges (Buenrostro et al., 2015; Landt et al., 2012). Gon4l does not directly bind DNA, therefore, pull-down of Gon4l for ChIP-seq will likely be very difficult, if at

all possible. Another complication is there are no validated Gon4l antibodies in zebrafish, mouse, or human, let alone ChIP-grade antibodies. These issue make performing ChIP-seq by pullingdown Gon4l a difficult prospect. An alternate approach to ChiP-seq would be to use antibodies pull-down histone modifications rather than using antibodies for Gon4l. One downside is that Gon4l may affect many types of histone modifications, necessitating several rounds of ChIP-seq. ATAC-seq would overcome this difficulty by providing a whole-scale view of the chromatin landscape in MZ*udu* mutant embryos (Buenrostro et al., 2015). ATAC-seq would provide information about how distributions of hetero and euchromatin are altered in MZ*udu* mutant embryos, but it would not differentiate between the regions directly changed by Gon4l and downstream alterations. However, we could overlay our DamID-seq data with ATAC-seq to differentiate between the direct and indirect epigenetic modifications. Chromatin accessibility or association assays would enable us to gain a fuller understanding of the mechanisms of Gon4l in mesoderm development.

#### 4.6 The roles of GON4L in human disease and development

GON4L is conserved in primates and humans, but little is known about it in humans. Intriguingly, *GON4L* has a primate specific partial duplication that results in a paralog, *YY1AP*, consisting mainly of the YY1-binding domain (Kuryshev et al., 2006). There have been a few studies implicating mutations in *GON4L* in human disease, especially cancer (Lezcano, 2018; Renieri et al., 2014). Essentially nothing is known about GON4L during early development. This may be a result of germline mutations in *GON4L* being incompatible with human life. Another possibility is that YY1AP can compensate for loss of GON4L in primates. Therefore, the absence of knowledge of how GON4L affects human development could be because there are no

overt defects. However, considering the myriad phenotypes of the *udu* zebrafish mutants, it seems more likely that mutations in *GON4L* result in spontaneous abortions during the first few weeks of human pregnancy.

To begin to address these questions, the LSK lab commissioned a knock-out of *GON4L* in H9 hESCs from the Genome Technology Access Center at Washington University in St. Louis. Three lines with bialleic *GON4L* disruptions were generated, each of them created frame shifts in the second exon that are hypothesized to result in early stops and non-sense mediated decay (Beltcheva, Kyaw Thu, Budine, unpublished). The *GON4L*<sup>-/-</sup> hESCs differentiate into cardiomyocytes when subjected to modulation of WNT/B-CATENIN signaling (Lian et al., 2012). The *GON4L*<sup>-/-</sup> hESCs had modest reductions in phosphorylated B-CATENIN, and it is postulated that the mutant cells are more sensitive the changes in WNT signaling (Beltcheva and Kyaw Thu). It is unknown what cell types the *GON4L*<sup>-/-</sup> hESCs differentiate into when not subjected to directed differentiation. Unbiased differentiation methods such as embryoid bodies could provide insight into this question (Itskovitz, 2000; Lin, 2014).

# **4.7 Conclusions**

In summary, we have established novel roles for Gon4l in heart development from the earliest patterning of the nascent mesoderm to the establishment and maintenance of ventricular identity. We demonstrate that in maternal-zygotic loss of *udu* expression, mesoderm patterning is affected with an almost complete loss of ALPM mesoderm development. Furthermore, we show that in *Zudu* mutant embryos, heart development is proceeds normally until 24 hpf, then Gon4l is required for cardiomyocyte proliferation and maintenance of the ventricular fate. Outstanding questions remain, especially regarding how Gon4l changes the epigenetic landscape during

development. Additionally, it will be important to identify another other binding partners of Gon4l during mesodermal tissue development. Better understanding of how Gon4l regulates heart development will contribute to understanding of the regulatory networks that underpin cardiogenesis. Advances in unraveling the epigenetic control of this process could aid in improving methods of differentiating cardiomyocytes *in vivo* and in diagnosing CHDs.

# **References**

Abrams, E.W., Mullins, M.C., 2009. Early zebrafish development: it's in the maternal genes. Current opinion in genetics & development 19, 396-403.

Agathon, A.T., C.; and B. Thisse, 2003. The molecular nature of the

zebrafish tail organizer. Nature 424, 3.

Agius, E.O., M.; Wessely, O.; Kemp, C.; and E. M. De Roberts, 2000. Endodermal Nodal-

related signals and mesoderm induction in

Xenopus. Development 127, 10.

Agrawal, H., Alkashkari, W., Kenny, D., 2017. Evolution of hybrid interventions for congenital heart disease. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther 15, 257-266.

Alexander, J., Stainier, D. Y. R., and D. Yelon, 1998. Screeening Mosaic F1 Females for Mutations Affecting Zebrafish Heart Induction and Patterning. Developmental Genetics, 11. Aoyama, T., Okamoto, T., Fukiage, K., Otsuka, S., Furu, M., Ito, K., Jin, Y., Ueda, M.,

Nagayama, S., Nakayama, T., Nakamura, T., Toguchida, J., 2010. Histone modifiers, YY1 and p300, regulate the expression of cartilage-specific gene, chondromodulin-I, in mesenchymal stem cells. The Journal of biological chemistry 285, 29842-29850.

Atchison, L., Ghias, A., Wilkinson, F., Bonini, N., Atchison, M., 2003. Transcription factor YY1 functions as a PcG *in vivo*. EMBO 22, 12.

Bakkers, J., 2011. Zebrafish as a model to study cardiac development and human cardiac disease. Cardiovascular research 91, 279-288.

Bakkers, J., Verhoeven, M.C., Abdelilah-Seyfried, S., 2009. Shaping the zebrafish heart: from left-right axis specification to epithelial tissue morphogenesis. Developmental biology 330, 213-220.

Balci, M.M., Akdemir, R., 2011. NKX2.5 mutations and congenital heart disease: is it a marker of cardiac anomalies? International journal of cardiology 147, e44-45.

Bannister, A.J., Kouzarides, T., 2011. Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Res 21, 381-395.

Bao, Z.Z., Bruneau, B.G., Seidman, J. G., Seidman, C. E., and C. L. Cepko, 1999. Regulation of Chamber-Specific Gene Expression in the Developing Heart by Irx4. Science 283, 4.

Barr, J.Y., Goodfellow, R.X., Colgan, D.F., Colgan, J.D., 2017. Early B Cell Progenitors Deficient for GON4L Fail To Differentiate Due to a Block in Mitotic Cell Division. J Immunol 198, 3978-3988.

Barrero, M.J., Boue, S., Izpisua Belmonte, J.C., 2010. Epigenetic mechanisms that regulate cell identity. Cell stem cell 7, 565-570.

Barth, J.L., Clark, C.D., Fresco, V.M., Knoll, E.P., Lee, B., Argraves, W.S., Lee, K.H., 2010. Jarid2 is among a set of genes differentially regulated by Nkx2.5 during outflow tract morphogenesis. Dev Dyn 239, 2024-2033.

Becker, P.B., Workman, J.L., 2013. Nucleosome remodeling and epigenetics. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology 5.

Begermann, G.S., T. F.; Rauch, G-J.; Geisler, R.; and P.W. Ingham, 2001. The zebrafish neckless mutation reveals a requirement for raldh2 in mesodermal signals that pattern the hindbrain. Development 128, 15.

Beketaev, Z., Kim, Qian and Wang, 2015. Critical Role of YY1 in Cardiac Morphogenesis. Developmental Dynamics 244, 16.

Bennett, J.S., Stroud, D.M., Becker, J.R., Roden, D.M., 2013. Proliferation of embryonic cardiomyocytes in zebrafish requires the sodium channel scn5Lab. Genesis 51, 562-574.

Benson, D.W., Silberbach, G.M., Kavanaugh-McHugh, A., Cottrill, C., Zhang, Y., Riggs, S., Smalls, O., Johnson, M.C., Watson, M.S., Seidman, J.G., Seidman, C.E., Plowden, J., Kugler, J.D., 1999. Mutations in the cardiac transcription factor NKX2.5 affect diverse cardiac developmental pathways. J Clin Invest 104, 1567-1573.

Berghmans, S., Murphey, R.D., Wienholds, E., Neuberg, D., Kutok, J.L., Fletcher, C.D., Morris, J.P., Liu, T.X., Schulte-Merker, S., Kanki, J.P., Plasterk, R., Zon, L.I., Look, A.T., 2005. tp53 mutant zebrafish develop malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumors. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 102, 407-412.

Bertoli, C., Skotheim, J.M., de Bruin, R.A., 2013. Control of cell cycle transcription during G1 and S phases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 14, 518-528.

Bloomekatz, J., Singh, R., Prall, O.W., Dunn, A.C., Vaughan, M., Loo, C.S., Harvey, R.P., Yelon, D., 2017. Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) signaling directs cardiomyocyte movement toward the midline during heart tube assembly. Elife 6.

Bodmer, R., 1993. The gene *tinman* is required for specification of the heart and visceral muscles in *Drosophila*. Development 118, 11.

Boyer, L., Latek, R and C. Peterson, 2004. The SANT domain: a unique histone-tail-binding module? Nature REviews 5, 6.

Brade, T., Manner, J., Kuhl, M., 2006. The role of Wnt signalling in cardiac development and tissue remodelling in the mature heart. Cardiovascular research 72, 198-209.

Brown, C.O., 3rd, Chi, X., Garcia-Gras, E., Shirai, M., Feng, X.H., Schwartz, R.J., 2004. The cardiac determination factor, Nkx2-5, is activated by mutual cofactors GATA-4 and Smad1/4 via a novel upstream enhancer. The Journal of biological chemistry 279, 10659-10669.

Brownfield, L., Hafidh, S., Durbarry, A., Khatab, H., Sidorova, A., Doerner, P., Twell, D., 2009. Arabidopsis DUO POLLEN3 is a key regulator of male germline development and embryogenesis. Plant Cell 21, 1940-1956.

Bruneau, B.G., 2013. Signaling and transcriptional networks in heart development and regeneration. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology 5, a008292.

Bruneau, B.G., Bao, Z.Z., Fatkin, D., Xavier-Neto, J., Georgakopoulos, D., Maguire, C.T., Berul, C.I., Kass, D.A., Kuroski-de Bold, M.L., de Bold, A.J., Conner, D.A., Rosenthal, N., Cepko,

C.L., Seidman, C.E., Seidman, J.G., 2001. Cardiomyopathy in Irx4-deficient mice is preceded by abnormal ventricular gene expression. Mol Cell Biol 21, 1730-1736.

Bruneau, B.G., Logan, M., Davis, N., Levi, T., Tabin, C., Seidman, J. G., and C. E. Seidman, 1999. Chamber-Specific Cardiac Expression of Tbx5 and Heart Defects in Holt-Oram Syndrome. Developmental biology 211, 9.

Buckingham, M., Meilhac, S., Zaffran, S., 2005. Building the mammalian heart from two sources of myocardial cells. Nature reviews. Genetics 6, 826-835.

Buenrostro, J.D., Wu, B., Chang, H.Y., Greenleaf, W.J., 2015. ATAC-seq: A Method for Assaying Chromatin Accessibility Genome-Wide. Curr Protoc Mol Biol 109, 21 29 21-29. Burns, C.G., Milan, D.J., Grande, E.J., Rottbauer, W., MacRae, C.A., Fishman, M.C., 2005. High-throughput assay for small molecules that modulate zebrafish embryonic heart rate. Nat

Chem Biol 1, 263-264.

Cai, C., Liang, X., Shi, Y., Chu, P., Pfaff, S., Chen, J., and S. Evans, 2003. Isl1 Identifies a Cardiac Progenitor Population that Proliferates Prior to Differentiation and Contributes a Majority of Cells to the Heart. Development 5, 22.

Calame, K., Atchison, M., 2007. YY1 helps to bring loose ends together. Genes Dev 21, 1145-1152.

Caldon, C.E.a.E.A.M., 2010. Distinct and redundant functions of cyclin E1 and cyclin E2 in development and cancer. Cell Division 5.

Cao, Y., Zhao, J., Sun, Z., Zhao, Z., Postlethwait, J., Meng, A., 2004. fgf17b, a novel member of Fgf family, helps patterning zebrafish embryos. Developmental biology 271, 130-143.

Chang, C.P., Bruneau, B.G., 2012. Epigenetics and cardiovascular development. Annu Rev Physiol 74, 41-68.

Chen, J., Fishman, M.C., 1996. Zebrafish *tinman* homolog demarcates the heart field and initiates the myocardial differentiation. Development 122, 8.

Chen, J., van Eeden, F. J. M., Warren, K., Chin, A., Nusslein-Volhard, C., Haffter, P. and M. C. Fishman, 1997. Left-right pattern of cardiac BMP4 may drive asymmetry of the heart in zebrafish. Development 124, 6.

Chen, S.a.D.K., 2000. The role of the yolk syncytial layer in germ layer patterning in zebrafish. Development 127, 9.

Ciruna, B., Weidinger, G., Knaut, H., Thisse, B., Thisse, C., Raz, E., Schier, A.F., 2002. Production of maternal-zygotic mutant zebrafish by germ-line replacement. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 99, 14919-14924.

Conlon, F.L.L., K. M.; Takeasu, M.; Barth, K. S.; Kispert, A.; Herrmann, B.; E. J. Roberston, 1994. A primary requirement for nodal in the formation and maintenance of the primitive streak in the mouse. Development 120, 9.

Dale, L., Howes, G., Price, B. M. J., and J. C. Smith, 1992. Bone morphogenetic protein 4: a ventralizing factor in early Xenopus

development. Development, 13.

de Groote, M.L., Verschure, P.J., Rots, M.G., 2012. Epigenetic Editing: targeted rewriting of epigenetic marks to modulate expression of selected target genes. Nucleic acids research 40, 10596-10613.

De La Cruz, M.V., Gomez, C. S., Artega, M. M., and C. Arguello, 1977. Experimental study of the development of the truncus and the conus in the chick embryo. J. Anat 123, 25.

de Pater, E., Clijsters, L., Marques, S.R., Lin, Y.F., Garavito-Aguilar, Z.V., Yelon, D., Bakkers, J., 2009. Distinct phases of cardiomyocyte differentiation regulate growth of the zebrafish heart. Development 136, 1633-1641.

Delgado-Olguin, P., Takeuchi, J.K., Bruneau, B.G., 2006. Chromatin modification and remodeling in heart development. TheScientificWorldJournal 6, 1851-1861.

Deng, Z., Cao, P., Wan, M. and G. Sui, 2010. Yin Yang 1 A multifaceted protein beyond a transcription factor. Transcription 1, 4.

Detreich W., K.M., Chan F. Y., Barone L., Yee K., Runstadler J., Pratt S., Ransom D., Zon L., 1995. Intraembryonic hematopietic cell migration during vertebrate development. PNAS 92, 5.

Ding, Y., Ploper, D., Sosa, E.A., Colozza, G., Moriyama, Y., Benitez, M.D., Zhang, K., Merkurjev, D., De Robertis, E.M., 2017. Spemann organizer transcriptome induction by early beta-catenin, Wnt, Nodal, and Siamois signals in Xenopus laevis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 114, E3081-E3090.

Doerks, T., Copley, R.R., Schultz, J., Ponting, C.P., Bork, P., 2002. Systematic identification of novel protein domain families associated with nuclear functions. Genome research 12, 47-56.

Dohrmann, C.E., Kessler, D. S., and D. A. Melton, 1996. Induction of Axial Mesoderm by zDVR-1, the Zebrafish Orthologue of Xenopus Vg1. Developmental biology, 9.

Dosch, G., Delius, Blummenstock, and C. Niehrs, 1997. Bmp-4 acts as a morphogen in dorsoventral mesoderm patterning in Xenopus. Development, 9.

Dunn, N.R., Vincent, S.D., Oxburgh, L., Robertson, E.J., Bikoff, E.K., 2004. Combinatorial activities of Smad2 and Smad3 regulate mesoderm formation and patterning in the mouse embryo. Development 131, 1717-1728.

Durocher, D., Charron, F., Warren, R., Schwartz, R., Nemer, M., 1997. The cardiac transcription factors Nkx2.5 and Gata 4 are mutual cofactors. EMBO 16, 10.

Elliott, D.A., Kirk, E.P., Yeoh, T., Chandar, S., McKenzie, F., Taylor, P., Grossfeld, P., Fatkin, D., Jones, O., Hayes, P., Feneley, M., Harvey, R.P., 2003. Cardiac homeobox gene NKX2-5 mutations and congenital heart disease. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 41, 2072-2076.

Evans, S.M., Yelon, D., Conlon, F.L., Kirby, M.L., 2010. Myocardial lineage development. Circ Res 107, 1428-1444.

Evans, T., 1997. Regulation of Cardiac Gene

Expressionby GATA-4/5/6. Trends in cardiovascular medicine 7, 8.

Feldman, B., Gates, M., Egan, E. S., Dougan, S. T., Rennebeck, G., Sirotkin, H. I., Schier, F. and W. S. Talbot, 1998. Zebrafish organizer development and germ-layer formation require nodal-related signals. Nature 395, 5.

Fletcher, R.B., Harland, R.M., 2008. The role of FGF signaling in the establishment and maintenance of mesodermal gene expression in Xenopus. Dev Dyn 237, 1243-1254.

Foglia, M.J., Poss, K.D., 2016. Building and re-building the heart by cardiomyocyte proliferation. Development 143, 729-740.

Forsburg, S.L., 2004. Eukaryotic MCM Proteins: Beyond Replication Initiation. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 68, 109-131.

Friedman, L., Santa Anna-Arriola, S., Hodgkin, J., Kimble, J., 2000. gon-4, a cell lineage regulator required for gonadogenesis in Caenorhabditis elegans. Developmental biology 228, 350-362.

Gansner, J.M., Madsen, E.C., Mecham, R.P., Gitlin, J.D., 2008. Essential role for fibrillin-2 in zebrafish notochord and vascular morphogenesis. Dev Dyn 237, 2844-2861.

George, V., Colombo, S., Targoff, K.L., 2015. An early requirement for nkx2.5 ensures the first and second heart field ventricular identity and cardiac function into adulthood. Developmental biology 400, 10-22.

Glickman, S.N.a.D.Y., 2002. Cardiac development in zebrafish: coordination of form and function. Cell & Developmental Biology 13, 5.

Golob, J.L., Paige, S.L., Muskheli, V., Pabon, L., Murry, C.E., 2008. Chromatin remodeling during mouse and human embryonic stem cell differentiation. Dev Dyn 237, 1389-1398. Golson, M.L., Kaestner, K.H., 2016. Fox transcription factors: from development to disease. Development 143, 4558-4570.

Gordon, S., Akopyan, G., Garban, H., Bonavida, B., 2006. Transcription factor YY1: structure, function, and therapeutic implications in cancer biology. Oncogene 25, 1125-1142.

Gregoire, S., Karra, R., Passer, D., Deutsch, M.A., Krane, M., Feistritzer, R., Sturzu, A., Domian, I., Saga, Y., Wu, S.M., 2013. Essential and unexpected role of Yin Yang 1 to promote mesodermal cardiac differentiation. Circ Res 112, 900-910.

Griffin, K.P., R.; and N. Holder, 1995. Analysis of FGF function in normal and no tail zebrafish embryos reveals

separate mechanisms for formation of the trunk and the tail. Development 121, 11.

Grow, M.W.a.P.A.K., 1998. Tinman Function is Essential for Vertebrate Heart Development: Elimination of Cardiac Differentiation by Dominant Inhibitory Mutants of the tinman-Related Genes, XNkx2-3 and XNkx2-5. Developmental biology 204, 10.

Guner-Ataman, B., Paffett-Lugassy, N., Adams, M.S., Nevis, K.R., Jahangiri, L., Obregon, P., Kikuchi, K., Poss, K.D., Burns, C.E., Burns, C.G., 2013. Zebrafish second heart field development relies on progenitor specification in anterior lateral plate mesoderm and nkx2.5 function. Development 140, 1353-1363.

Haack, T., Abdelilah-Seyfried, S., 2016. The force within: endocardial development,
mechanotransduction and signalling during cardiac morphogenesis. Development 143, 373-386.
Hammerschimidt, M., Pelegri, F., Mullins, M., Kane, D., Brand, M., van Eeden, J., Furtani-Selki,
M., Granato, M., Haffter, P., Heisenberg, C.P., Jiang, Y.J., Kelsh, R., Odenthal, J., Warga, R.,
Nusslein-Volhard, C., 1996. Mutations affecting morpohgenesis during gastrulation and tail
formation in the zebrafish, *Danio rerio*. Development 123, 9.

Han, P., Hang, C.T., Yang, J., Chang, C.P., 2011. Chromatin remodeling in cardiovascular development and physiology. Circ Res 108, 378-396.

Harada, A., Ohkawa, Y., Imbalzano, A.N., 2017. Temporal regulation of chromatin during myoblast differentiation. Semin Cell Dev Biol 72, 77-86.

Harr, J.C., Gonzalez-Sandoval, A., Gasser, S.M., 2016. Histones and histone modifications in perinuclear chromatin anchoring: from yeast to man. EMBO Rep 17, 139-155.

Harris, I.S., Black, B.L., 2010. Development of the endocardium. Pediatric cardiology 31, 391-399.

Harvey, R.P., D. Lai, D. Elliot, C. Biben, M. Solloway, O. Prall. R. Stennard, A. Schindeler, N. Groves, L. Lavulo, C. Hyun, T. Yeoh, M. Costa, M. Furtado and E. Kirk, 2002. Homeodomain Factor Nkx2.5 in Heart Development and Disease. Cold Spring Harbor Symposia and Quantitative Biology 67, 107-114.

He, A.K., S. K.; Ma, Q.; W. T. Pu, 2011. Co-occupancy by multiple cardiac transcription factors identifies transcriptional enhancers active in heart. PNAS 108, 6.

Heinz, S., Benner, C., Spann, N., Bertolino, E., Lin, Y.C., Laslo, P., Cheng, J.X., Murre, C., Singh, H., Glass, C.K., 2010. Simple combinations of lineage-determining transcription factors

prime cis-regulatory elements required for macrophage and B cell identities. Molecular cell 38, 576-589.

Ho, R.K.a.D.A.K., 1990. Cell-autonomous action of zebrafish spt-1 mutation in specific mesodermal precursors. Nature 348, 8.

Holtzman, N.G., Schoenebeck, J.J., Tsai, H.J., Yelon, D., 2007. Endocardium is necessary for cardiomyocyte movement during heart tube assembly. Development 134, 2379-2386.

Hota, S.K., Bruneau, B.G., 2016. ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling during mammalian development. Development 143, 2882-2897.

Hu, D.a.A.S., 2016. Epigenetics of hematopoiesis and hematological malignancies. Genes & Development 30, 20.

Huang, C.J., Tu, C.T., Hsiao, C.D., Hsieh, F.J., Tsai, H.J., 2003. Germ-line transmission of a myocardium-specific GFP transgene reveals critical regulatory elements in the cardiac myosin light chain 2 promoter of zebrafish. Dev Dyn 228, 30-40.

Huang da, W., Sherman, B.T., Lempicki, R.A., 2009a. Bioinformatics enrichment tools: paths toward the comprehensive functional analysis of large gene lists. Nucleic acids research 37, 1-13. Huang da, W., Sherman, B.T., Lempicki, R.A., 2009b. Systematic and integrative analysis of large gene lists using DAVID bioinformatics resources. Nature protocols 4, 44-57.

Hydbring, P., Malumbres, M., Sicinski, P., 2016. Non-canonical functions of cell cycle cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 17, 280-292.

Itskovitz, J., Schuldiner, M., Karsenti, D., Eden, A., Yanuka, Amit, M., Soreq, H and N. Benevenisty, 2000. Differentiation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells into Embryoid Bodies Comprising the Three Embryonic Germ Layers. Molecular Medicine 6, 88-95.

Jay, P.Y., Berul, C. I., Tanaka, M., Ishii, M., Kurachi, Y., and S. Izumo, 2003. Cardiac conduction and arrythmia: insight from Nkx2.5 mutations in mouse and humans. Novartis Found Symp.

Jung, J., Kim, T.G., Lyons, G.E., Kim, H.R., Lee, Y., 2005. Jumonji regulates cardiomyocyte proliferation via interaction with retinoblastoma protein. The Journal of biological chemistry 280, 30916-30923.

Just S., R.L., Berger I., Buhler A., Kebler M. and W. Rottbauer, 2016. Tbx20 is an Essential Regulator of Embryonic Heart Growth in Zebrafish. PloS one.

Keegan, B.R., Meyer, D., Yelon, D., 2004. Organization of cardiac chamber progenitors in the zebrafish blastula. Development 131, 3081-3091.

Kelly, C., Chin, A., Leatherman, J., Kozlowski, D., Weinberg, E., 2000. Maternally Controlled Beta-Catenin-mediated signaling is required for organizer formation in the zebrafish. Development 127, 12.

Kelly, R.G., Buckingham, M.E., Moorman, A.F., 2014. Heart fields and cardiac morphogenesis. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 4.

Kessler, D.S.a.D.A.M., 1995. Induction of dorsal mesoderm by soluble, mature Vg1 protein. Development, 9.

Kiecker, C., Bates, T., Bell, E., 2016. Molecular specification of germ layers in vertebrate embryos. Cell Mol Life Sci 73, 923-947.

Kimelman, D., 2006. Mesoderm induction: from caps to chips. Nature reviews. Genetics 7, 360-372.

Kimmel, C., Ballard, W., Kimmel S., Ullman, B., and T. Schilling, 1995. Stages of Embryonic Development of the Zebrafish. Developmental Dynamics 203, 17.

Kimmel, C.a.R.W., 1988. Cell lineage and

developmental potential of

cells in the zebrafish embryo. Trends in Genetics 4, 6.

Kimmelman, D.a.M.K., 1987. Synergistic Induction of Mesoderm by FGF and TGF-p

and the Identification of an mRNA Coding for FGF

in the Early Xenopus Embryo Cell 51, 8.

Kuryshev, V.Y., Vorobyov, E., Zink, D., Schmitz, J., Rozhdestvensky, T.S., Munstermann, E., Ernst, U., Wellenreuther, R., Moosmayer, P., Bechtel, S., Schupp, I., Horst, J., Korn, B., Poustka, A., Wiemann, S., 2006. An anthropoid-specific segmental duplication on human chromosome 1q22. Genomics 88, 143-151.

Kyu-Ho, L., Qihong, X., Breitbart, R., 1996. A New tinman-Related Gene, nkx2.7, Anticipates the Expression of nkx2.5 and nkx2.3 in Zebrafish Heart and Pharyngeal Endoderm. Developmental biology 180.

LaBonne, C., Burke, B. and M. Whitman, 1995. Role of MAP kinase in mesoderm induction and axial patterning during

Xenopus development. Development 121, 11.

Landt, S.G., Marinov, G.K., Kundaje, A., Kheradpour, P., Pauli, F., Batzoglou, S., Bernstein, B.E., Bickel, P., Brown, J.B., Cayting, P., Chen, Y., DeSalvo, G., Epstein, C., Fisher-Aylor, K.I., Euskirchen, G., Gerstein, M., Gertz, J., Hartemink, A.J., Hoffman, M.M., Iyer, V.R., Jung, Y.L., Karmakar, S., Kellis, M., Kharchenko, P.V., Li, Q., Liu, T., Liu, X.S., Ma, L., Milosavljevic, A., Myers, R.M., Park, P.J., Pazin, M.J., Perry, M.D., Raha, D., Reddy, T.E., Rozowsky, J., Shoresh, N., Sidow, A., Slattery, M., Stamatoyannopoulos, J.A., Tolstorukov, M.Y., White, K.P., Xi, S., Farnham, P.J., Lieb, J.D., Wold, B.J., Snyder, M., 2012. ChIP-seq guidelines and practices of the ENCODE and modENCODE consortia. Genome research 22, 1813-1831.

Langdon, Y.G., Mullins, M.C., 2011. Maternal and zygotic control of zebrafish dorsoventral axial patterning. Annu Rev Genet 45, 357-377.

Le Guezennec, X., Vermeulen, M., Stunnenberg, H.G., 2006. Molecular characterization of Sin3 PAH-domain interactor specificity and identification of PAH partners. Nucleic acids research 34, 3929-3937.

Le, H.G., Dowling, J.E., Cameron, D.J., 2012. Early retinoic acid deprivation in developing zebrafish results in microphthalmia. Vis Neurosci 29, 219-228.

Lee, J.S., Galvin, K.M., See, R.H., Eckner, R., Livingston, D., Moran, E., Shi, Y., 1995. Relief of YY1 transcriptional repression by adenovirus E1A is mediated by E1A-associated protein p300. Genes & Development 9, 1188-1198.

Lee, M.T., Bonneau, A.R., Giraldez, A.J., 2014. Zygotic genome activation during the maternalto-zygotic transition. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 30, 581-613.

Leone, M., Magadum, A., Engel, F.B., 2015. Cardiomyocyte proliferation in cardiac development and regeneration: a guide to methodologies and interpretations. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 309, H1237-1250.

Leung, T., 2003. bozozok directly represses bmp2b transcription and mediates the earliest dorsoventral asymmetry of bmp2b expression in zebrafish. Development 130, 3639-3649.

Lezcano, C.S., A. N.; Ariyan, C.; Hollman, T. J.; and Busam, K. J, 2018. Primary and Metastatic Melanoma with NTRK Fusions. The American Journal of Surgical Pathology 42, 7.

Li, J., Deng, M., Wei, Q., Liu, T., Tong, X., Ye, X., 2011. Phosphorylation of MCM3 protein by cyclin E/cyclin-dependent kinase 2 (Cdk2) regulates its function in cell cycle. The Journal of biological chemistry 286, 39776-39785.

Lian, X., Hsiao, C., Zhu, K., Hazeltine, L.B., Azarin, S.M., Raval, K.K., Zhang, J., Kamp, T.J., Palecek, S.P., 2012. Robust cardiomyocyte differentiation from human pluripotent stem cells via temporal modulation of canonical Wnt signaling.

Lickert, H., Tekeuchi, J., von Both, I., Walls, J., McAuliffe, J., Rossant, J., Brueneau, B., 2004. Baf60c is essential for function of BAF chromatin remodeling complexes in heart development. Nature 432.

Lickert, H.T., JK.; Von Both I, Walls JR, McAuliffe F, Adamson SL, Henkelman RM, Wrana JL, Rossant J, Bruneau BG., 2004. Baf60c is essential for function of BAF chromatin remodelling complexes in heart development. Nature.

Lim, C., Chong, S., Jiang, Y.J., 2009. Udu Deficiency Activates DNA Damage Checkpoint. Molecular Biology of the Cell 20, 11.

Lim, S., Kaldis, P., 2013. Cdks, cyclins and CKIs: roles beyond cell cycle regulation. Development 140, 3079-3093.

Lin, F., Sepich, D.S., Chen, S., Topczewski, J., Yin, C., Solnica-Krezel, L., Hamm, H., 2005. Essential roles of G{alpha}12/13 signaling in distinct cell behaviors driving zebrafish convergence and extension gastrulation movements. The Journal of cell biology 169, 777-787. Lin, Y., 2014. Embryoid body formation from human pluripotent stem cells in chemically defined E8 media. StemBook.

Liu, H., Schmidt-Supprian, M., Shi, Y., Hobeika, E., Barteneva, N., Jumaa, H., Pelanda, R., Reth, M., Skok, J., Rajewsky, K., Shi, Y., 2007a. Yin Yang 1 is a critical regulator of B-cell development. Genes Dev 21, 1179-1189.

Liu, J., Stainier, D.Y., 2012. Zebrafish in the study of early cardiac development. Circ Res 110, 870-874.

Liu, Y., Du, L., Osato, M., Teo, E.H., Qian, F., Jin, H., Zhen, F., Xu, J., Guo, L., Huang, H., Chen, J., Geisler, R., Jiang, Y.J., Peng, J., Wen, Z., 2007b. The zebrafish udu gene encodes a novel nuclear factor and is essential for primitive erythroid cell development. Blood 110, 99-106. Liu, Z., Li, T., Liu, Y., Jia, Z., Li, Y., Zhang, C., Chen, P., Ma, K., Affara, N., Zhou, C., 2009. WNT signaling promotes Nkx2.5 expression and early cardiomyogenesis via downregulation of Hdac1. Biochim Biophys Acta 1793, 300-311.

Lombardo, V.A., Otten, C., Abdelilah-Seyfried, S., 2015. Large-scale zebrafish embryonic heart dissection for transcriptional analysis. J Vis Exp, 52087.

Lu, P., Hankel, I.L., Hostager, B.S., Swartzendruber, J.A., Friedman, A.D., Brenton, J.L., Rothman, P.B., Colgan, J.D., 2011. The developmental regulator protein Gon4l associates with protein YY1, co-repressor Sin3a, and histone deacetylase 1 and mediates transcriptional repression. The Journal of biological chemistry 286, 18311-18319.

Lu, P., Hankel, I.L., Knisz, J., Marquardt, A., Chiang, M.Y., Grosse, J., Constien, R., Meyer, T., Schroeder, A., Zeitlmann, L., Al-Alem, U., Friedman, A.D., Elliott, E.I., Meyerholz, D.K., Waldschmidt, T.J., Rothman, P.B., Colgan, J.D., 2010. The Justy mutation identifies Gon4-like as a gene that is essential for B lymphopoiesis. The Journal of experimental medicine 207, 1359-1367.

Lyons, I., Parsons, L. M., Hartley, L., Li, R., Andrews, J. E., Robb, L., and R. P. Harvey, 1995. Myogenic and morphogenetic defects in the heart tube of murine embryos lacking the homeo box gene Nkx2-5. Genes & Development 9, 13.

Massague, J., 2012. TGFbeta signalling in context. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 13, 616-630. Matrone, G., Tucker, C.S., Denvir, M.A., 2017. Cardiomyocyte proliferation in zebrafish and mammals: lessons for human disease. Cell Mol Life Sci 74, 1367-1378. Matrone, G., Wilson, K.S., Maqsood, S., Mullins, J.J., Tucker, C.S., Denvir, M.A., 2015. CDK9 and its repressor LARP7 modulate cardiomyocyte proliferation and response to injury in the zebrafish heart. Journal of cell science 128, 4560-4571.

McCulley, D.J., Black, B.L., 2012. Transcription factor pathways and congenital heart disease. Current topics in developmental biology 100, 253-277.

McElhinney, D.B., Geiger, E., Blinder, J., Woodrow Benson, D., Goldmuntz, E., 2003. NKX2.5mutations in patients with congenital heart disease. Journal of the American College of Cardiology 42, 1650-1655.

Mizuno, T.Y., E.; Kuroiwa, A.; and H. Takeda, 1999. Removal of vegetal yolk causes dorsal deficencies and impairs dorsal-inducing ability of the yolk cell in zebrafish. Mechanisms of Development 81, 12.

Mjaatvect, C.H.N., T.; Moreno-Rodriguez, R.; Norris, R. A.; Kern, M. J.; Eisenberg, C. A.; Turner, D.; R. R. Markwald, 2001. The Outflow Tract of the Heart Is Recruited

from a Novel Heart-Forming Field. Developmental biology 238, 13.

Montague, T.G., Schier, A.F., 2017. Vg1-Nodal heterodimers are the endogenous inducers of mesendoderm. Elife 6.

Nakajima, K., Inagawa, M., Uchida, C., Okada, K., Tane, S., Kojima, M., Kubota, M., Noda, M., Ogawa, S., Shirato, H., Sato, M., Suzuki-Migishima, R., Hino, T., Satoh, Y., Kitagawa, M.,

Takeuchi, T., 2011. Coordinated regulation of differentiation and proliferation of embryonic

cardiomyocytes by a jumonji (Jarid2)-cyclin D1 pathway. Development 138, 1771-1782.

Nan, C., Huang, X., 2009. Transcription factor Yin Yang 1 represses fetal troponin I gene expression in neonatal myocardial cells. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 378, 62-67.

Nishimatsu, S.a.G.H.T., 1998. Ventral mesoderm induction and patterning by bone morphogenetic protein heterodimers in Xenopus embryos. Mechanisms of Development 74, 13. Ober, E., Schulte-Merker, S., 1999. Signals from the Yolk Cell Induce Mesoderm, Neuroectoderm, the Trunk Organizer,

and the Notochord in Zebrafish. Developmental biology, 14.

Ohtani, K., Zhao, C., Dobreva, G., Manavski, Y., Kluge, B., Braun, T., Rieger, M.A., Zeiher, A.M., Dimmeler, S., 2013. Jmjd3 controls mesodermal and cardiovascular differentiation of embryonic stem cells. Circ Res 113, 856-862.

Oyama, K., El-Nachef, D., Zhang, Y., Sdek, P., MacLellan, W.R., 2014. Epigenetic regulation of cardiac myocyte differentiation. Front Genet 5, 375.

Pack, M., Solnica-Krezel, L., Malicki, J., Neuhauss, S. C. F., Schier, A., Stemple, D., Driever, W., and M. C. Fishman, 1996. Mutations affecting development of zebrafish digestive organs. Development 123, 8.

Paige, S.L., Thomas, S., Stoick-Cooper, C.L., Wang, H., Maves, L., Sandstrom, R., Pabon, L., Reinecke, H., Pratt, G., Keller, G., Moon, R.T., Stamatoyannopoulos, J., Murry, C.E., 2012. A temporal chromatin signature in human embryonic stem cells identifies regulators of cardiac development. Cell 151, 221-232.

Pelegri, F.M., H. M., 1998. Function of zebrafish  $\beta$ -catenin and TCF-3 in dorsoventral patterning. Mechanisms of Development 77, 11.

Pezeron, G., Mourrain, P., Courty, S., Ghislain, J., Becker, T.S., Rosa, F.M., David, N.B., 2008. Live analysis of endodermal layer formation identifies random walk as a novel gastrulation movement. Curr Biol 18, 276-281.

Pick, L., 2016. Hox genes, evo-devo, and the case of the ftz gene. Chromosoma 125, 535-551.

Pierpont, M.E., Basson, C.T., Benson, D.W., Jr., Gelb, B.D., Giglia, T.M., Goldmuntz, E., McGee, G., Sable, C.A., Srivastava, D., Webb, C.L., American Heart Association Congenital Cardiac Defects Committee, C.o.C.D.i.t.Y., 2007. Genetic basis for congenital heart defects: current knowledge: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association Congenital Cardiac Defects Committee, Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young: endorsed by the American Academy of Pediatrics. Circulation 115, 3015-3038.

Ponnusamy, M., Li, P.F., Wang, K., 2017. Understanding cardiomyocyte proliferation: an insight into cell cycle activity. Cell Mol Life Sci 74, 1019-1034.

Pradhan, A., Zeng, X.I., Sidhwani, P., Marques, S.R., George, V., Targoff, K.L., Chi, N.C., Yelon, D., 2017. FGF signaling enforces cardiac chamber identity in the developing ventricle. Development 144, 1328-1338.

Prall, O.W.J., Menon, M. K., Solloway, M. J., Watanabe, Y., Zaffran, S., Bajolle, F., Biben, C., McBride, J. J., Robertson, B. R., Chaulet, H., Stennard, F. A., Wise, N., Schaft, D., Wolstein, O., Furtado, M. B., Shiratori, H., Chien, K. R., Hamada, H., Black, B. L., Saga, Y., Robertson, E. J., Buckingham, M. E. and R. P. Harvey, 2007. An Nkx2-5/Bmp2/Smad1 negative feedback loop controls second heart field profenitor specification and proliferation. Cell 128, 13.
Prykhozhij, S.V.M., A.; S. H. Meijsing, 2013. Zebrafish Expression Ontology of Gene Sets (ZEOGS):

A Tool to Analyze Enrichment of Zebrafish

Anatomical Terms in Large Gene Sets. Zebrafish 10.

Ranghini, E., Dressler, G.R., 2016. Early Specification and Patterning of the Intermediate Mesoderm. 17-26.

Reifers, F., Walsh, E., Leger, S., Stainier, D.Y., Brand, M., 2000. Induction and differentiation of the zebrafish heart requires fibroblast gorwth factor 8 (*fgf8/acerebellar*). Development 127, 11. Reiter, J., Alexander, J., Rodaway, A., 1999. Gata5 is required for the development of the heart and endoderm in zebrafish. Genes & Development.

Renieri, A., Mencarelli, M.A., Cetta, F., Baldassarri, M., Mari, F., Furini, S., Piu, P., Ariani, F., Dragani, T.A., Frullanti, E., 2014. Oligogenic germline mutations identified in early non-smokers lung adenocarcinoma patients. Lung Cancer 85, 168-174.

Roche, P., Czubryt, M.P., Wigle, J.T., 2013. Molecular Mechanisms of Cardiac Development. 19-39.

Rohr, S., Bit-Avragim, N., Abdelilah-Seyfried, S., 2006. Heart and soul/PRKCi and nagie oko/Mpp5 regulate myocardial coherence and remodeling during cardiac morphogenesis. Development 133, 107-115.

Rojas, A., Kong, S.W., Agarwal, P., Gilliss, B., Pu, W.T., Black, B.L., 2008. GATA4 is a direct transcriptional activator of cyclin D2 and Cdk4 and is required for cardiomyocyte proliferation in anterior heart field-derived myocardium. Mol Cell Biol 28, 5420-5431.

Ross, A.W., Bonner, J., 2012. Activation of Wnt signaling using lithium chloride: inquiry-based undergraduate laboratory exercises. Zebrafish 9, 220-225.

Russell, M.W., Chung, W.K., Kaltman, J.R., Miller, T.A., 2018. Advances in the Understanding of the Genetic Determinants of Congenital Heart Disease and Their Impact on Clinical Outcomes. J Am Heart Assoc 7.

Sadler, T.W., 2017. Establishing the Embryonic Axes: Prime Time for Teratogenic Insults. J Cardiovasc Dev Dis 4.

Salic, A., Mitchison, T.J., 2008. A chemical method for fast and sensitive detection of DNA synthesis in vivo. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 105, 2415-2420.

Sarkar, A., Hochedlinger, K., 2013. The sox family of transcription factors: versatile regulators of stem and progenitor cell fate. Cell stem cell 12, 15-30.

Schier, A.F.a.W.S.T., 2005. Molecular Genetics of Axis

Formation in Zebrafish. Annu Rev Genet 39, 52.

Schlesinger, J., Schueler, M., Grunert, M., Fischer, J.J., Zhang, Q., Krueger, T., Lange, M.,

Tonjes, M., Dunkel, I., Sperling, S.R., 2011. The cardiac transcription network modulated by

Gata4, Mef2a, Nkx2.5, Srf, histone modifications, and microRNAs. PLoS Genet 7, e1001313.

Schneider, S.S., H.; Warga, R. R.; R. Hausen, 1996. β-catenin translocation into nuclei

demarcates the dorsalizing centers in frog and fish embryos. Mechanisms of Development 57, 8. Schott, J., Benson, D. W., Basson, C. T., Pease, W., Silberbach, G. M., Moak, J. P., Maron, B. J., Seidman, C. E., and J. G. Seidman, 1998. Congenital Heart Disese Caused by Mutations in the Transcription Factor NKX2.5. Science 281, 108.

Schulte-Merker, S.a.J.C.S., 1995. Mesoderm formation in response to Brachyury requires FGF signalling. Current Biology 5, 6.

Scott, I.C., 2012. Life before Nkx2.5: cardiovascular progenitor cells: embryonic origins and development. Current topics in developmental biology 100, 1-31.

Seghaye, M., 2017. Management of children with congenital

heart defect: state of the art and future

prospects. Future Cardiology 13, 14.

Sepich, D.S.M., D. C.; Short, R.; Topczewski, J.; Marlow, F.; L. Solnica-Krezel, 2000. Role of the Zebrafish trilobite Locus in GastrulationMovements of Convergence and Extension. Genesis 27, 14.

Serbedzija G., C.J.N., and Fishman, 1998. Regulation of the heart field of zebrafish. Development 125, 7.

Shen, M.M., 2007. Nodal signaling: developmental roles and regulation. Development 134, 1023-1034.

Shi, Y., Seto, E., Cheng, L., Shenk, T., 1991. Transcriptional Repression by YY1, a Human GLI-Kruppel-Reltaed Protein, and Relief of Repression by Adenovirus E1A Protein. Cell 67, 12.

Simons, A.L., Lu, P., Gibson-Corley, K.N., Robinson, R.A., Meyerholz, D.K., Colgan, J.D., 2013. The Justy mutant mouse strain produces a spontaneous murine model of salivary gland cancer with myoepithelial and basal cell differentiation. Laboratory investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology 93, 711-719.

Solnica-Krezel, L., Sepich, D.S., 2012. Gastrulation: making and shaping germ layers. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 28, 687-717.

Stainier, D.Y., 2001. Zebrafish Genetics and Vertebrate Heart Formation. Nature Reviews 2. Steensel, B., Delrow, J., and S. Henikoff, 2001. Chromatin profiling using targeted DNA adenine methyltransferase. Nature Genetics 27, 5.

Steimle, J.D., Moskowitz, I.P., 2017. TBX5: A Key Regulator of Heart Development. Current topics in developmental biology 122, 195-221.

Takeuchi, J.K., Lou, X., Alexander, J.M., Sugizaki, H., Delgado-Olguin, P., Holloway, A.K., Mori, A.D., Wylie, J.N., Munson, C., Zhu, Y., Zhou, Y.Q., Yeh, R.F., Henkelman, R.M., Harvey, R.P., Metzger, D., Chambon, P., Stainier, D.Y., Pollard, K.S., Scott, I.C., Bruneau, B.G., 2011. Chromatin remodelling complex dosage modulates transcription factor function in heart development. Nature communications 2, 187.

Tam, P.P.L.a.R.R.B., 1997. Mouse gastrulation: the formation of a mammalian body plan. Mechanisms of Development 68, 22.

Tanaka, M., Chen, Z., Batunkova, S., Yamasaki, N., and S. Izumo, 1999. The cardiac homeobox gene Csx/Nkx2.5 lies genetically upstream of multiple genes essential for heart development. Development 126, 11.

Targoff, K.L., Colombo, S., George, V., Schell, T., Kim, S.H., Solnica-Krezel, L., Yelon, D., 2013. Nkx genes are essential for maintenance of ventricular identity. Development 140, 4203-4213.

Targoff, K.L., Schell, T., Yelon, D., 2008. Nkx genes regulate heart tube extension and exert differential effects on ventricular and atrial cell number. Developmental biology 322, 314-321. Thisse, B., Thisse, C., 2015. Formation of the vertebrate embryo: Moving beyond the Spemann organizer. Semin Cell Dev Biol 42, 94-102.

Thisse, C., Thisse, B., 2008. High-resolution in situ hybridization to whole-mount zebrafish embryos. Nature protocols 3, 59-69.

Thomas, N.A., Koudijs, M., van Eeden, F.J., Joyner, A.L., Yelon, D., 2008. Hedgehog signaling plays a cell-autonomous role in maximizing cardiac developmental potential. Development 135, 3789-3799.

Thomas, P.D., Kejariwal, A., Guo, N., Mi, H., Campbell, M.J., Muruganujan, A., Lazareva-Ulitsky, B., 2006. Applications for protein sequence-function evolution data: mRNA/protein expression analysis and coding SNP scoring tools. Nucleic acids research 34, W645-W650. Toyama, R.O.C., M. L.; Wright, C. V. E.; Kuehn, M. R.; and I. B. Dawid, 1995. nodal induces ectopic goosecoid and lim1 expression and axis duplication in zebrafish. Development 121, 9.

Tu, C.T., Yang, T.C., Tsai, H.J., 2009. Nkx2.7 and Nkx2.5 function redundantly and are required for cardiac morphogenesis of zebrafish embryos. PloS one 4, e4249.

Tuazon, F.B., Mullins, M.C., 2015. Temporally coordinated signals progressively pattern the anteroposterior and dorsoventral body axes. Semin Cell Dev Biol 42, 118-133.

Ueno, S.W., G.; Osugi, T.; Kohn, A. D.; Golob, J. L.; Pabon, L.; Reinecke, H.; Moon, R. T.; and C. E. Murry, 2007. Biphasic role for Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling in cardiac specification in zebrafish and embryonic stem cells. PNAS 104, 6.

Ueyama, T., Kasahara, H., Ishiwata, T., Nie, Q., Izumo, S., 2003. Myocardin Expression Is Regulated by Nkx2.5, and Its Function Is Required for Cardiomyogenesis. Molecular and Cellular Biology 23, 9222-9232.

Van Vliet, P., Wu, S.M., Zaffran, S., Puceat, M., 2012. Early cardiac development: a view from stem cells to embryos. Cardiovascular research 96, 352-362.

Varner, V.D., Taber, L.A., 2012. Not just inductive: a crucial mechanical role for the endoderm during heart tube assembly. Development 139, 1680-1690.

Vesterlund, L.J., H.; Unneberg, P.; Hovatta, O.; and J. Kere, 2011. The zebrafish transcriptome during early

development. BMC Developmental Biology 11, 18.

Vincent, R., D.N., S., H., P., N.D., J., R.E., 2003. Cell fate decisions within the mouse organizer are governed by graded Nodal signals. Genes & Development.

Wang, C.Y., Liang, Y.J., Lin, Y.S., Shih, H.M., Jou, Y.S., Yu, W.C., 2004. YY1AP, a novel coactivator of YY1. The Journal of biological chemistry 279, 17750-17755.
Wang, L., Xu, X., Cao, Y., Li, Z., Cheng, H., Zhu, G., Duan, F., Na, J., Han, J.J., Chen, Y.G., 2017. Activin/Smad2-induced Histone H3 Lys-27 Trimethylation (H3K27me3) Reduction Is Crucial to Initiate Mesendoderm Differentiation of Human Embryonic Stem Cells. The Journal of biological chemistry 292, 1339-1350.

Warga, R., Kimmel, C., 1990. Cell movements durting epiboly and gastrulation in zebrafish. Development 108, 12.

Williams, M.L., Solnica-Krezel, L., 2017. Regulation of gastrulation movements by emergent cell and tissue interactions. Curr Opin Cell Biol 48, 33-39.

Williams, M.L.K., Sawada, A., Budine, T., Yin, C., Gontarz, P., Solnica-Krezel, L., 2018. Gon41 regulates notochord boundary formation and cell polarity underlying axis extension by repressing adhesion genes. Nature communications.

Wu, S.P., Cheng, C.M., Lanz, R.B., Wang, T., Respress, J.L., Ather, S., Chen, W., Tsai, S.J., Wehrens, X.H., Tsai, M.J., Tsai, S.Y., 2013. Atrial identity is determined by a COUP-TFII regulatory network. Developmental cell 25, 417-426.

Yamak, A., Latinkic, B.V., Dali, R., Temsah, R., Nemer, M., 2014. Cyclin D2 is a GATA4 cofactor in cardiogenesis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 111, 1415-1420.

Yang, J., Xu, X., 2012. Immunostaining of dissected zebrafish embryonic heart. J Vis Exp, e3510.

Yao, Y.L., Yang, W.M., Seto, E., 2001. Regulation of Transcription Factor YY1 by Acetylation and Deacetylation. Molecular and Cellular Biology 21, 5979-5991.

Ye, D., Lin, F., 2013. S1pr2/Galpha13 signaling controls myocardial migration by regulating endoderm convergence. Development 140, 789-799.

Ye, D., Xie, H., Hu, B., Lin, F., 2015. Endoderm convergence controls subduction of the myocardial precursors during heart-tube formation. Development 142, 2928-2940.

Yelon, D., Horne, S., Stainier, D.Y., 1999. Restricted Expression of Cardiac Myosin Genes Reveals Regulated Aspects of Heart Tube Assembly in Zebrafish. Developmental biology 214, 15.

Yelon, D., Ticho, B., Halpern, M., Ruvinsky, I., Ho, R., Silver, L., Stainier, D., 2000. The bHLH transcription factor hand2 plays parallel roles in zebrafish heart and pectoral fin development. Development 127.

Yelon, D.H.S.D.S., 1999. Restricted Expression of Cardiac Myosin Genes Reveals Regulated Aspects of Heart Tube Assembly in Zebrafish. Developmental biology 214, 15.

Yutzey, K., Gannon, M., and D. Bader, 1995. Diversification of Cardiomyogenic Cell Lineages in Vitro. Developmental biology, 10.

Yutzey, K., Rhee, J. and D. Bader, 1994. Expression of the atrial-specific myosin heavy chain AMHC1 and the establishment of anteroposterior polarity in the developing chicken heart. Development, 12.

Zeng, X.X., Wilm, T.P., Sepich, D.S., Solnica-Krezel, L., 2007. Apelin and its receptor control heart field formation during zebrafish gastrulation. Developmental cell 12, 391-402.

Zhou, X.S., H.; Lowe, L.; Hogan, B. L. M.; and M. R. Kuehn, 1993. Nodal is a novel TGF-B like gene expressed in the mouse node during gastrulation. Nature 361, 3.